

OR BK1175 PG 1190 - 1280 (91)
Doc No: 202500001247
Recorded: 02/28/2025 11:57:15 AM
COV Fee Amt: \$25.00
State Tax: \$0.00 Local Tax: \$0.00
Filed for Record in Jasper County, SC ROD
Vanessa Wright, Registrar

DECLARATION OF COVENANTS, CONDITIONS AND RESTRICTIONS

FOR

ROYAL OAKS

Prepared by Harvey & Battey, P.A., 1 Marianna Way, Building 1, Suite 200, Bluffton, South Carolina 29910

Please return to Harvey & Battey, P.A., Attn.: Kevin E. Dukes, Esq., 1 Marianna Way, Building 1, Suite 200, Bluffton, South Carolina 29910

TABLE OF CONTENTS

A	RTICLE I: DI	EFINITIONS	8
	Section 1.1	Additional Property.	8
	Section 1.2	Architectural Review Board	8
	Section 1.3	Articles of Incorporation.	8
	Section 1.4	Association.	8
	Section 1.5	Board of Directors.	9
	Section 1.6	Builder	9
	Section 1.7	Bylaws	9
	Section 1.8	Common Expenses.	9
	Section 1.9	Common Property.	9
	Section 1.10	Community Wide Standard	9
	Section 1.11	Declarant.	9
	Section 1.16	Lot	.11
	Section 1.17	Member.	.11
	Section 1.19	Mortgage.	11
	Section 1.22	Owner.	.11
	Section 1.23	Person.	.12
	Section 1.24	Property.	.12
	Section 1.25	Restrictions.	.12
	Section 1.26	Structure.	.12
	Section 1.27	Supplemental Declaration.	.12
	Section 1.28	Townhome Building	.13
	Section 1.29	Turnover Date.	.13
A	RTICLE II: P	LAN OF DEVELOPMENT	.13
	Section 2.1	Development of the Property.	.13
	Section 2.2	Development of Additional Property.	.13
	Section 2.3	Removing Declaration.	.14
A	RTICLE III: 0	COMMON PROPERTY	.14
	Section 3.1	Conveyance of Common Property.	.14
	Section 3.2	Right of Enjoyment.	.16
	Section 3.3	Rights of the Association.	.17
	Section 3.4	Types of Common Property.	.17
	Section 3.5	Entrance Easements and Entrance Monuments.	.17

	Section 3.6	Encroachment Easements.	18
	Section 3.7	Stormwater Management System Responsibilities and Easement.	18
	Section 3.8	Alligators	18
	Section 3.9	Wildlife; Nuisance Wildlife.	19
	Section 3.10	Streets.	19
	Section 3.11	Delegation of Use.	20
A	RTICLE IV:	PROVISIONS FOR THE ROYAL OAKS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION, IN	NC.20
	Section 4.1	Purposes, Powers and Duties of the Association.	20
	Section 4.2	Membership in the Association	20
	Section 4.3	Voting Rights.	21
	Section 4.4	Quorum for any Action Authorized.	21
	Section 4.6	Powers and Duties Prior to Activation of Association; Time of Activation	22
	Section 4.7	Board of Directors and Officers.	22
	Section 4.8	Suspension of Membership.	22
	Section 4.9	Voting Procedures.	23
	Section 4.10	Control by Declarant and Appointment of the Board.	23
	Section 4.11	Rules and Regulations.	24
	Section 4.12	Enforcement.	24
	Section 4.13	Implied Rights.	24
	Section 4.14	Governmental Interests	24
	Section 4.15	Security.	24
A	RTICLE V: A	ASSESSMENTS AND MAINTENANCE CHARGES	25
	Section 5.1	Covenant for Assessments and Creation of Lien and Personal Obligations	25
	Section 5.2	Purpose of Assessment.	26
	Section 5.3	Annual Assessment or Maintenance Charge; Specific Assessments	26
	Section 5.4	Special Assessments for Nonrecurring Maintenance, and Capital Improvement	ts.28
	Section 5.5	Notice and Quorum.	29
	Section 5.6	Effect of Nonpayment of Assessment	29
	Section 5.7	Certificate of Payment.	30
	Section 5.8	Contributions by Declarant.	30
A	RTICLE VI:	ARCHITECTURAL CONTROL; GENERAL COVENANTS AND RESTRIC	TIONS 3
	Section 6.1	Declarant's Rights and Architectural Review Board	32
	Section 6.2	Purpose, Powers and Duties of the ARB.	32
	Section 6.3	Officers, Subcommittees and Compensation	33

Section 6.4	Operations of the ARB.	33
Section 6.5	Design Guidelines	34
Section 6.6	Submission of Plans and Specifications.	35
Section 6.7	Approval of Plans and Specifications.	35
Section 6.8	Disapproval of Plans and Specifications.	36
Section 6.9	Obligation to Act.	36
Section 6.10	Inspection Rights	37
Section 6.12	Fees for Inspections	37
Section 6.13	Nondiscrimination by Declarant or ARB.	38
Section 6.14	Acknowledgment of Compliance.	38
Section 6.15	Builders	38
Section 6.16	Disclaimer as to Declarant or ARB Approval.	38
Section 6.17	Maintenance.	39
Section 6.18	Restriction of Use.	40
Section 6.19	Re-subdivision of Property	40
Section 6.20	Erosion Control.	41
Section 6.21	Trees.	41
Section 6.22	Temporary Buildings	41
Section 6.23	Signs.	41
Section 6.24	Setbacks.	42
Section 6.25	Fences	42
Section 6.26	Landscaping.	42
Section 6.27	Entrance and Driveways.	43
Section 6.28	Antenna/Satellite Dish	43
Section 6.29	Clotheslines, Garbage Cans, Mailboxes	43
Section 6.30	Parking and Related Restrictions.	43
Section 6.31	Recreational Equipment.	44
Section 6.32	Non-Discrimination.	44
Section 6.33	Lagoon Front and Wetlands.	44
Section 6.34	Lagoons Generally.	45
Section 6.35	Animals.	46
Section 6.36	Solid Waste.	46
Section 6.37	Nuisances	47
Section 6.38	Landscape and Monument Easements	47

Section 6.39	Water/Sewage	47
Section 6.40	Occupancy Restrictions.	47
Section 6.41	Declarant.	47
Section 6.42	Prohibition on Mining.	47
Section 6.43	Buffers.	48
Section 6.44	Natural Resource Preservation Areas.	48
Section 6.45	Townhome and Roof Maintenance	48
ARTICLE VII	: EASEMENTS, ZONING AND OTHER RESTRICTIONS	51
Section 7.1	Easements	51
Section 7.2	Easement Area.	54
Section 7.3	Entry	54
Section 7.4	Zoning and Private Restrictions.	54
Section 7.5	Landscaping.	54
Section 7.8	Roads	55
ARTICLE VII	I: ENFORCEMENT	55
Section 8.1	Right of Enforcement.	55
Section 8.2	Right of Abatement.	56
Section 8.3	Fines and Penalties and Creation of Lien	56
Section 8.4	Specific Performance.	57
Section 8.5	Collection of Assessments and Enforcement of Lien.	57
Section 8.6	No Waiver.	58
ARTICLE IX:	DURATION AND AMENDMENT	58
Section 9.1	Duration and Perpetuities	58
Section 9.2	Amendment.	58
ARTICLE X:	ANNEXATION	59
Section 10.1	Submission of Additional Property.	59
Section 10.2	Conditions of Annexation.	60
Section 10.3	Effect of Annexation.	61
Section 10.4	Proposed or Future Development of Additional Property	61
Section 10.5	Withdrawal of Property.	61
ARTICLE XI:	MORTGAGEE PROVISIONS	61
Section 11.1	Notices of Action	62
Section 11.2	Right to Records.	62
Section 11.3	Insurance	62

Section 11.4	No Priority.	64
Section 11.5	Professional Management.	64
Section 11.6	Notice to Association	64
Section 11.7	FHA/VA Approval.	64
Section 11.8	Amendment by Board.	64
Section 11.9	Applicability of Article XI.	64
Section 11.10	Failure of Mortgagee to Respond.	64
ARTICLE XII: N	MISCELLANEOUS	64
Section 12.1	No Reverter.	64
Section 12.2	Severability	65
Section 12.3	Headings.	65
Section 12.4	Notices	
3229 Argent Bou	llevard Unit E	65
Section 12.5	Interpretation.	65
Section 12.6	No Liability.	65
Section 12.7	Leases.	66

STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA))	DECLARATION OF COVENANTS,
))	CONDITIONS AND RESTRICTIONS FOR
COUNTY OF JASPER)	ROYAL OAKS

THIS DECLARATION of Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions is made this 24th day of February, 2025 by Forino Co., L.P., a Pennsylvania limited partnership (hereinafter referred to as "Declarant").

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, Declarant is a limited partnership organized and existing under the laws of the State of Pennsylvania and is the owner of certain real property which property is more particularly described in Exhibit "A" attached hereto (hereinafter referred to as the "Property") which Property is located in Jasper County, South Carolina; and

WHEREAS, Declarant desires to develop the Property in a coordinated manner into a residential subdivision consisting of duplexes and townhomes to be known as "Royal Oaks" with provisions for certain common areas, common access areas, common regulations and cost-sharing, all as more particularly set forth herein; and

WHEREAS, Declarant desires to (i) establish the jurisdiction of a mandatory membership owners association for the Property, (ii) establish the obligation of each owner of any portion of the Property to be a member of such neighborhood association as long as such owner holds title to such portion of the Property, (iii) establishes the obligation of each owner of the Property to pay assessments to the neighborhood association, and which assessments, are secured by a lien against each owner's portion of the Property, and (iv) establishes architectural restrictions requiring approval of Declarant or an architectural review board established by Declarant prior to the installation, placement, or modification of structures and improvements on any portion of the Property by an owner other than Declarant; and

WHEREAS, Declarant finds that private controls over the use of land are an effective means of establishing, preserving, maintaining and, in some instances, enhancing, the economic or intangible values pertaining to the use and enjoyment of the Property, and, to this end, Declarant desires to establish on the Property certain private land use controls, conditions, restrictions, equitable servitudes, encumbrances, affirmative obligations, burdens, benefits, reservations, easements, assessments, charges and liens (hereinafter referred to as the "Declaration" or "Covenants"); and

WHEREAS, Declarant deems it desirable to provide a flexible and reasonable procedure for the overall development of the Property, and to provide a mechanism for the proper administration of these Covenants, including, but not limited to, the ownership, operation, maintenance, preservation, use and enjoyment of the common facilities on the Property, the performance of acts of maintenance, administration, assessment, enforcement and other activities set forth in these Covenants and other mandated and discretionary functions consistent with the purpose of these Covenants which benefit the Property and all real property now or hereafter subjected to this Declaration; and

WHEREAS, in connection with the need for such a mechanism, Declarant has caused or will cause to be incorporated under the laws of the State of South Carolina a non-profit corporation, the Royal Oaks Community Association, Inc., for the purpose of exercising the functions aforesaid, and which are hereinafter more fully set forth; and

NOW, THEREFORE, Declarant hereby declares that all of the property described in Exhibit "A", incorporated herein, and any Additional Property (as hereinafter defined) which is hereinafter subjected to this Declaration by Supplemental Declarations (as hereinafter defined) is and shall be held, transferred, sold, devised, assigned, conveyed, given, purchased, leased, occupied, possessed, mortgaged, encumbered and used subject to these Covenants. These Covenants, the benefits of these Covenants, and the affirmative and negative burden of these Covenants, whether pertaining to items, benefits and obligations presently existing or to be created or executed in the future, do and shall, in equity and at law, touch and concern, benefit and burden, and run with the land and any estates in the land herein referred to as the "Property" and these Covenants are intended to be Covenants and servitudes burdening and benefiting all persons now or hereafter deriving a real property estate in the Property whether by deed, assignment, succession or inheritance or any other method of conveyance.

ARTICLE I: DEFINITIONS

When used in this Declaration, unless the context shall prohibit or otherwise require, the following words shall have the following meanings and all definitions shall be applicable to the singular and plural forms of such terms:

Section 1.1 Additional Property.

"Additional Property" shall mean and refer to all property which may be contiguous to the Property or located nearby, if such property is voluntarily submitted hereunder by Declarant, without the need for consent of the Association, the Board, or any Owner, or by the owner(s) of such Property, if Declarant is not the owner, with the written consent of Declarant hereunder and made subject to this Declaration pursuant to Article X hereof. In addition to the Property described in Exhibit "A" wherever used in these Covenants, the term the "Property" shall also mean and refer to all Additional Property submitted to these Covenants by Declarant. Such submission of Additional Property shall become effective only after filing a document of record in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County, South Carolina, executed in recordable form by Declarant and, if Declarant is not the owner of the Additional Property, the owners of the Additional Property, describing such Additional Property and stating the intent to be bound hereby and submitted hereunder.

Section 1.2 Architectural Review Board.

"Architectural Review Board" or "ARB" shall mean and refer to the Architectural Review Board established by Declarant.

Section 1.3 Articles of Incorporation.

"Articles of Incorporation" or "Articles" shall mean and refer to the Articles of Incorporation for the Royal Oaks Community Association, Inc. (hereinafter referred to as the "Association"), as filed with the South Carolina Secretary of State, as the same may be amended from time to time.

Section 1.4 Association.

"Association" shall mean and refer to the Royal Oaks Community Association, Inc., a South Carolina Non-Profit Corporation organized under the South Carolina Non-Profit Corporation Act of 1994 as the same may be amended from time to time, its successors and assigns.

Section 1.5 Board of Directors.

"Board of Directors" or "Board" shall mean and refer to the Board of Directors of the Association.

Section 1.6 Builder.

"Builder" shall mean and refer to any Person who purchases one or more Homesites (as hereinafter defined) as part of its ordinary and regular trade as a home builder for the purpose of constructing improvements for sale to consumers in the ordinary course of business. The term "Builder" shall also mean (i) any Person who purchases from Declarant one or more parcels of land of the Property or the Additional Property for, with the written consent of Declarant, the further subdivision, development, and resale in the ordinary course of business, and (ii) any entity formed by Declarant or its affiliates for the purpose of building product within Royal Oaks.

Section 1.7 Bylaws.

"Bylaws" shall mean and refer to the Bylaws of the Association attached hereto as Exhibit "B", as the same may be amended from time to time.

Section 1.8 Common Expenses.

"Common Expenses" shall mean and refer to all expenditures lawfully made or incurred by or on behalf of the Association, together with all funds lawfully assessed for the creation or maintenance of reserves, pursuant to the provisions of this Declaration.

Section 1.9 Common Property.

"Common Property" shall mean and refer to collectively (a) those areas of land, including those with improvements thereon, which are designated in deeds of conveyance to the Association by the Declarant from time to time as "Common Property" and shown on a corresponding plat of record or other recorded exhibit referenced by Declarant in such deed or deeds, (b) any personal property acquired by the Declarant, if said property is designated in writing by the Declarant as "Common Property". No property shall become or shall constitute Common Property, even if shown as such on the Master Plan (as hereinafter defined) or otherwise, until such time as such property is conveyed by Declarant to the Association as Common Property. The Declarant reserves the right to restrict the use of any part of the Common Property to the exclusive use of a limited number of Owners and such property shall be known as "Limited Common Property"; provided, however, such Owners primarily benefiting from the Limited Common Property shall pay all costs and expenses associated with such Limited Common Property.

Section 1.10 Community Wide Standard.

"Community Wide Standard" shall mean and refer to the standard of conduct, maintenance or other activity generally prevailing throughout the Property. Such standard may be more specifically defined by the Board of Directors.

Section 1.11 Declarant.

"Declarant" shall mean and refer to Forino Co., L.P., its successors and assigns. The term shall also be applied to any Person, firm, corporation, partnership, association, trust, or other legal entity, or any combination thereof, which lawfully acquires the rights, privileges and options of Declarant as hereinafter provided. In addition to any other transfer rights of the Declarant, Forino Co., L.P., its successors and assigns, may assign to a lender in connection with any development loan on the Property or the Additional Property the status and all rights of the Declarant. Such transfer may take any form including but not limited to a present assignment that may not be exercised upon until a default occurs. Upon such assignment to a lender, Forino Co., L.P., its successors and assigns, shall continue to be the Declarant and such lender shall only become the Declarant (as well as the Class B Member) upon the earlier to occur of (i) the effective date of both the transfer and the date that such rights may be exercised by the lender under the instrument pursuant to which Declarant assigns such rights and, (ii) the date such lender becomes the actual owner of the Property or Additional Property through judicial foreclosure or sale made pursuant to any power of sale contained in a mortgage or by conveyance of a deed in lieu of foreclosure. The Declarant may also transfer all of its rights, privileges and options as Declarant to a successor-in-title or to the Association, provided any such successor-in-title shall acquire for the purpose of development or sale all or some portion of the Property or the Additional Property, and provided further, that in a written instrument, the Association or such successor-in-title is expressly assigned by Forino Co., L.P., the Declarant's rights, privileges and options herein reserved to Forino Co., L.P. Such an assignment may be included as a recital in any deed executed by Declarant that conveys any portion of the Property or the Additional Property. The foregoing shall not preclude and Declarant is specifically authorized to permit other Persons in writing on a one-time or limited basis to exercise any right reserved to Declarant in this Declaration where the Declarant does not intend to transfer the rights of Declarant in its entirety.

Section 1.12 Declaration.

"Declaration" or "Covenants" shall mean and refer to this Declaration of Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions for Royal Oaks, as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time.

Section 1.13 Design Guidelines.

"Design Guidelines" shall mean guidelines and standards for architecture, design, construction, landscaping, and all other purposes pursuant to and as more particularly set out in Article VI, Section 6.5, as such guidelines and standards may be amended from time to time.

Section 1.14 Development.

"Development" shall mean and refer to the Property, the Common Property, and all improvements located or constructed thereon, and any portion of the Additional Property subjected to this Declaration. The term shall be used generally to describe the residential community of Royal Oaks.

Section 1.15 Duplex

"Duplex" shall mean a building that consists of two Homesites and which will have shared exteriors, walls, and roof structures that need to be maintained in common.

Section 1.16 Homesite.

"Homesite" shall mean and refer to any building or structure or portion of a building or structure situated upon a Lot which is intended for use and occupancy as an attached or detached residence for a single family, as shown as a residential building lots on that certain plat entitled "A SUBDIVISION PLAT OF: 68 LOTS ROYAL OAKS SUBDIVISION" prepared by Jeremy W. Reeder, and recorded on February 4, 2025 in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County, South Carolina in Plat Book 38 at Page 1054, and any plat of survey recorded by Declarant in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County, South Carolina, or as similarly shown on revised or supplemental surveys of such tracts or such additional tracts as may be added to the Property from time to time as provided herein. The term "Homesite" shall also include the Dwelling or improvement placed or constructed on such parcel of land by or on behalf of Declarant or an Owner. The term "Homesite" shall include both improved and unimproved Lots.

Section 1.17 Lot.

"Lot" shall mean and refer to an unimproved Homesite.

Section 1.18 Member.

"Member" shall mean and refer to a person entitled to Membership in the Association, including Class "A" Members and the Class "B" Member as long as there is a Class "B" Membership. Each Owner is a mandatory member of the Association as long as such Owner owns any portion of the Property.

Section 1.19 Mortgage.

"Mortgage" shall mean and refer to any Mortgage, Deed of Trust, Deed to Secure Debt or other form of security instrument held by a Mortgagee affecting the Property or any Homesite or Lot within the Property.

Section 1.20 Mortgagee.

"Mortgagee" shall mean and refer to an institutional holder of a Mortgage who makes mortgage loans in the ordinary course of its business.

Section 1.21 Mortgagor.

"Mortgagor" shall mean and refer to any person who gives a Mortgage.

Section 1.22 Normal Wear and Tear.

"Normal wear and tear" shall mean the natural and gradual deterioration of the Common Property and its improvements that occurs as a result of normal use, aging, and environmental factors, and which does not result from negligence, misuse, abuse, or failure to perform routine maintenance. This includes, but is not limited to, minor scuffs or scratches on surfaces, fading or discoloration of materials, minor cracks in pavement or walls due to settling, and ordinary wear on carpets, flooring, and other fixtures. "Normal wear and tear" does not include significant structural damage, water damage, vandalism, or any condition that arises due to improper use or lack of necessary maintenance."

Section 1.23 Owner.

"Owner" shall mean and refer to that record Owner (including Declarant) whether one or more persons, of a fee simple title to any Homesite or Lot; provided, however, that where fee simple title has been transferred and is being held merely as security for repayment of a loan, the person who would own the Homesite or Lot in fee simple, if such loan were paid in full, shall be considered the Owner.

Section 1.24 Person.

"Person" shall mean and refer to a natural person, corporation, partnership, trustee, or any other legal entity.

Section 1.25 Property.

"Property" shall mean and refer to that certain real property described in Exhibit "A" attached hereto, together with such Additional Property as may be subjected to the provisions of this Declaration in accordance with the provisions of Article X hereof.

Section 1.26 Restrictions.

"Restrictions" shall mean and refer to all covenants, conditions, restrictions, easements, liens and other obligations created or imposed by this Declaration.

Section 1.27 Structure.

"Structure" shall mean and refer to:

- a. Any material, thing or object of any kind the placement of which upon any Homesite, Lot, Townhome Building, or Duplex, may affect the appearance of such Homesite, Lot, Townhome Building, or Duplex, including by way of illustration and not limitation, any building or part thereof, garage, porch, out buildings, greenhouse or bathhouse, pet house, covered or uncovered patio, swimming pool, antennas and satellite dishes, fence, curbing, paving, wall, landscaping, hardscape, lighting, tree, shrub, sign, signboard, temporary or permanent living quarters (including any house trailer) or any other temporary or permanent improvement to such Homesite, Lot, Townhome Building, or Duplex, including, but not limited to, paint colors, materials, shutters, windows, railings, columns, or any other items attached to the exterior of any structure or on the Homesite, Lot, Townhome Building, or Duplex;
- b. Any landscaping, change in landscaping or naturally occurring trees or plant material, grading or excavation on a Homesite or Lot including any tree removal, excavation, grading, fill, ditch, diversion dam or other thing or device which affects or alters the natural flow of surface waters from, upon or across any Homesite or Lot, or which affects or alters the flow of any waters in any natural or artificial creek, stream, wash or drainage channel from, upon or across any Homesite or Lot; and
- c. Any change in the grade at any point on a Homesite or Lot of more than 6" whether or not subsection (b) of this Section 1.26 applies to such change.

Section 1.28 Supplemental Declaration.

"Supplemental Declaration" shall mean and refer to an amendment or supplement to this Declaration filed pursuant to Article IX or Article X which amends this Declaration or imposes, expressly or by reference, additional restrictions and obligations on the land described therein or subjects Additional Property to this Declaration.

Section 1.29 Townhome Building.

"Townhome Building" shall mean buildings that consist of more than two Homesites and which will have shared exteriors, walls, and roof structures that need to be maintained in common.

Section 1.30 Turnover Date.

"Turnover Date" shall mean and refer to the date that the Class B Membership shall cease and terminate which date is sixty (60) days after the first of the following events to occur: (a) the expiration of twenty five (25) years from the date of recording of this Declaration; (b) the date as of which ninety five (95%) percent of the Homesites or Lots which may be developed on the Property and on the Additional Property shall have been conveyed by both the Declarant (excluding sales to Builders) and by Builders, if any, who purchased Homesites or Lots from Declarant, to an individual owner or owners for residential use or occupancy; or (c) the surrender by the Declarant of the Class "B" Membership and authority to appoint and remove members of the Board of the Association by an express amendment to this Declaration executed by the Declarant and recorded in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County, South Carolina.

ARTICLE II: PLAN OF DEVELOPMENT

Section 2.1 Development of the Property.

Declarant shall have the right, but not the obligation, in its sole discretion and without any approval required from any Owner, the Association, the Board, or any other party except NVR, Inc t/a Ryan Homes, to make improvements and changes to all Common Property and to all Homesites or Lots owned by Declarant, including, without limitation, (1) installation and maintenance of any improvements added to the Common Property; (2) changes in the location of the boundaries of any Homesites or Lots owned by the Declarant or of the Common Property; (3) changes in the boundaries between the Property and any portion of property owned by Declarant; (4) installation and maintenance of any storm drainage system and water/sewer or other utility systems and facilities; (5) installation of security or refuse facilities; (6) construction, installation and maintenance of a permanent dwelling unit on any Lot or Homesite without the approval of the Association, the ARB, the Board of Directors or their respective successors or assigns; and (7) construct on any portion of the Property recreational facilities, including, without limitation, swimming pools, playgrounds, dog park and related facilities. Additionally all proposed changes must comply with the Land Purchase Agreement (LPA) and other applicable agreements that grant the right to review and approve changes to plans. The Declarant shall not make any changes that would compromise the ability of existing or planned installations to meet previously agreed upon specification or functionalities without obtaining explicit approval from the relevant parties.

Section 2.2 Development of Additional Property.

In accordance with Article X of this Declaration, Declarant hereby reserves the option, to be exercised in its sole discretion, to submit from time to time, Additional Property or portions thereof to the provisions of this

Declaration and thereby to cause Additional Property or a portion or portions thereof to become part of the Property.

Section 2.3 Removing Declaration.

For any part of the Property owned by Declarant, Declarant reserves the right in its sole and absolute discretion, and without any approval required from any Owner, the Association, the Board, or any other party, to remove and fully and completely release the Declaration from any portion of the Property or the Common Property owned by Declarant. Declarant may remove and fully and completely release the Declaration from any portion of the Property or Common Property owned by Declarant by filing a Supplemental Declaration which only need be signed by Declarant and Declarant shall not need the approval of the Association, the Board, any Owner, or any other party to so file such Supplemental Declaration.

Section 2.4 Development of the Property.

The Declarant does not guarantee in any manner that any view from a Homesite or Lot over or across any part of the Common Property (including, but not limited to, any lagoons) will be preserved without impairment and Declarant will not have any obligation to any Owner of a Homesite or Lot to preserve any view over or across the Common Property (including but not limited to any lagoons). In addition, Declarant shall not have any obligation to prune or thin trees or other vegetation on the Common Property. Declarant shall have the right in its sole and absolute discretion to locate, remove, and relocate all structures, signs, hardscape, trees, landscaping, and lighting on the Common Property (including, but not limited to, any lagoons) as the Declarant sees fit. All Owners by accepting a deed to any Homesite or Lot acknowledge that any or all such decisions or changes by the Declarant may diminish, change, obstruct, or eliminate any view of a Homesite or Lot over or across the Common Property (including, but not limited to, any lagoons). Any expressed or implied view easements or easements for the passage of light over, from, or across the Common Property (including, but not limited to, any lagoons) are hereby expressly disclaimed.

ARTICLE III: COMMON PROPERTY

Section 3.1 Conveyance of Common Property.

- (a) <u>Conveyance of Common Property</u>. The Declarant may, from time to time, cause to be conveyed to the Association the Common Property (which may include portions of Homesites), including all roadways which shall be privately owned and maintained by the Association including grants of easements as well as personal property for the common use and enjoyment of the Owners (except for Limited Common Property, if any, which shall be for the use and enjoyment of only the Owners so designated in the conveyance by Declarant to the Association). In addition, the Declarant may, from time to time, cause the conveyance of certain real property or grants of easements to other third parties as may be deemed desirable or advisable by Declarant or as may be required by governing authorities in accordance with this Declaration. In any event, the Declarant will convey all Common Property to the Association on or before the Turnover Date.
- (b) <u>Street Lights</u>. Declarant may but is not required to enter into an agreement with the applicable utility for the installation, maintenance, and electric power for a system of street lights at Royal Oaks. The applicable utility may own the street lights and provide them to the Association under a lease agreement which would likely extend for a period of fifteen or more years. Lease payments by the Association would equal the costs plus a normal

profit margin. Each Owner by accepting a deed to any portion of the Property and the Association specifically recognize that said street lights are not owned by the Association or Declarant and that the Association will accept and assume the lease agreement.

- (c) <u>Alteration of Common Property; Limited Common Property.</u> It is contemplated by the Declarant that the Declarant will convey Common Property to the Association where scenic and natural area of preservation and for general recreational use. The Declarant may, at the Declarant's sole discretion, modify, alter, increase, reduce or otherwise change the Common Property contemplated to be conveyed to the Association in accordance with this Declaration at any time prior to the conveyance of such Common Property to the Association. Declarant also reserves the right in its sole discretion to convey Common Property to the Association as Limited Common Property for which the primary access and use of may be restricted to a limited number of Owners and which shall not be available for the use and enjoyment of all Owners of the Property; provided, however, only those Persons allowed to use such Limited Common Property shall be assessed for the maintenance, upkeep, repair and replacement of such Limited Common Property.
- (d) <u>Additional Conveyances</u>. In addition to the Property described in subsection (a) of this Section 3.1, the Declarant may convey, or cause to be conveyed, to the Association in accordance with this Section 3.1 and such other real and personal property as the Declarant may determine to be necessary or proper for the completion of the Development.
- (e) <u>Title to Common Property</u>. Notwithstanding any legal presumption to the contrary, the fee title to, and all rights in, any portion of the Property owned by the Declarant and designated as Common Property (or which is designated by any words which similarly signify such properties for the use of the Owners in the Development) whether by recorded plat of survey or otherwise, or designated for public use, shall be reserved to the Declarant and for its use and subject to its disposition until such time as the same shall be conveyed by grant or deed to the Association or to any municipality or other governmental body, agency or authority.
- (f) Acceptance of Conveyances of Common Property. The Association hereby covenants and agrees to accept all such conveyances of the Common Property and all Owners by accepting a deed to any Homesite or Lot acknowledge the obligation of the Association to do so. In addition, the Association and each Owner acknowledge that the Association shall be solely responsible for the costs of the maintenance and upkeep of all Common Property, notwithstanding the fact that title has not yet been conveyed to the Association by Declarant. Upon transfer of title of the Common Property or any portion thereof to the Association, the Association shall continue to have the sole responsibility of maintenance and repair of the Common Property. Prior to the Turnover Date, the procedures contained in this Section 3.1(g) shall be followed.
- (g) Transfer of Common Property. Prior to the Turnover Date, the Declarant shall appoint a nominating committee comprised of three (3) Members, which shall nominate Members to belong to a five (5) Member Transition Committee. Upon conveyance of any such improved Common Property or upon completion of the improvements, whichever is later, the Declarant shall notify the Transition Committee. Within sixty (60) days after said notification, the Declarant or its representative and the Transition Committee shall jointly inspect the Common Property or portion thereof to the extent hereinafter provided. The Declarant and the Transition Committee shall each be entitled to designate a qualified engineer or other such expert to accompany them during the inspection of the improved Common Property. Such inspection shall not account for any normal wear and tear since the date such improvements were constructed and shall be limited to a visual inspection of the improved Common Property. Promptly after the completion of such inspection, the Transition Committee shall submit a

written report (hereinafter "Inspection Report") to the Declarant stating whether the improved Common Property or portion thereof is in a good state of repair and specifying the respects, if any, in which such construction is not in a good state of repair (the "Defective Items"). Except as otherwise required under applicable law, the Inspection Report shall constitute conclusive evidence that, except as otherwise set forth in such report, the Declarant has deeded the improved Common Property in a good state of repair and thereafter the Declarant shall have no further liability, duty, or obligation with respect to such improved Common Property or portion thereof except to perform the work called for by the Inspection Report. The reasonable fees and expenses of any experts hired by the Transition Committee in connection with the inspection and re-inspection provided for by this paragraph shall be borne by the Association. If Declarant does not agree with the Defective Items as set forth in the Inspection Report, the engineer or architect used by Declarant and the engineer or architect used by the Transition Committee shall agree on another engineer or architect to act as an arbitrator (the "Arbitrator"). The Arbitrator shall inspect the improved Common Property and shall identify any portion of the Common Property that is not in a good state of repair, normal wear and tear excepted. Such items as identified by the Arbitrator as defective shall thereafter constitute the Defective Items and shall be substituted for the Defective Items identified by the Transition Committee, and shall form part of the Inspection Report and Declarant shall be required to accept such designation of Defective Items as set forth therein. Following the completion of the Defective Items, the Declarant shall, after fourteen (14) days' notice to the Transition Committee, arrange for a re-inspection of the portion of the Common Property that formerly had Defective Items. The Transition Committee shall then issue a written report to the Declarant stating whether the Defective Items have been corrected and specifying the respects, if any, in which such work has not been completed or is defective. If Declarant agrees with the Transition Committee, Declarant shall perform any work called for by such report of re-inspection as promptly as practicable. If Declarant disagrees with the Transition Committee, the Arbitrator (or if no Arbitrator has been necessary up to this point, an Arbitrator shall be appointed under the same procedure as set forth above) shall review the corrective work and shall identify the work that has not been completed or is defective and such determination by the Arbitrator shall be binding on the Association, the Owners, and the Declarant and Declarant shall correct any such defective work. The reasonable fees and expenses of the Arbitrator in connection with the inspection and re-inspection provided for by this paragraph (f) shall be borne by the Association. EXCEPT AS OTHERWISE REQUIRED UNDER APPLICABLE LAW, ONCE IMPROVED COMMON PROPERTY IS ACCEPTED BY THE ASSOCIATION THROUGH THE TRANSITION COMMITTEE AND ANY DEFECTIVE ITEMS ARE CORRECTED AS SET FORTH ABOVE, DECLARANT SHALL HAVE NO FURTHER LIABILITY OR RESPONSIBILITY OF ANY KIND WITH RESPECT TO SUCH COMMON PROPERTY.

(h) <u>Certificate of Occupancy</u>. With respect to any improved Common Property, issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy by the local governing authority having jurisdiction over such matters, shall be conclusive evidence that said Property complies with all building and construction standards. The Declarant shall not be responsible for compliance with any requirements called for by said local governing authority after the issuance of a Certificate of Occupancy.

Section 3.2 Right of Enjoyment.

Subject to the provisions of this Declaration and the provisions of Section 3.3 below, every Owner shall have a non-exclusive right and easement to use and enjoy the Common Property (excluding Limited Common Property, if any), which right shall be appurtenant to and shall pass for the title to every Homesite or Lot upon transfer; provided, however, that no Owner shall do any act which interferes with the free use and enjoyment of the Common Property by all other Owners. The Association may permit persons who are not Owners to use and enjoy any part or all of the Common Property subject to such limitations, and upon such terms and conditions, as

it may from time to time establish. The right and easement of enjoyment granted or permitted by this Section 3.2 is subject to those items set forth in Section 3.3 which includes suspension by the Association as provided in Sections 3.3 and 4.8.

Section 3.3 Rights of the Association.

The rights and privileges conferred in Section 3.2 hereof shall be subject to the right of the Association acting through the Board to: (a) promulgate rules and regulations relating to the use, operation and maintenance of the Common Property (which shall specifically include the right of the Association, acting through its Board of Directors, to allow residents of other developments outside of Royal Oaks to use the Common Property for such fees and charges as determined by the Board); (b) charge reasonable fees in connection with the admission to and use of facilities or services; provided that in setting any such fee the Board may establish reasonable classifications which shall be uniform within each such class, but need not be uniform between such classes; (c) suspend the voting rights of any Member, pursuant to Section 4.8 and the right of enjoyment granted or permitted by Section 3.2 (but in no event may the Board deny an Owner access to such Owner's Homesite or Lot); (d) grant easements or rights of way over Common Property to adjoining property owners, to any municipality or other governmental body, agency or authority, to any quasi-public agency or to any utility company or cable television system; (e) enforce all applicable provisions of valid agreements of the Association relating to the Common Property or any part thereof; (f) borrow money for the purpose of carrying out the activities of the Association, including the acquisition, construction, improvement, equipping and maintenance of Common Property, and in aid thereof to encumber by Mortgage or other security interest, any or all of the Association's Property, including Common Property and revenues from assessments, user fees and other sources; (g) dedicate or transfer all or any part of the Common Property or interest therein to any municipality or other governmental body, agency or authority for such purposes and subject to such provisions and conditions as may be agreed upon by the Association and such grantee, including a provision that such Property or interest shall cease to be subject to this Declaration or all or any part of these Restrictions while held by any such municipality or other governmental body, agency or authority; and (h) to sell, lease or otherwise convey all or any part of its properties and interest therein; provided, however, that the Association, once it obtains title of record to the Common Property, shall not sell, encumber by Mortgage or other security interest, convey, dedicate or transfer any Common Property or interest therein (excluding however any dedications required by utilities or governmental authorities having jurisdiction) without the approval of two thirds (½) of the Class "A" Members and with the written consent of the Class "B" Member as long as there is a Class "B" Membership.

Section 3.4 Types of Common Property.

At the time of the conveyance of any real Property or grant of easement by the Declarant to the Association to be used as a Common Property, the Declarant may designate in the deed of conveyance or easement the specific or general purpose or purposes for which such real Property or any portion thereof may be used, and in such event, such real Property or a portion thereof, shall not be used for any different purpose of purposes without the affirmative vote of two thirds ($\frac{2}{3}$) of the Class "A" Members and with the written consent of the Class "B" Member as long as there is a Class "B" Membership.

Section 3.5 Entrance Easements and Entrance Monuments.

It is contemplated that certain easements for landscaping or for the erection and maintenance of entrance monuments, subdivision signs, walls, fences and other structures intended to provide an attractive atmosphere or to provide privacy to Owners may be reserved by the Declarant for itself and for the benefit of the Association and, as applicable, shall be set forth on plats of survey of the Property recorded with the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County, South Carolina. Such easements shall be perpetual in duration and shall include the right to erect, maintain, repair, replace and re-erect any such structures within the easement areas as well as the right to plant grass, plants, flowers, shrubs and trees to tend and garden the same, and to generally landscape the area within said easements to keep them clean, attractive and uniform in appearance for the benefit of all Owners within Royal Oaks. All Owners taking title to any Homesite or Lot upon which such an easement lies, will take title subject to the easement rights set forth herein, as well as such rights as may be set forth in any instrument conveying easement rights to the Declarant or to the Association. Such easements shall be Common Property. In addition, or alternatively, such entrance monuments or other similar improvements may be constructed within or upon rights of way within the Development. In all such cases, such improvements shall be maintained by the Association as any other Common Property.

Section 3.6 Encroachment Easements.

If any buildings, dwelling units, or other improvements initially constructed by Declarant on any of the Homesites (including, without limitation, any roof overhangs, balconies, siding, porches or other structures which may be attached to the walls or roofs of such buildings) encroach onto or over or extend into the air space or any portion of the Common Property, or conversely, if any such improvements initially constructed on the Common Property by Declarant encroach onto or over portions of any Homesite or Lot, a valid easement for the encroachment and for the maintenance, repair and replacement thereof shall exist in perpetuity, if such encroachment is approved by Jasper County. Otherwise, such encroachments shall not be permissible.

Section 3.7 Stormwater Management System Responsibilities and Easement.

The effective functioning of the stormwater management system of the Development is essential to the protection of the environment and to the long-term values of all property within the Development. The stormwater management system includes all ponds, lagoons, retention and detention areas, all functional swales and all other features of the Property, whether naturally existing or constructed, that serve as an integral part of collecting, retaining, filtering and the ultimate release of stormwater within the Development, subject to certain reservations of easements. All portions of the stormwater management system will be located upon Common Property, both before and after actual conveyance of Common Property to the Association, and shall be maintained in good condition and in functional working order by the Association as a common expense of the Association at all times including the time period that any such property is owned by Declarant prior to being conveyed to the Association as Common Property.

All Owners by accepting a deed to a Homesite or Lot acknowledge that all ponds, lagoons and other portions of the stormwater system of the Development are interconnected and that the Association will be using the ponds and lagoons of the Development for irrigation and other purposes and that the level of such ponds and lagoons will vary depending on the amount of use by the Association and the amount of rainfall.

Section 3.8 Alligators.

All Owners by accepting a deed to a Homesite or Lot acknowledge that the ponds and lagoons of the Development may contain alligators since alligators are indigenous to this area. Alligators are a protected species and no Owner may feed, molest, or otherwise physically interact with any alligator.

Owners must exercise extreme caution around any pond, lagoon, or other water feature of the Development. Neither the Declarant nor the Association shall be responsible for capturing or relocating any alligator on the property. Neither the Declarant nor the Association nor members of Declarant nor officers, members, directors, and employees of the Association, the Declarant or its members shall be responsible for any damage, including injury or loss of life to any person or animal, caused by an alligator on the Property.

Section 3.9 Wildlife; Nuisance Wildlife.

All Owners by accepting a deed to a Homesite or Lot acknowledge that wildlife is abundant and thrives in coastal South Carolina, will be located throughout the Property, and can be very destructive to residential landscaping. Owners are also advised to use caution at night when driving through the Property and to be on the alert for wildlife crossing roadways. All Owners are advised to use a landscape plan for Homesites that contain plants known to be wildlife resistant or tolerant. Neither Declarant nor the Association will be responsible for any damage caused by wildlife, whether such damage is to landscaping, automobiles, personal injury, or otherwise. Further, neither the Declarant nor the Association can be required to at any time or in any way control the wildlife population on the Property; provided, however, the Declarant and the Board reserve the right in its sole discretion to control nuisance wildlife.

Section 3.10 Streets.

The roads of the Property will be owned, maintained, repaired, and replaced by the Association and shall be subject to the rules and regulations of the Association. Because of the private nature of the roads within the Property subject to this Declaration, the Association shall be entitled at its option, but shall not be required, to provide control over vehicular access to various sections of the Property which it deems necessary or desirable for the health, safety or welfare of persons within the Property; provided, however, prior to the Turnover Date, Declarant shall be entitled in its sole discretion to provide control over vehicular access to various sections of the Property which it deems necessary or desirable for the health, safety or welfare of persons within the Property. Said functions may include, but shall not be required, without limitation, constructing, operating and maintaining access road control gates (including card-controlled entrance gates of a type deemed appropriate, if any, by Declarant or the Association) and restricting vehicular traffic including commercial vehicular traffic within the Property, thus admitting only Members, lessees or their guests and invitees and such other persons as Declarant or the Association elects to have access. Any entrance gates, if any, shall remain open at such times as required under agreements with applicable governmental authorities or as provided under the rules and regulations of the Association adopted by the Board. All Members and lessees may be required to keep the Association informed of all persons who have overnight accommodations at such Member's or lessee's Homesite in order to allow the Association to enforce its vehicular access rules and regulations appropriately. The Association, to the extent permitted by law, shall have the right to post speed limits on the roads of the Property as it deems appropriate and may enforce the posted speed limits, including fining violators. Declarant or the Board may prohibit excessively noisy vehicles, may prohibit vehicles with more than six wheels, and may adopt any and all rules and regulations deemed necessary or desirable by the Declarant or the Board concerning vehicular access to and use of the Property. The use of off road or unlicensed

vehicles of any type including but not limited to four (4) wheel all terrain vehicles, go carts, and dirt bikes are prohibited on the roads of the Property except as specifically allowed by the Association.

Declarant and the Association each reserve the right but not the obligation to charge a fee on such basis as determined by Declarant or the Association, if any (whether a daily fee, yearly fee, or some other basis) for the entry of all approved commercial vehicles into the Property (excluding Declarant, any builders so designated by Declarant, and their subcontractors who may not be charged an entry fee of any type as long as Declarant or a builder so designated by Declarant owns one (1) or more Homesites or Lots in the Development), including but not limited to all contractors, movers, and all other commercial service providers.

Section 3.11 Delegation of Use.

Any Owner may delegate his right to use and enjoy the Common Property to the members of his family, his social invitees or his tenants who reside on a Homesite subject to compliance with the provisions of this Declaration and compliance with applicable rules and regulations of the Association. Tenants who reside on a Homesite shall have the same rights of delegation as an Owner subject to compliance with the provisions of this Declaration and compliance with applicable rules and regulations of the Association. If an Owner is not occupying his Homesite as a primary residence and has leased his Homesite to tenants, the Owner shall not have the right to use and enjoy the Common Property, which right may only be exercised by the tenants. Any delegation of rights must be made in accordance with the Bylaws and will be subject to reasonable regulation by the Board and in accordance with the procedures it may adopt.

All Owners by accepting title to a Homesite assume for themselves and their families, guests, tenants, and invitees all risks associated with using the Common Property and hereby release the Association, the Declarant, members of Declarant, and all officers, members, directors, and employees of the Association, the Declarant and its members from liability of any kind for any property damage or personal injury incurred in the use of the Common Property by an Owner or their families, guests, tenants, or invitees.

ARTICLE IV: PROVISIONS FOR THE ROYAL OAKS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION, INC.

Section 4.1 Purposes, Powers and Duties of the Association.

The Association shall be formed as a mutual benefit, non-Profit corporation for the primary purpose of performing certain functions for the common good and general welfare of the residents of Royal Oaks. To the extent necessary to carry out such purpose, the Association: (a) shall have all the powers of a corporation organized under the South Carolina Non-Profit Corporation Act of 1994, as may be amended from time to time; and (b) shall have the power to exercise all of the rights, powers, and privileges of the Association as set forth in this Declaration.

Section 4.2 Membership in the Association.

Declarant, and every person or entity who is a record Owner of a Lot or Homesite, or an undivided interest in any Homesite or Lot which is made subject to this Declaration, shall be a Member of the Association (subject to the provisions relating to multiple Ownership or joint ownership set forth in Section 4.3), provided that any such person or entity holding such title or interest merely as the security for performance of an obligation shall not be a Member of the Association. Each Owner, by accepting a deed to any portion of the Property, acknowledges that

membership in the Association is mandatory for each Owner as long as such Owner owns any portion of the Property.

Section 4.3 Voting Rights.

In recognition of the fact that Declarant finds it essential to maintain effective control of the Association during the development stages, Declarant hereby establishes two classes of voting Membership, Class "A" Members and Class "B" Member.

- (a) Class "A" Members. The Class "A" Membership shall include all those Owners described in Section 4.2 above, including Declarant, of any Lot or Homesite within the Property. Each Class "A" Member shall have one vote for each Lot or Homesite owned by such Member. When more than one person is a Class "A" Member by virtue of an Ownership interest in the same Homesite or Lot, the vote for such Homesite or Lot shall be exercised as they among themselves determine, but in no event, shall more than one (1) vote be cast with respect to any one Homesite or Lot. In the event of disagreement among such co-Owners in an attempt by two or more owners to cast the vote of such Homesite or Lot, such co-owners shall not be recognized and the vote of such Homesite or Lot shall not be counted. The Membership of a Class "A" Member shall automatically terminate upon the Member's sale of his Homesite or Lot. However, no termination of Class "A" Membership shall affect such Member's obligation to pay assessments, fines or penalties as hereinafter provided for, due and payable for any period prior to the date of such termination, and there shall be no refund for assessments paid for periods falling after the date of such termination.
- (b) Class "B" Member. The Declarant (and any successor Declarant) shall be the sole Class "B" Member. The Class "B" Membership shall be a full voting membership and, during its existence, the Class "B" Member shall be entitled to vote on all matters and in all events. The Class B Member shall be entitled to votes equal to the number of votes cumulatively held by all Class A Members (including Declarant) multiplied times three (3). The Class B membership shall cease sixty (60) days after the first of the following events to occur: (a) the expiration of twenty five (25) years from the date of recording of this Declaration; (b) the date as of which ninety five (95%) percent of the Homesites which may be developed on the Property and on the Additional Property shall have been conveyed by both the Declarant (excluding sales to Builders) and by Builders who purchased Homesites from Declarant, to an individual owner or owners for residential use or occupancy; or (c) the surrender by the Declarant of the Class B Membership and the authority to appoint and remove members of the Board of the Association by an express amendment to this Declaration executed by the Declarant and recorded in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County.

Section 4.4 Quorum for any Action Authorized.

Except as otherwise required in this Declaration, the presence at the meeting of any Members, or of proxies, entitled to cast forty (40%) percent of the total vote of the Class "A" Membership and, until the Class "B" Membership terminates, as provided for herein, the presence of a representative of the Class "B" Member, shall constitute a quorum. If the required quorum is not forthcoming in any meeting, the meeting shall be adjourned and another meeting shall be scheduled for a date not less than ten days nor more than thirty days subsequent to the initial meeting. Written notice of the time and place of the adjourned meeting shall be provided to all Members as provided in the Bylaws. The quorum requirement for the adjourned meeting shall be the presence of Class

"A" Members, or proxies entitled to cast 25% of the total vote of the Class "A" Membership and the presence of a representative of the Class "B" Member so long as such Class "B" Membership exists. In the event the required quorum is not forthcoming at the second meeting, a third meeting may be called subject to the giving of proper notice and there shall be no quorum requirement for such third meeting.

Section 4.5 Bylaws.

The Bylaws of the Association have been drawn and approved by Declarant to govern meetings, duties, and related aspects of the Association. Declarant may, in its sole discretion, cause them to be recorded in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County, South Carolina as a supplement to this Declaration. The recordation shall be deemed to be notice to the Association and all Members thereof. Declarant is not required, however, to record the Bylaws, but may provide notice thereof to the Members by such manner as it deems appropriate.

Section 4.6 Powers and Duties Prior to Activation of Association; Time of Activation.

Prior to activation of the Association by Declarant, Declarant shall possess all powers and rights described herein as belonging to the Association. Declarant may activate the Association at any time before or after the date of the recording of these Covenants, at the sole discretion of Declarant.

Section 4.7 Board of Directors and Officers.

- (a) <u>Board</u>. The affairs of the Association shall be managed by the Board of Directors. The number of directors and the method of election of directors shall be as set forth in this Declaration and in the Bylaws of the Association. Except to the extent otherwise expressly required or authorized by the South Carolina Non-Profit Corporation Act of 1994, as may be amended from time to time, or this Declaration, the Association's Bylaws or Articles of Incorporation, the powers inherent in or expressly granted to the Association may be exercised by the Board, acting through the officers of the Association, without any further consent or action on the part of the Owners or Members.
- (b) Officers. The number of officers and the method of election of officers shall be as set forth in this Declaration and the Bylaws of the Association. Notwithstanding any other language or provision to the contrary in this Declaration, in the Articles of Incorporation, or in the Bylaws of the Association, officers of the Association shall be nominated by Declarant and shall be appointed by the Board from such nominations until such time as Declarant no longer has the right to appoint Members to the Board of Directors.
- (c) <u>Casting of Votes</u>. The votes of the Members shall be cast under such rules and procedures as may be prescribed in this Declaration or in the Bylaws of the Association, as amended from time to time, or by law.

Section 4.8 Suspension of Membership.

The Board may, but shall not be obligated to, suspend the voting rights of any Member and the right of enjoyment of the Common Property of any person who:

- shall be subject to the Right of Abatement, as defined in Section 8.2 by reason of having failed to take the reasonable steps to remedy a violation or breach of the Restrictions, or of Design Guidelines as may be adopted by the ARB within thirty (30) days after having received notice of the same pursuant to the provisions of Sections 6.17 or 8.2 of this Declaration.
- (b) shall be delinquent in the payment of any assessment, fine or penalty levied by the Association pursuant to the provisions of this Declaration; or

Any suspension shall be for the balance of the period in which said Member or Person shall remain in violation, breach or default, as aforesaid. No such suspension shall prevent an Owner's ingress or egress from his Homesite or Lot.

Section 4.9 Voting Procedures.

The procedures for the election of Directors of the Association and the resolution of such other issues as may be brought before the Membership of the Association shall be governed by this Declaration, the South Carolina Non-Profit Corporation Code, the Articles of Incorporation of the Association, and the Bylaws of the Association, as each shall from time to time be in force and effect.

Section 4.10 Control by Declarant and Appointment of the Board.

Until such time as Declarant's Class "B" Membership terminates, the Board of the Association shall consist of three (3) members. Notwithstanding any other language or provision to the contrary in this Declaration, in the Articles of Incorporation, or in the Bylaws of the Association, the Declarant hereby retains and shall have the right to appoint all members to the Board as long as Declarant is the Class "B" Member. The right of Declarant to appoint members of the Board also includes the right to remove and replace appointees until such time as Declarant's rights to appoint members to the Board ceases. Members of the Board appointed by Declarant need not be Members of the Association and may be employees of Declarant. Declarant shall retain the right to appoint and remove members of the Board until sixty (60) days after the first of the following events shall occur: (a) the expiration of twenty five (25) years from the date of recording of this Declaration; (b) the date as of which ninety five (95%) percent of the Homesites which may be developed on the Property and on the Additional Property shall have been conveyed by both the Declarant (excluding sales to Builders) and by Builders, if any, who purchased Homesites from Declarant, to an individual owner or owners for residential use or occupancy; or (c) the surrender by the Declarant of the Class B Membership and the authority to appoint and remove members of the Board of the Association by an express amendment to this Declaration executed by the Declarant and recorded in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County, South Carolina. Upon the final expiration of all rights of Declarant to appoint and replace directors of the Association, a special meeting of the Association shall be called. At such special meeting the Owners shall elect a new Board of Directors which shall undertake the responsibilities of the Board, and Declarant shall deliver the books, accounts, and records, if any, which Declarant has kept on behalf of the Association, and any agreements or contracts executed by or on behalf of the Association during such period, which Declarant has in its possession. Notwithstanding any other language to the contrary, the Board of Directors appointed by the Declarant shall retain the power and authority to act on behalf of the Association, and to exercise all rights available to Board Members until such time as a new Board of Directors has been elected. Each Owner by acceptance of a deed to or other conveyance of a Lot or Homesite expressly vests in Declarant such authority to appoint and replace directors and nominate officers of the Association as provided in this Section and in the Bylaws.

Section 4.11 Rules and Regulations.

The Association, through its Board of Directors, may make and enforce reasonable rules and regulations governing the use of the Property, and dwellings and Lots within the Property, the Duplexes and the Townhome Buildings, and the Common Property, which rules and regulations shall be consistent with the rights and duties established by this Declaration. Such regulations and use restrictions shall be binding upon all Owners, Members, occupants, tenants, invitees, and licensees, if any, until and unless revised or canceled by the Board of Directors or overruled, canceled, or modified in a regular or special meeting of the Association with a quorum present by the vote of Members representing two thirds of the total Class "A" Member votes in the Association and by the affirmative vote of the Class "B" Member, so long as such Class "B" Membership shall exist.

Section 4.12 Enforcement.

The Association shall be authorized to impose sanctions for violations of this Declaration, the Bylaws, or rules and regulations adopted by the Association. Sanctions may include reasonable monetary fines and suspension of the right to vote and to use any recreational facilities within the Common Property. In addition, the Association through the Board, in accordance with Article VIII of this Declaration, shall have the right to exercise the Right of Abatement as set forth in Section 8.2 to cure violations, and shall be entitled to suspend any services provided by the Association to any Owner or such Owner's Homesite or Lot in the event that such Owner is more than thirty days delinquent in paying any assessment or other charge due to the Association. The Board shall have the power to seek relief in any court for violations or to abate nuisances. The Association, through the Board, by contract or other agreement, shall have the right to enforce county and town ordinances, if applicable, and to permit Jasper County to enforce ordinances on the Property for the benefit of the Association and its Members.

Section 4.13 Implied Rights.

The Association may exercise any other right or privilege given to it expressly by this Declaration or the Bylaws. The Association may also exercise every other right or privilege reasonably implied from the existence of any right or privilege given to it herein or reasonably necessary to effectuate any such right or privilege.

Section 4.14 Governmental Interests.

For so long as the Declarant owns any Property described on Exhibit "A" or Additional Property submitted to this Declaration, the Declarant has authority and the Association expressly authorizes the Declarant to designate sites within the Property for fire, water and sewer facilities, and other required public facilities. The sites may include Common Property owned by the Association.

Section 4.15 Security.

The Association shall maintain, repair and replace any security or card gates installed by Declarant on the Property, if any, and may, but shall not be obligated to, maintain or support other activities, if any, within the Property designed to make the Property safer than it otherwise might be.

All Owners by accepting title to a Homesite or Lot acknowledge that neither the Declarant nor the Association is under any obligation to install any security measures such as card gates or any other type of

secured access. Neither the Association, the Declarant, nor any successor declarant shall in any way be considered insurers or guarantors of security within the Property. Neither the Association, the Declarant, nor any successor declarant shall be held liable for any loss or damage for failure to provide adequate security or ineffectiveness of security measures undertaken. All Owners and occupants of any Homesite or Lot, and all tenants, guests, and invitees of any Owner, acknowledge that the Association, and its Board of Directors, Declarant, any successor declarant, and the ARB do not represent or warrant that any fire protection system, burglar alarm system, or other security system designated by or installed according to guidelines established by the Declarant or the ARB may not be compromised or circumvented. Further, the Association, and its Board of Directors, Declarant, any successor declarant, and the ARB do not represent or warrant that any fire protection or burglar alarm systems or other security systems will prevent loss by fire, smoke, burglary, theft, hold-up, or otherwise; nor that fire protection or burglar alarm systems or other security systems will in all cases provide the detection or protection for which the system is designed or intended. All Owners and occupants of any Homesite or Lot, and all tenants, guests, and invitees of any Owner, acknowledge and understand that the Association, its Board of Directors, committees, Declarant, or any successor declarant are not insurers. All Owners and occupants of any Homesite or Lot and all tenants, guests, and invitees of any Owner assume all risks for loss or damage to persons, to Homesites and structures located thereon, and to the contents of dwellings and further acknowledge that the Association, its Board of Directors, committees, Declarant, or any successor declarant have made no representations or warranties, nor has any Owner, occupant, or any tenant, guest, or invitee of any Owner relied upon any representations or warranties, expressed or implied, including any warranty of merchantability or fitness for any particular purpose, relative to any security or card gates, fire or burglar alarm systems or other security systems recommended or installed or any security measurers undertaken within the Property.

ARTICLE V: ASSESSMENTS AND MAINTENANCE CHARGES

Section 5.1 Covenant for Assessments and Creation of Lien and Personal Obligations.

Each Owner, jointly and severally, for himself, his heirs, distributees, legal representatives, successors and assigns, by acceptance of a deed for a Homesite or Lot, whether or not the Covenants contained herein shall be expressed in any such deed, hereby covenants and agrees as follows:

- (a) to pay to the Association the annual assessments which may or shall be levied by the Association, pursuant to this Declaration against all Homesites or Lots owned by such Owner;
- (b) to pay to the Association any special assessments, specific assessments, and any fines, penalties or other charges which may or shall be levied by the Association pursuant to this Declaration against all Homesites and Lots owned by such Owner;
- (c) that there is hereby created a continuing charge and lien upon all Homesites or Lots owned by such Owner against which all assessments, fines, penalties and other charges are made to secure payment of such items and any penalties and interest thereon as provided in Section 5.6 hereof and costs of collection, including reasonable attorneys' fees, including but not limited to the assessments due to the Association;
- (d) that such continuing charge and lien on such Homesites and Lots binds such Homesites and Lots in the hands of the Owner, and the Owner's heirs, devisees, legal representatives, successors and

assigns. Such charge and lien is superior to any and all charges, liens or encumbrances which may hereafter in any manner arise or be imposed upon such Homesites or Lots whether arising from or imposed by judgment or decree or by any agreement, contract, Mortgage, or other instrument, except (i) such liens for taxes or other public charges as are by applicable law made superior, and (ii) the lien or charge of all first and second Mortgages of record made in good faith and for value and (iii) the lien of the Association;

- (e) that no sale or transfer at foreclosure or in lieu of foreclosure shall relieve any Homesite or Lot from liability for any assessment thereafter assessed;
- (f) that all annual, specific, and special assessments (together with interest thereon and late charges as provided in Section 5.6 of this Declaration and costs of collection including reasonable attorneys' fees) levied against any Homesite or Lot owned by such Owner shall be (in addition to being a continuing charge and lien against such Homesite or Homesites as provided in Section 5.1(c) of this Declaration) a personal obligation which will survive any sale or transfer of the Homesite or Lot owned by such Owner provided, however, that such personal obligation for delinquent assessments shall not pass to an Owner's successor-in-title unless expressly assumed by such successor.

Section 5.2 Purpose of Assessment.

The assessments levied by the Association shall be used exclusively for the purpose of providing for the common good and general welfare of the residents of the Development, including, but not limited to, security, the acquisition, construction, improvement, maintenance and equipping of Common Property, the enforcement of the restrictions contained in this Declaration, the enforcement of the Design Guidelines of the ARB, the payment of operating costs and expenses of the Association, the payment of all principal and interest when due on all debts owed by the Association, and also other purposes set forth or contemplated by this Declaration.

Section 5.3 Annual Assessment or Maintenance Charge; Specific Assessments.

- (a) Subject to the terms of this Article, each Homesite and Lot in the Property is hereby subjected to an annual assessment or maintenance charge, which assessment or maintenance charge will be paid by the Owner or Owners of each Homesite within the Property or Additional Property. Payment of such assessments will be made in advance in monthly, quarterly, annual or semi-annual installments with the due dates being established by the Board of Directors. In addition to the annual assessments, the Association is hereby authorized to levy specific assessments against an Owner to cover costs incurred in bringing the Homesite into compliance with this Declaration, the Design Guidelines, the Bylaws, or the rules and regulations adopted by the Board or costs incurred or fines imposed as a consequence of the conduct of the Owner or occupants of the Homesite, their agents, contractors, employees, licensees, invitees, or guests.
- (b) The annual maintenance charge and assessment will commence as to each Homesite or Lot on the first day of the month following the conveyance of the Homesite or Lot to an Owner by Declarant or a successor in title to Declarant; provided, however, Declarant in its sole discretion as long as it is the Class B Member may waive in writing the annual assessment for a Homesite sold by Declarant to a Builder until such time as the Homesite is sold and occupied by a third-party purchaser.

- (c) Beginning on the date this Declaration is executed through December 31, 2025, the annual maintenance charge and assessment will not exceed Two Thousand Forty Dollars (\$2,040) for the Townhome Units and Two Thousand One Hundred Sixty Dollars (\$2,160) for the Duplex Units per annum, said rate of charge being the "maximum annual assessment" for 2025. Beginning January 1, 2026, and from year to year thereafter, the maximum annual assessment may be increased by the Board of Directors but not more than the greater of fifteen percent (15%) above the maximum annual assessment for the previous year or an amount equal to the initial annual assessment compounded annually at fifteen (15%) percent per annum (unless such greater increase is approved by the Membership in the same manner as a special assessment).
- (d) The annual assessment for each year shall be determined by the Board of Directors as the needs of the Development may in the judgment of the Directors require; however, the annual assessment for each year shall not exceed the maximum annual assessment allowed for that year (unless such greater increase is approved by the Membership in the same manner as a special assessment). In addition, if for any reason the Board of Directors shall fail to determine the annual assessment for any successive year, the annual assessment for the previous year shall continue for such successive year until a new annual assessment is determined by the Board of Directors.
- (e) Assessments may be used by the Association to provide for, by way of clarification and not limitation, any and all of the following:
 - (i) normal, recurring maintenance of the Common Property (including, but not limited to, mowing, edging, watering, clipping, sweeping, pruning, raking and otherwise caring for the existing landscaping and maintaining and repairing townhouse buildings and recreational facilities) and the acquisition and installation of capital improvements to such areas; provided that the Association shall have no obligation (except as expressly provided in this Declaration) to make capital improvements to the Common Property;
 - (ii) payment of all legal and other expenses incurred in connection with the enforcement of all recorded covenants, restrictions and conditions affecting the Property to which said assessments apply;
 - (iii) payment of all reasonable and necessary expenses in connection with the collection and administration of the maintenance charge and assessment;
 - (iv) employment of security guards or watchmen, if any and if determined necessary;
 - (v) caring for vacant Lots; and
 - (vi) doing any other thing or things necessary or desirable in the opinion of the Board or Membership of the Association to keep the property neat and in good order, or which is considered of general benefit to the Owners or occupants of the Property, it being understood that when and if presented to the Members, the judgment of the majority of the Members of the Association in the determination of what constitutes normal, recurring maintenance shall be final and conclusive so long as such judgment is exercised in good faith.

The Association may also establish and maintain an adequate reserve fund for the periodic maintenance, repair, and replacement of improvements to the Common Property, including but not limited to all roads of the Development and all shared roofs of Duplexes and Townhouse Buildings.

(f) Unless required as a matter of law, the Declarant shall not at any time be subject to any assessments.

Notwithstanding the preceding, the full annual assessment will commence as to each Homesite or Lot owned by Declarant, predecessor declarants, or a Builder upon its lawful occupancy for residential use.

(g) The Association shall not be obligated to spend in any calendar year all the sums collected in such year by way of annual assessments or otherwise, and may carry forward, as surplus, any balances remaining; nor shall the Association be obligated to apply such surplus to the reduction of the amount of the annual assessments in any succeeding year, but may carry forward from year to year such surplus as the Board may deem to be desirable for the greater financial security of the Association and the effectuation of its purposes.

Section 5.4 Special Assessments for Nonrecurring Maintenance, Reserves, and Capital Improvements.

In addition to the annual assessments and specific assessments authorized by this Article V:

- (a) Upon the first sale of a Homesite or Lot to a new Owner of each Homesite/Lot other than the Declarant or builder designated by the Declarant, and upon each further sale of each Homesite or Lot thereafter, the purchaser shall make a contribution to the working capital or capital reserve of the Association in an amount equal to One Thousand Five Hundred and 00/100 (\$1,500.00) Dollars for each Homesite or Lot purchased. This amount shall be in addition to, not in lieu of, the annual Assessment and any other Specific Assessment levied on the Homesite or Lot and shall not be considered an advance payment of such assessments. This amount shall be due and payable to the Association immediately upon transfer of title, for its use in covering initial start-up expenses, operating expenses and other expenses which it incurs pursuant to this Declaration and the By-Laws.
- (b) The Association may levy in any assessment year a special assessment applicable to that year only for the purpose of defraying, in whole or in part, any Association expenses not covered by the annual budget, including, but not limited to, the cost of nonrecurring maintenance, or the acquisition, construction, reconstruction, repair or replacement of a capital improvement upon any Common Property, including fixtures and personal property related thereto, provided that any such assessment shall have been approved by a two-thirds (2/3) vote of the Class A Members of the Association who are present in person or by proxy at a meeting duly called for such purpose with a quorum present, and, as long as there is a Class B Membership, by the Class B Member in writing.

(c) The Association may levy regular or special assessments applicable to specific Duplexes and Townhome Buildings for the purpose of establishing reserves for the maintenance, repair, and replacement of common elements of the applicable Townhome Buildings, such as roofs, exterior portions of the Townhome Buildings, and interior Party Walls. The Association may also levy such regular or specific assessments against specific Duplexes, Townhome Buildings, and even specifically against Owners and Homesites within applicable Duplexes and Townhome Buildings as the Association determines in its sole discretion that such Owners and Homesites are responsible, for the required reserves, repairs, maintenance, or replacement.

Section 5.5 Notice and Quorum.

Written notice of any meeting called for the purpose of taking any action requiring vote under Section 5.3 or 5.4 shall be sent to all members, or delivered to their residence, not less than fourteen (14) days nor more than thirty (30) days in advance of the meeting. At the first such meeting called, the presence of Members or of proxies entitled to cast fifty-one percent (51%) of all the votes of the Class A Membership and 100% of the Class B Membership (for so long as the Class B Membership exists) shall constitute a quorum. If the required quorum is not present, another meeting may be called subject to the same notice requirement, and the required quorum at the subsequent meeting shall be twenty-five percent (25%) of the total vote of the Class A Membership and, until the Class B Membership terminates, the presence of the Class B Member. In the event the required quorum is not forthcoming at the second meeting, a third meeting may be called subject to the giving of proper notice and there shall be no quorum requirement for such third meeting. No such subsequent meeting shall be held more than sixty (60) days following the preceding meeting.

Section 5.6 Effect of Nonpayment of Assessment.

If any assessment or installment is not paid within fifteen (15) days after that due date there shall be imposed in the discretion of the Board a late or delinquency charge of up to the amount of the greater of Thirty Dollars (\$30.00) or ten percent (10%) of the amount of each assessment or installment not paid when due, whichever is greater.

Any assessment or installment, and any late charge connected therewith, which is not paid within thirty (30) days after the due date of the assessment in the discretion of the Board shall bear interest (from the due date with respect to the assessment or installment, and the date such charge was imposed with respect to the late charge), at a rate as established by the Board from time to time not to exceed eighteen percent (18%) per annum; provided, however, that in no event shall the Board have the power to establish a rate of interest in violation of the laws of the State of South Carolina. If any one or more installment of any assessment is not paid within thirty (30) days after the due date the Board may declare any remaining balance of the assessment at once due and payable.

In event that an Owner shall fail to pay fully any portion of any assessment or installment on or before the date on which payment is due, such unpaid portion (including any remaining balance declared immediately due and payable in accordance with the preceding sentence), together with any delinquency charges, interest, costs of collection, including court costs, the expenses of sale, any expense required for the protection and preservation of the Homesite or Lot, and reasonable attorneys' fees, shall be a binding personal obligation of such Owner, as well as a lien on such Owner's Homesite or Lot enforceable in accordance with the provisions of this Declaration. The obligation of an Owner at the time of the assessment to pay such assessments, however, shall remain his personal obligation and shall not pass as a personal obligation to his successors-in-title unless expressly assumed

by them; provided, however, the assessments due by such Owner shall remain a lien against the applicable Homesite or Lot unless a certificate has been obtained from the Association by the purchaser of the Homesite or Lot pursuant to Section 5.7 below and the amount as shown on said certificate has been collected at closing by the closing attorney and forwarded to the Association.

In addition to the above, if any Owner has not paid any assessment or installment, or any late charges or expenses related thereto, within sixty (60) days after the due date of the assessment or installment, the Association shall have the right to notify any or all Mortgagees having a security interest in such Owner's Homesite or Lots that such Owner is in default in the performance of his obligations under these Covenants, and of those actions taken or proposed to be taken by the Association as a result of the default.

Further, the sale or transfer of any Homesite that is subject to any recorded Mortgage, pursuant to a decree of foreclosure under such Mortgage or any proceeding or conveyance in lieu of foreclosure thereof, shall extinguish any lien for assessments, fines, and other charges as to the Homesite (but not such Owner's personal liability for such assessments, fines, and other charges) due prior to such sale or transfer; provided, however, no such sale or transfer pursuant to a decree of foreclosure under such Mortgage or any proceeding or conveyance in lieu of foreclosure thereof shall relieve the Homesite from liability for any assessments and other charges or from the lien thereof from the date of such transfer going forward.

Section 5.7 Certificate of Payment.

In connection with a closing, upon written demand by an Owner or the purchaser of a Homesite or Lot, the Association shall within a reasonable period of time (but in any event prior to the applicable closing as long as the written request is received at least ten (10) days prior to the applicable closing) issue and furnish to such Owner or purchaser a written certificate stating that all assessments (including penalties, interest and costs, if any) have been paid with respect to any Homesite or Lot owned by said Owner as of the date of such certificate, or if all assessments, interest and costs have not been paid, setting forth the amount then due and payable. The Association may make a reasonable charge for the issuance of such certificate. Any such certificate, when duly issued as herein provided, shall be conclusive and binding with regard to any matter therein stated as between the Association and any bona fide purchaser of, or lender on, the Homesite or Lot in question but shall not be binding as to the Owner in question.

Section 5.8 Contributions by Declarant.

It is the Declarant's intention to support the Association by funding deficits during such time as the Declarant has the right to appoint members to the Board of the Association. It is not, however, the intention of the Declarant to forfeit refundable reserves or deposits paid by Declarant, nor to pay for deficits created by the nonpayment of assessments by an Owner or Owners. It is also not the intention of Declarant to pay for expenses which are otherwise covered in the annual budget, but which, due to the requirement of an advance payment, create temporary or seasonal deficits. Accordingly, the following covenants shall apply:

(a) Declarant shall be reimbursed for all amounts paid by Declarant in the funding of deficits caused by the nonpayment of assessments by an Owner or Owners;

- (b) Declarant shall be promptly reimbursed by the Association for all refundable deposits made by Declarant on behalf of the Association upon the Association's receipt of any and all such deposits;
- (c) For the calendar year in which the Declarant's right to appoint members to the Board of the Association expires or is terminated, Declarant shall be reimbursed for all advance payments made by Declarant on behalf of the Association for which the actual expense is covered in the annual budget. In other words, at the end of the calendar year, the Association shall owe the Declarant an amount to be determined as follows:
 - (i) Begin by determining the difference between the amount of regular annual assessments actually collected for the calendar year (not including portions allocated to capital reserves) and expenses actually incurred for the calendar year;
 - (ii) If the difference determined in (i) above is equal to or greater than zero, then Declarant shall be reimbursed for all deficit payments made by Declarant for the calendar year;
 - (iii) If the difference determined in (i) above is negative, said difference shall be multiplied by a fraction, the numerator of which equals the number of days Declarant had the right to appoint members to the Board of the Association for the calendar year, and the denominator of which equals 365. Any deficit payments by Declarant in excess of the resulting product shall be reimbursed to Declarant.
- (d) Declarant shall be entitled to reimbursement from the Association in accordance with the covenants contained in this Section 5.8 at the time Declarant's right to appoint members to the Board of the Association expires or terminates. With regard to uncollected assessments, Declarant shall not be entitled to reimbursement until the assessment is actually collected. With regard to refunds of deposits, Declarant shall not be entitled to reimbursement until any such refund is received by the Association. The Declarant, however, shall have the right to pursue the collection of any unpaid assessments on behalf of the Association, as well as the right to act on behalf of the Association (if necessary) in obtaining refunds of all deposits paid for by Declarant. With regard to amounts owed to Declarant as provided for in this subsection 5.8, said amount owed to Declarant shall be fully due and payable by January 31st of the year next following the end of the calendar year in which Declarant's right to appoint members to the Board expires or terminates. In addition, at the time Declarant's right to appoint members to the Board of the Association expires or terminates, Declarant shall have the right to withdraw from the Association reserve account provided for in subsection 5.3(e) an amount which is a reasonable estimate of the amount due Declarant but such amount shall not to exceed one-half of the amount on deposit at that time to cover Declarant's good faith estimate of amounts which shall be owed to Declarant in accordance with subsection 5.8 above. If for any reason the amount withdrawn exceeds the actual amount owed to Declarant as determined at the end of the calendar year then Declarant shall promptly refund such excess to the Association.
- (e) In no event shall the Association's obligation to reimburse the Declarant as set forth in this Section 5.8 relieve the Declarant of the obligation to pay an annual maintenance charge and assessment in

- accordance with subsection 5.3 above; however, the Declarant may set off amounts due as assessments against amounts owed Declarant hereunder.
- (f) This Section 5.8 may only be amended with the prior written consent of the Declarant. Each Owner, by acceptance of a deed to a Homesite or Lot in the property, and the Association, shall be deemed to have approved of the reimbursements to Declarant required by this Section 5.8.

ARTICLE VI: ARCHITECTURAL CONTROL; GENERAL COVENANTS AND RESTRICTIONS

Section 6.1 Declarant's Rights and Architectural Review Board.

Each Owner, by accepting a deed or other instrument conveying a Homesite or Lot, acknowledges and agrees that Declarant has a substantial interest in ensuring that all improvements within the Property meet Declarant's standards and do not impair Declarant's ability to market, sell or lease its property. Therefore, each Owner agrees that no activity of any kind, including those as more specifically discussed in Section 6.6 below, shall commence without the prior written consent of Declarant. Declarant hereby reserves this right to approve all activities as more fully discussed in Section 6.6 below so long as Declarant owns any Homesite or Lot of the Property notwithstanding whether or not Declarant's Class "B" Membership has expired or has been terminated. While all approval rights as set forth in this Article VI vest and belong to Declarant, Declarant may establish an Architectural Review Board (the "ARB") for the purpose of reviewing and approving those activities that are made subject to development and architectural approval by these Covenants. The ARB shall have such powers as delegated to the ARB by the Declarant. If established, the ARB shall consist of at least three (3) individuals to be appointed by the Declarant and all submittals shall be made to the ARB instead of to Declarant. Any establishment of an ARB by Declarant and the delegation of authority thereto shall be expressly subject to (i) Declarant's right to revoke such delegation at any time and to reassume jurisdiction over the matters previously delegated, and (ii) Declarant's right to veto any decision of the ARB which Declarant determines in its sole discretion is inappropriate or inadvisable for any reason provided such veto is issued in writing by Declarant to the ARB within three (3) business days from the date of the decision of the ARB. Unless and until such time as Declarant delegates all or a portion of its reserved rights hereunder to the Association, the Association shall have no jurisdiction over architectural matters and the Association shall have no right to impose any architectural restrictions on Declarant or upon the Property without the prior written consent of Declarant. Upon the sale of the last Homesite or Lot owned by Declarant, the Association acting through an architectural review board appointed by the Board of Directors of the Association shall assume jurisdiction over architectural matters and shall have the same rights of approval as those that vested in Declarant.

Section 6.2 Purpose, Powers and Duties of the ARB.

The purpose of the review by Declarant, or, the ARB if established, is to review and approve any proposed installation, construction or alteration of any Duplex, Townhome Building, or any Structure on any Homesite or Lot, including the location thereof on the Homesite or Lot. All plans shall be submitted to the Declarant, or if established, to the ARB (instead of Declarant) for approval (i) as to whether the proposed installation, construction or alteration is in conformity and harmony of external design and general quality with the existing Community-Wide Standard or the Design Guidelines, and (ii) as to the location of Structures with respect to topography, finished ground elevation and surrounding Structures. To the extent necessary to carry out such purpose, the Declarant, or, if established, the ARB shall have all of the powers and duties to do each and everything necessary, suitable, convenient or proper for, or in connection with, or incidental to, the accomplishment of such purpose, including,

without being limited to, the power and duty to approve or disapprove plans and specifications for any installation, construction or alteration of any Structure on any Homesite.

Section 6.3 Officers, Subcommittees and Compensation.

The members of the ARB shall appoint a Chairman from among their number and may appoint from among their number such other officers and subcommittees of members of the ARB as they shall from time to time determine necessary. The members of the ARB may, with the approval of the Board, be reimbursed by the Association for out-of-pocket costs incurred in the performance of their duties as members of the ARB. An architect or other design professional may be engaged by the ARB to assist in reviewing all Structures and the fees of such architect or design professional shall be paid by the Association as a Common Expense.

Section 6.4 Operations of the ARB.

Meetings. The ARB may hold regular meetings as may be established by the ARB; provided, however, that during such time as Declarant controls the architectural review function, the frequency of regular meetings will be established by the Declarant or, if not established by Declarant, by the Board. Special meetings may be called by the Chairman and shall be called by the Chairman upon the written request of a majority of the members of the ARB then in office. Regular and special meetings of the ARB shall be held at such time and at such place as the ARB shall specify. No written notice shall be required for regular meetings of the ARB. Notice of each special meeting of the ARB shall be mailed to each member of the ARB at his residence or at his usual place of business at least three (3) days before the day the meeting is to be held. The notice of special meetings need not specify the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is called. Notice of a meeting need not be given to any member of the ARB who signs a waiver of notice either before or after the meeting. Attendance of a member of the ARB at a meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of such meeting and shall constitute a waiver of any and all objections to the place of the meeting, the time of the meeting, or the manner in which it has been called or convened, except when the member states, at the beginning of the meeting, any such objection or objections to the transaction of business. At each meeting of the ARB, the presence of a majority of the members then in office shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business. Except as otherwise provided herein, the act of a majority of the members of the ARB present at any regular or special meeting thereof at which a quorum is present shall constitute the act of the ARB. In the absence of a quorum, any member of the ARB present at the time and place of the meeting may adjourn the meeting from time to time until a quorum shall be present. At any meeting which was adjourned but which is rescheduled to a time when a quorum becomes present, any business may be transacted which might have been transacted at the meeting originally called. The ARB shall maintain both a record of votes and minutes for each of its meetings. The ARB shall make such records and minutes available at reasonable places and times for inspection by Members of the Association. Any action required to be taken at a meeting of the ARB, or any action which may be taken at a meeting of the ARB, may be taken without a meeting if written consent, setting forth the action so taken, shall be signed by all the members of the ARB and be filed within the minutes of the proceedings of the ARB. Such consent shall have the same force and effect as a unanimous vote, and may be stated as such in any document filed by the ARB.

<u>Activities</u>. The Declarant and the ARB, if formed, may adopt and promulgate Design Guidelines, as that term is defined below, and where appropriate, shall make findings, determinations, rulings, and orders with respect to the conformity and harmony with the external design and the general quality of the Community-

Wide Standard and any Design Guidelines adopted by the Declarant or the ARB, of plans and specifications to be submitted for approval to the Declarant or the ARB pursuant to the provisions of this Declaration. The Declarant, and as applicable the ARB, shall, as required, issue permits, authorizations, or approvals, which may include specified requirements or conditions, pursuant to the provisions of this Declaration.

Any two (2) or more members of the ARB may be authorized by the ARB to exercise the full authority of the ARB with respect to all matters over which the ARB has authority as may be specified by resolution of the ARB, except with respect to the adoption or promulgation of Design Guidelines. The unanimous action of the two (2) or more members with respect to the matters specified shall be final and binding upon the ARB and upon any applicant for an approval, permit or authorization; subject, however, to review and modification by the ARB on its own motion or review and modification by Declarant or appeal by the applicant to the ARB as provided in this paragraph (ii). Written notice of the decision of such two (2) or more members concerning a submittal shall be given to the applicant pursuant to the provisions of Section 6.09 hereafter. The applicant may, within ten (10) days after receipt of notice of any decision that he deems to be unsatisfactory, file a written request to have the matter in question reviewed by the ARB. Upon the filing of any such request, the matter with respect to which such request was filed shall be submitted to, and reviewed promptly by the ARB, but in no event later than thirty (30) days after the filing of such request. The decision of a majority of the members of the ARB with respect to such matter shall be final and binding subject to the veto right of the Declarant provided such veto is issued in writing by Declarant to the ARB within three (3) business days from the date of the decision of the ARB.

Section 6.5 Design Guidelines.

- (a) The Declarant, or if established, the ARB, may from time to time (but shall not be required to) adopt, promulgate, amend, revoke and enforce guidelines (the "Design Guidelines") for the purposes of:
 - (i) governing the form and content of plans and specifications to be submitted to the ARB for approval pursuant to the provisions of this Declaration;
 - (ii) governing the procedure for such submission of plans and specifications;
 - (iii) establishing guidelines with respect to the approval and disapproval of all Structures (excluding those installed by Declarant) including but not limited to acceptable Structures, design features, architectural styles, exterior colors and materials, details of construction, location and size of Structures and all other matters that require approval by the Declarant or the ARB pursuant to this Declaration; and
 - (iv) assuring the conformity and harmony of external design and the general quality of the Development.
 - (b) The Declarant, or if established, the ARB, may publish copies of any current Design Guidelines adopted by it, in which case they shall be made readily available to Owners and to all applicants seeking the Declarant's, or if established, the ARB's approval. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Declaration, any Design Guidelines published are intended to provide guidance to Owners and their builders regarding matters of particular concern to the Declarant, or as applicable, the ARB, in considering applications; provided, however, the Design Guidelines are not the exclusive basis for a decision by the Declarant, or as applicable, the ARB, concerning a submittal and compliance with the Design Guidelines does not guarantee approval of any application.

Section 6.6 Submission of Plans and Specifications.

No Structure (excluding Structures by Declarant) shall be commenced, erected, placed, moved onto or permitted to remain on any Homesite or Lot nor shall any Duplex, Townhome Building, or other existing Structure upon any Homesite be altered in any way which changes the exterior appearance of the Duplex, Townhome Building, Structure or Homesite or Lot, including changes in the paint color of any dwelling, unless plans and specifications therefor shall have been submitted to and approved in writing by Declarant, or if established, by the ARB (instead of the Declarant). Such plans and specifications shall be in such form and shall contain such information as may be reasonably required by Declarant, or if established, the ARB, including where applicable, and without being limited to:

- (a) a site plan with topographical information and a clearing plan as required by the Design Guidelines showing the location of all proposed and existing Structures on the Homesite including any out buildings and building setbacks, open space, driveways, walkways and parking spaces including the number thereof and all siltation and erosion control measures, including a drainage plan;
- (b) a foundation plan;
- (c) a floor plan;
- (d) exterior elevations of all proposed Structures and alterations to existing Structures, as such Structures shall appear after all back-filling and landscaping are completed;
- (e) specifications of materials, color scheme, lighting scheme and other details affecting the exterior appearance of all proposed Structures and alterations to existing Structures; and
- (f) plans for landscaping, lighting and grading, including but limited to, the handling of drainage.

Each submission shall be accompanied by the review fee to be charged by the Declarant, or if established the ARB, to review the submission package; provided, however that Declarant in its sole discretion may exempt any Builder from such review fees. Such fee may include the charge of an architect, engineer, or other professional that may assist the Declarant, or as applicable, the ARB. Each Owner by accepting a deed to a Homesite or Lot acknowledges and agrees that the Declarant, or if established the ARB, does not have to take any action on any submission until such time as a complete package has been submitted as required by this Declaration and the Design Guidelines and until all review fees (such review fees will not be applicable to a Builder who has been exempted by Declarant) have been paid in full.

Section 6.7 Approval of Plans and Specifications.

Final approval of a complete submittal (i.e. approval which is binding on the ARB and the time for the Declarant to veto such action by the ARB has expired) for use in connection with any Homesite, Lot, Townhome Building, Duplex, or Structure of any plans and specifications shall not be deemed a waiver of the Declarant's right, or if established, the ARB's right, in its discretion, to disapprove similar plans and specifications or any of the features or elements included therein if such plans, specifications, features or elements are subsequently submitted for use in connection with any other Homesite, Lot, Townhome Building, Duplex, or Structure. Such final approval of a

complete submittal of any plans and specifications relating to Homesite, Lot, Townhome Building, Duplex, or Structure shall be final only as to that Homesite, Lot, Townhome Building, Duplex, or Structure and such approval may not be revoked or rescinded thereafter, provided that there has been adherence to, and compliance with, such plans and specifications, as approved, and any conditions attached to any such approval. It is recognized that plans may be submitted and approved by Declarant or, if established, the ARB in preliminary form or final form at any time. Preliminary or partial plans approved shall be deemed approved plans only to the extent of the matters covered therein; however, no construction, except as specifically authorized in writing by the Declarant, or if established, the ARB, shall begin on a Homesite or Lot until the entire plan has been approved by Declarant or, if established, the ARB for all matters covered in Section 6.6 or the Design Guidelines.

Each Owner acknowledges and agrees that approvals by the Declarant or, if established, the ARB involve subjective determinations and that opinions may vary as to the desirability or attractiveness of particular improvements. Each Owner acknowledges and agrees that prior approval of any improvement does not guarantee future approval of a like improvement and that the design guidelines may be changed to prohibit in the future improvements similar or like improvements previously approved. Declarant or, if established, the ARB may in its sole discretion authorize variances from compliance with the design guidelines, including all setback requirements as set forth therein or as shown on a subdivision plat, and procedures when the declarant or, if established, the ARB in its discretion determines that circumstances such as topography, natural obstructions, hardship, or aesthetic considerations, environmental conditions, or other considerations so require but no variance shall be effective unless it shall be in writing.

Section 6.8 Disapproval of Plans and Specifications.

The Declarant, or if established, the ARB shall have the right to disapprove any plans and specifications submitted pursuant to this Declaration for any of the following reasons:

- (a) the failure to include information in such plans and specifications as may have been reasonably requested;
- (b) the failure of such plans or specifications to comply with this Declaration or the Design Guidelines; and
- (c) any other matter which, in the judgment of the Declarant, or if established, the ARB, would be likely to cause the proposed installation, construction or alteration of a Structure (i) to fail to be in conformity and harmony of external design and general quality with the Community-Wide Standard, or (ii) as to location, to be incompatible with topography, finished ground elevation and surrounding Structures. In any case in which the Declarant, or if established, the ARB shall disapprove any plans and specifications submitted hereunder, or shall approve the same only as modified or upon specified conditions, such disapproval or qualified approval shall be accompanied by a statement of the general grounds upon which such action was based. In any such case the Declarant, or, if established, the ARB shall, if requested, make reasonable efforts to assist and advise the applicant in order that an acceptable proposal may be prepared and submitted for approval.

Section 6.9 Obligation to Act.

Upon receipt of (i) all items required pursuant to Section 6.6, including payment in full of all review fees and (ii) all items required by the Design Guidelines including payment in full of all deposits, the Declarant, or if established, the ARB shall take action on any plans and specifications submitted as herein provided within thirty (30) days after

receipt thereof. Approval by the Declarant, or if established, the ARB, if granted, together with all conditions imposed by the Declarant or if established, the ARB, shall be placed in writing on the plans and specifications and shall be returned to the applicant. Failure by the Declarant or, if established, the ARB to take action within thirty (30) days of receipt of plans and specifications submitted for approval shall be deemed approval of such plans and specifications.

For any submission that is ultimately approved by Declarant, or as applicable, the ARB, whether conditionally or unconditionally, such approval shall only be good for one year from the date of the written approval. If construction is not commenced within one year from the date of the written approval, such approval shall automatically be deemed terminated and such Owner shall be required to reapply, including paying all prevailing review charges, and obtaining a new approval before undertaking any activities for which approval is required. All construction, including landscaping, must be completed within twelve (12) months from the start of construction or the Owner must apply to the Declarant, or, as applicable, the ARB for an extension of the construction time. As a condition of the extension, the Declarant, or as applicable, the ARB may require that a performance bond be posted in an amount not to exceed 150% of the cost of completing construction. If the approved work is not completed within the required time, as such time may have been extended in writing, the Homesite shall be nonconforming and the Owner shall be subject to an enforcement action by Declarant, the Association, or any aggrieved Owner. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Declaration, Declarant in its sole discretion may waive the above requirements with respect to a Homesite provided Declarant does so in writing. Further, any pre-approval of house plans or other matters for a Builder by Declarant, or if established, the ARB, shall have no time limits at the discretion of Declarant or the ARB.

Section 6.10 Inspection Rights.

Any employee or agent of the Declarant or, if established, the ARB may, at any reasonable time or times, enter upon any Homesite or Lot and Structure thereon for the purpose of ascertaining whether the installation, construction, alteration or maintenance of any Structure or the use of any Homesite or Lot or Structure is in compliance with the provisions of this Declaration; and neither the Declarant, nor the ARB, nor any such agent shall be deemed to have committed a trespass or other wrongful act solely by reason of such entry or inspection, provided such inspection is carried out in accordance with the terms of this Section.

Section 6.11 Violations.

If any Structure shall be erected, placed, maintained or altered upon any Homesite or Lot, or any Townhome Building or Duplex maintained or altered otherwise than in accordance with the plans and specifications approved by the Declarant or, if established, the ARB pursuant to the provisions of this Article, such erection, placement, maintenance or alteration shall be deemed to have been undertaken in violation of this Article and without the approval required herein. If, in the opinion of the Declarant, or if established, the ARB, such violation shall have occurred, the Declarant, or, if established, the ARB shall notify the Association. The Board shall provide written notice to the Owner by certified mail, setting forth in reasonable detail the nature of the violation and the specific action or actions required to remedy the violation. If the Owner shall not have taken reasonable steps toward the required remedial action with twenty one (21) days after the mailing of the aforesaid notice of violation, then the Association shall have the Right of Abatement as provided in Section 8.2 hereof.

Section 6.12 Fees for Inspections.

The Declarant, and if established, the ARB may impose and collect a reasonable and appropriate fee to cover the cost of inspections performed pursuant to Section 6.10. The fee may be established from time to time by the Declarant, or if established, the ARB and published in the Design Guidelines. Declarant, in its sole discretion, may exempt in writing any Builder who purchases a Homesite or Lot from this inspection fee requirement (but may not exempt the Builder from the inspection itself).

Section 6.13 Nondiscrimination by Declarant or ARB.

The Declarant, and if established, the ARB shall not discriminate against any applicant requesting its approval of plans and specifications because of such applicant's race, color, sex, religion, age or national origin. Further, the Declarant, or if established, the ARB in the exercise of its powers granted pursuant to this Declaration shall not take any action the intent or effect of which is to discriminate against persons or a particular race, color, sex, religion, age or national origin.

Section 6.14 Acknowledgment of Compliance.

Any Owner in connection with the sale of a Homesite may request in writing that the Declarant, or as applicable, the ARB issue, for a reasonable administrative fee, an acknowledgment of compliance for exterior improvements including disclosure of any known violations of this Declaration or the Design Guidelines for the Homesite in question (excluding matters for which written variances have been issued). Such acknowledgment of compliance, for a reasonable administrative fee, shall be issued within thirty (30) days of receipt of the written request from the Owner or his authorized agent. Failure to timely issue the acknowledgment of compliance shall be deemed acknowledgment of no known violations. The only effect of such acknowledgment of compliance shall be that neither the Association nor any Owner may take any enforcement action against the Homesite once closed on by a bona fide third-party purchaser for violations existing on the date of issuance of the acknowledgment but not disclosed on the acknowledgment of compliance. Such acknowledgment of compliance is in no way a warranty to the third-party purchaser of any kind concerning the Homesite or its actual compliance with this Declaration or the Design Guidelines.

Section 6.15 Builders.

Declarant, or if established, the ARB, may in its sole discretion pre-approve in writing at one time for a Builder purchasing one or more Homesites (i) a number of house plans, (ii) applicable setback requirements contained in this Declaration, and (iii) any other matters as Declarant, or if established, the ARB, deems appropriate or desirable (such as a typical landscaping plan, a typical site plan, etc.), including but not limited to any matters requiring approval under Article VI and Article VII of this Declaration. Any such approvals by Declarant, or if established, the ARB, will be final and may not be challenged by any party. Declarant in its sole discretion may also exempt in writing any Builder from (i) review fees as required under Section 6.6 above, (ii) the inspection fee as required under Section 6.12 above (but may not exempt the Builder from the inspection itself), and (iii) the requirements of Section 6.9 above.

Section 6.16 Disclaimer as to Declarant or ARB Approval.

Plans and specifications are not reviewed for engineering or structural design or quality of materials, and by approving such plans and specifications neither the Declarant nor its members, nor their directors, officers, employees and agents, nor the ARB, nor the members thereof, nor the Association, nor its directors, officers,

employees and agents, assume liability or responsibility therefor, nor for any defect in any Structure constructed from such plans and specifications. Neither Declarant nor its members, nor the Association, nor the ARB, nor the Board, nor the officers, directors, members, employees, and agents of any of them shall be liable for costs, expenses, or damages of any kind to (i) anyone submitting plans and specifications to any of them for approval, or (ii) to any Owner of property affected by these Covenants by reason of mistake in judgment, negligence, or nonfeasance arising out of or in connection with the approval or disapproval or failure to approve or disapprove any such plans or specifications. Every person who submits plans or specifications and every Owner agrees that they will not bring any action or suit against Declarant, the Association, the ARB, or the officers, directors, members, employees, and agents of any of them to recover any such damages and hereby releases, remises, quit-claims, and covenants not to sue for all claims, demands, and causes of action arising out of or in connection with any judgment, action, approval, or nonfeasance in connection with the architectural review process and hereby waives the provisions of any law which provides that a general release does not extend to claims, demands, and causes of action not known at the time the release is given.

Declarant shall not have any responsibility or liability for the actions or inactions of the ARB if established. All Owners agree to hold Declarant, the ARB, the Association, and their officers, directors, employees, and agents harmless in the event of any costs, claims, expenses, or damages suffered thereby and agree that any such costs, claims, expenses or damages, if any and if finally established after all appeals, shall be expenses payable solely by the Association out of assessments. Each Owner shall have <u>sole</u> responsibility for ensuring that any improvements approved by the Declarant or the ARB otherwise meet all applicable federal, state, and local laws, ordinances, rules, and regulations, including but not limited to applicable height restrictions, setbacks, flood restrictions or requirements, square footage limitations, landscape requirements, buffers and parking requirements.

Section 6.17 Maintenance.

(a) Maintenance for Duplexes. The exteriors of all Duplex Buildings and certain landscaping (but not the repair/replacement of casualty loss) will be performed by the Association or a professional manager engaged by the Association. The Association shall not be obligated to Maintain any grass (a) within any enclosed fenced areas on a Homesite; or (b) when an unsafe condition exists on a Homesite, including a loose animal. The Association shall maintain the exterior of each Duplex Building against ordinary wear and tear and general exposure to the elements (which shall expressly exclude any matters constituting a construction warranty matter and/or claim with respect to any of the Duplex), including any shared roof structure and the exterior portion of a Duplex Building that is within a screen enclosure, provided that the Association will not be responsible for repairing or replacing windows of any Homesite or Duplex Building, which shall be the sole responsibility of the Homesite Owner. The Association will not be responsible for damage to a Homesite or Duplex Building resulting from any casualty. The Declarant hereby reserves to the Declarant, its successors and assigns, perpetual easements in, over, and under any part of the Property, Additional Property, Homesite, and Duplex Buildings in order to perform such maintenance... Furthermore, each Duplex Owner grants to the Association a nonexclusive easement for access of ingress and egress over his/her/its Homesite and Duplex as may be reasonably necessary to perform landscaping, maintenance, repairs, or replacement of any portion of the applicable Duplex, provided that the Association shall repair in a good and workmanlike manner any damage caused in exercising such easement right.

(b) Maintenance for Townhome Buildings. The exteriors of all Townhome Buildings and certain landscaping (but not the repair/replacement of casualty loss) will be performed by the Association or a professional manager engaged by the Association. The Association shall maintain the exterior of each Townhome Building against ordinary wear and tear and general exposure to the elements (which shall expressly exclude any matters constituting a construction warranty matter and/or claim with respect to any of the townhomes), including any shared roof structure and the exterior portion of a Townhome Building that is within a screen enclosure, provided that the Association will not be responsible for repairing or replacing windows of any Homesite or Townhome Building, which shall be the sole responsibility of the Homesite Owner. The Association will not be responsible for damage to a Homesite or Townhome Building resulting from any casualty. The Declarant hereby reserves to the Declarant, its successors and assigns, perpetual easements in, over, and under any part of the Property, Additional Property, Homesite, and Townhome Buildings in order to perform such maintenance. Furthermore, each Owner grants to the Association a nonexclusive easement for access of ingress and egress over his/her/its Homesite and Townhome Building as may be reasonably necessary to perform landscaping, maintenance, repairs, or replacement of any portion of the applicable Townhome Building, provided that the Association shall repair in a good and workmanlike manner any damage caused in exercising such easement right.

Section 6.18 Restriction of Use.

Homesites shall be used for single-family residential purposes only, or if conveyed or dedicated to the Association as Common Property, for such purposes as the Association sees fit (subject to such restrictions as may be contained in grant or conveyance of said Homesite or Lot) and for no other purposes provided that Declarant may operate sales offices or model homes on any Homesite or Lot owned by Declarant. In addition, Declarant may authorize a Builder in writing to operate, upon such terms and conditions as imposed by Declarant, a model home or sales office on a Homesite or Lot owned by such Builder. Upon the sale of the final lot within Royal Oaks, however, it shall no longer be permissible to all the commercial use of a sales office on any Homesite.

Section 6.19 Re-subdivision of Property.

Once a Lot or Homesite has been conveyed by Declarant to an Owner, the Lot or Homesite shall not be split, divided, subdivided, or combined nor shall its boundary lines be altered, without the prior written approval of the Board of such split, division, subdivision, combination or boundary line alteration. Two or more Homesites or Lots may not be legally combined of record into one Homesite or Lot (except by Declarant which Declarant shall have the right to do at any time in its sole discretion) unless Declarant or the Association has consented in writing to such combination, such combination is approved by Jasper County as applicable, and the party requesting such combination pays all costs associated therewith including the costs of a revised or amended plat in a form approved by Jasper County as applicable and by Declarant or the Association in writing and recorded in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County, South Carolina, making such Homesites or Lots a single Homesite or Lot. Such combined Homesite or Lot shall continue to be treated as separate Homesites for purposes of voting and assessments unless the Declarant or the Association otherwise agrees in writing. This provision shall not apply to the Declarant who shall have the right, at its sole discretion at any time, to alter boundary lines of any Homesite or Lot or acreage of any Homesite or Lot owned by Declarant. Nothing herein contained shall be construed to prohibit the Declarant the right to re-plat any Homesites or Lots into one (1), two (2) or more Homesites or Lots which are owned by the Declarant, by subdivision, consolidation or reconfiguration, and the Declarant may take such other steps as are reasonably necessary to re-plat such Homesites or Lots, subject to the ordinances and

standards of Jasper County. Such steps may include, but are not limited to, the relocation of easements, walkways and rights-of-way to conform to the new boundaries of said re-platted Homesites or Lots.

Section 6.20 Erosion Control.

No activity which may create erosion or siltation problems shall be undertaken on any Homesite or Lot without the prior written approval of the ARB of plans and specifications for the prevention and control of such erosion or siltation. The ARB may, as a condition or approval of such plans and specifications, require the use of certain means of preventing and controlling such erosion or siltation. Such means may include (by way of example and not of limitation) physical devices of controlling the run-off and drainage of water, special precautions in grading and otherwise change the natural landscape, and required landscaping.

Section 6.21 Trees.

No living tree having a diameter of more than six (6) inches (measured from a point four (4) feet above ground level) shall be removed from any Homesite or Lot unless such removal is in conformity with approved landscaping plans and specifications submitted pursuant to the provisions of Section 6.6 hereof. However, Rosebuds, Dogwoods and Magnolias shall not be removed if such tree has diameter of four (4) inches or more, pursuant to the applicable ordinance(s) of Jasper County. Guidelines relating to the preservation of trees and other natural resources and wildlife upon the Property may be included in the Design Guidelines of the ARB.

Section 6.22 Temporary Buildings.

No temporary building, trailer, garage or building under construction shall be used, temporarily or permanently, as a residence on any Homesite except as may be approved in writing by the Declarant or, if established, by the ARB. Declarant or an affiliate of Declarant may use temporary structures, such as construction trailers, sales trailers, leasing trailers and other temporary facilities deemed necessary or desirable by Declarant in its sole discretion while developing Royal Oaks and while selling Homesites or Lots.

Section 6.23 Signs.

- (a) No signs whatsoever (including but not limited to commercial and similar signs) shall, without the prior written approval of plans and specifications therefor by the Declarant, or if established, the ARB, be installed, altered or maintained on any Homesite or Lot, or on any portion of a Structure visible from the exterior thereof, except for such signs as may be required by legal proceedings;
- (b) In no event during approved construction of any Structure shall more than one job identification sign be approved by the Declarant or, if established, the ARB;
- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Declaration, the Declarant may erect and place such signs on any portions of the Property or Homesites owned by Declarant or on any Common Property, which Declarant in its sole discretion deems desirable or appropriate, for so long as Declarant owns at least one (1) Homesite or Lot on the Property or the Additional Property. This exemption shall also apply to any successor Declarants for so long as any such successor Declarants own at least one (1) Homesite or Lot for sale on the Property or the Additional Property. This

- Section 6.23(c) may only be amended with the prior written approval of the Declarant or, if applicable, any successor Declarant; and
- (d) All Owners acknowledge and agree that no "For Sale" signs of any kind will be allowed on any Homesite (excluding Homesites owned by Declarant) without the prior written consent of the Association and, as long as there is a Class B Member, the written consent of the Declarant, which consents may be withheld for any reason.

Section 6.24 Setbacks.

- (a) Each dwelling which is erected on a Homesite or Lot shall be situated on such Homesite or Lot in accordance with the building and setback lines as set forth in the Design Guidelines and the plat of record for the Property. For purposes of this requirement, all reasonable shutters, awnings, eaves, gutters and other such overhangs will not be considered in violation thereof, even though such parts of a Structure may extend beyond the building and setback lines, unless the Declarant or, if established, the ARB has established such a requirement as part of its approval of a Structure or has otherwise established setback requirements. HVAC equipment also may not be located in the setbacks as shown on the plat of record for the Property.
- (b) In approving plans and specifications for any proposed Structure, the Declarant or, if established, the ARB, may establish setback requirements for the location of such Structure which may be stricter than setbacks that may be shown on any recorded plat.
- (c) Declarant or, if established, the ARB may in its discretion authorize variances from compliance with all setback requirements when the Declarant or, if established, the ARB in its sole discretion determines that circumstances such as topography, natural obstructions, hardship, or aesthetic considerations, environmental conditions, or other considerations deemed appropriate by Declarant or, if established, the ARB, so require but no variance shall be effective unless in writing. Notwithstanding the foregoing, however, variances shall not be permissible which would constitute a violation of setbacks reference on the plat of record of the Property as approved by Jasper County.
- (d) Any setbacks approved in writing by Declarant in connection with the pre-approval of house plans for a Builder shall apply, shall be final, and shall not be subject to change by the ARB, the Board, any Owner, or any other party.

Section 6.25 Fences.

No fence or wall of any kind shall be erected, maintained, or altered on any Homesite or Lot without (i) obtaining any necessary approvals, authorizations, or permits from applicable governmental authorities, including Jasper County, South Carolina; and (ii) the prior written approval of the Declarant or, if established, the ARB, of the location, materials, design, and plans and specifications for such fences and walls

Section 6.26 Landscaping.

No construction or alteration of any Structure shall take place without the prior written approval by the Declarant or, if established, the ARB of plans and specifications for the landscaping to accompany such construction or alteration. In all utility easement areas, functioning of drainage swales and access to transformers, pedestals, and other above ground utility equipment cannot be impeded by fencing or landscaping other than that approved by Declarant in writing or as allowed in the Design Guidelines and with any required approval of any affected utility company.

Section 6.27 Entrance and Driveways.

No entrance or driveway shall be constructed or altered on any Homesite or Lot without the prior written approval of the ARB. The Declarant, however, shall have the right to construct, or to authorize the construction of, such entrances, driveways, and roads as may be convenient for the development of the Property or the Additional Property through any Homesite or Lot owned by Declarant.

Section 6.28 Antenna/Satellite Dish.

No outside television or radio aerial, antennae, tower, or other device for the reception or transmission of radio or television or other electronic signals shall be erected or maintained on any Homesite except as otherwise allowed below or in the Design Guidelines. No ham radio towers or antennae of any type will be allowed on the Property. The Declarant or if established, the ARB, shall approve any application for the installation of no more than two (2) satellite dishes less than three feet in diameter per Homesite so long as the application indicates that the installation is for the personal use of the Owner and provided the location of the satellite dish(es) meets the requirements of the Design Guidelines and will not be visible from the street. In addition, the Declarant, or if established the ARB shall have the power to require specific forms of screening such as fences or shrubbery as it deems appropriate in order to render the installation as inoffensive as possible to other Owners. All installations must comply with local zoning requirements and building codes, if applicable.

Section 6.29 Clotheslines, Garbage Cans, Mailboxes.

No clotheslines visible from any street, sidewalk or public area shall be permitted. All equipment, garbage cans, and woodpiles shall be kept in a garage or screened by adequate planting or approved fencing so as to conceal them from view by neighboring residences and streets. Standard mailboxes shall be provided and installed by Declarant in cluster locations.

Section 6.30 Parking and Related Restrictions.

- (a) No vehicles of any type whatsoever shall be permitted to park on the streets of the Property except on a temporary basis as may be permitted in writing by Declarant or, if established, the ARB or as permitted in the Design Guidelines. No more than three (3) automobiles/pickup trucks may be parked overnight in the driveway.
- (b) No school bus, truck or commercial vehicle over three-quarters (3/4) ton capacity, house trailer, mobile home, motor home, recreational vehicle, camper, habitable motor vehicle of any kind, boat or boat trailer, trailers of any kind, or like equipment shall be permitted on any Homesite or Lot unless enclosed within an approved garage or out building so that it is not visible from the street or

- as otherwise may be permitted in writing by Declarant or, if established, the ARB or as permitted in the Design Guidelines.
- (c) Any trash, firewood, wood scraps, building materials (excluding during construction of a Structure), or other such materials shall be covered from view as required in writing by Declarant, or if established, the ARB or as permitted in the Design Guidelines.
- (d) The purpose of this Section 6.30 is to help maintain the neat and attractive appearance of the Development by requiring the streets of the Development to remain cleared, and for larger vehicles and equipment to be either hidden from view or eliminated altogether if intended to be stored on more than a temporary basis. In effectuating the purpose of this Section, the Board or the ARB may adopt guidelines, rules and regulations which shall give greater substance to its provisions, as for example, by defining what shall be considered temporary or permanent in the case of each subsection above.
- (e) The provisions of this Section shall not apply to Declarant.

Section 6.31 Recreational Equipment.

Recreational and playground equipment must be approved by the Declarant or, if established, the ARB and shall be placed or installed only upon the rear yard of a Homesite so as to not be visible from the street unless another location is otherwise allowed by the Design Guidelines. Specifically prohibited under this provision are air powered guns (excluding airsoft guns) and any associated equipment, paint ball guns and any associated equipment, and any other recreational equipment considered potentially hazardous by Declarant or the Association.

Section 6.32 Non-Discrimination.

No Owner or person authorized to act for an Owner shall refuse to sell or rent, after receiving a bona fide offer, or refuse to negotiate for the sale or rental of, or otherwise make unavailable or deny the purchase or rental of any Homesite or Lot to any persons because of race, color, religion, sex, age or national origin. Anything in this Declaration to the contrary notwithstanding, this covenant shall run with the land and shall remain in effect without any limitation in time.

Section 6.33 Lagoon Front and Wetlands.

For Homesites or Lots adjacent to a lagoon/pond, wetland, or wetland buffer or required buffer next to a road right-of-way:

- (a) no refuse of any kind shall be placed on or disposed of into the adjacent waters, wetland, or wetland buffers which are to be kept clean and free of pollution;
- (b) no water shall be removed from a lagoon/pond by any Owner, it being the intention that lagoons be maintained at their natural level, subject to the control of governmental authorities; provided, however, the Association may access water from lagoons/ponds for irrigation and other purposes;

- (c) Owners shall not disturb wetland buffers or wetlands or required buffer next to a road right-of-way in any manner;
- (d) no boats or devices of any type shall be used or permitted therein, except as may be approved by the Board;
- (e) subject to that easement for maintenance provided for in Section 7.1(e), and except as may be included as part of any Common Property including or adjacent to a lagoon/pond, no alteration may be made by an Owner of a lagoon bottom or edge, nor shall any board canals be dug or excavated, nor shall any bulkheading, barges, docks, pilings, or other marine structures be erected adjacent thereto or thereupon; and
- (f) unless the Board determines otherwise in its discretion, Owners of Homesites adjacent to a Lagoon shall be required to maintain the landscaping of their Homesite to the waterline of the Lagoon and, if applicable, any area between Owner's property line and waterline. Furthermore, Owner's shall keep the maintenance easement portion of their respective lots, which runs parallel to the waterline of the lagoon, free from any structure, fixture, hardscaping or landscaping.
- (g) Fishing by Owners, their occupants, guests or invitees is permitted in accordance with the terms of Section 6.34(c) below.

Section 6.34 Lagoons Generally.

- (a) As a condition of using the Lagoons, in accordance with the limited use(s) set forth herein, all persons shall assume all risks associated with such use and shall release and indemnify the Declarant, Board or the Association, and all their respective officers, directors and employees, from and against any and all losses, expenses, liens, claims, demands, and causes of action of every kind and character for death, personal injury, property damage, or any other liability, damages, fines or other penalties, including costs, attorneys fees and settlements. Furthermore, neither the Declarant, Board nor the Association, including all their respective officers, directors and employees, shall be responsible for any loss, damage, or injury to any person or property arising out of the unauthorized use of the Lagoons within Royal Oaks.
- (b) Swimming, boating, use of personal flotation devices, watercraft or other active uses of the Lagoons, save and except those specifically allowed by this Declaration or by the Rules enacted by the Board, are strictly prohibited. However, Declarant, its successors or assigns, shall be permitted to perform such activities as it deems necessary for (1) emergency situations in order to preserve or protect life or property; or (2) for proper maintenance of the Lagoons.
- (c) Fishing by Owners, their occupants, guests or invitees is permitted at any time unless prohibited by law and subject to the obtainment of all required South Carolina fishing licenses and stamps. The limit on the number of fish that may be caught in one day by any one person shall be the lesser of the amount allowed by law or the amount that may be from time to time established by the Board from time to time. This section shall not be construed to permit any trespassing for purposes of fishing or accessing the Lagoons.

- (d) No person shall release or permit to be released any hazardous substances into the Lagoons, provided, however, that this restriction shall not prevent and person from applying publicly-available pesticides, herbicides or fertilizers to any landscaping on such person's property or property controlled by such person. Furthermore, no person shall place, throw, deposit, discharge, or cause to be placed, thrown, deposited, or discharged on the waters of the Lagoons any grass clippings, leaves or other landscaped debris, petroleum products, fertilizers, or other potentially hazardous or toxic substances, litter, raw sewage, bottles, cans, papers, or any other liquid or solid materials.
- (e) In addition to imposing fines and taking other actions permitted by this Declaration or other governing documents of Royal Oaks or the Association, the Association, through its Board, may suspend use of the Lagoon by any owner, their occupant, guest, invitee or any other person authorized to use the Lagoon who violates these rules.

Section 6.35 Animals.

No animals, livestock, swine or poultry of any kind, including birds, insects and reptiles, may be raised, bred, or kept on any Homesite or Lot other than a maximum of three (3) household pets kept on any one Homesite. No livestock shall be kept on any Homesite or Lot. No animal shall be allowed to become a nuisance or kept, bred or raised for a commercial purpose. No Structure for the care, housing or confinement of any animal shall be constructed, placed or altered on any Homesite unless plans, specifications and location for said Structure have been approved by the ARB. For the purposes of this Section 6.35, the term "household pets" shall exclude those animals, such as cows, horses, snakes, swine, goats, and fowl, all of which are specifically prohibited from being kept on the Property. In order to preserve the aesthetic qualities of the Property, to maintain sanitary conditions on the Property, to prevent the spread of worms and infectious diseases on the Property, to maintain a proper respect for other Owners and users of the Property, and to maximize the overall use and enjoyment of the Property, each Person who keeps a pet within a dwelling shall abide by rules and regulations established by the Declarant or the ARB from time to time. The breach of any of these rules and regulations shall be a noxious and offensive activity constituting a nuisance.

Section 6.36 Solid Waste.

- (a) No person shall dump or burn rubbish, garbage, or any other form of solid waste on any Homesite or Lot or on Common Property.
- (b) Except for building materials employed during the course of construction of any Structure approved by the Declarant or, if established, the ARB, no lumber, metals, bulk materials or solid waste of any kind shall be kept, stored, or allowed to accumulate on any Homesite or Lot unless screened or otherwise handled in manner approved in writing by the Declarant or, if established, the ARB.
- (c) If rubbish, garbage, or any other form of solid waste is to be disposed of by being collected on a regular and recurring basis, closed containers may be placed in the open on any day that persons for that Homesite are making pick-ups. At all other times such containers shall be screened or enclosed.
- (d) Except for Declarant and its contractors and Builders that have been authorized by Declarant in writing, no burning of any trash, debris, or materials of any kind shall be allowed on a Homesite or

Lot except as otherwise approved in writing by Declarant, or as applicable, the ARB, or as permitted in the Design Guidelines.

Section 6.37 Nuisances.

No noxious or offensive activity shall be carried on upon any Homesite or Lot, nor shall anything be done thereon which may be or may become an annoyance or nuisance to the community.

Section 6.38 Landscape and Monument Easements.

On Homesites or Lots subject to a Landscape or Monument Easement as set forth on any recorded plat of survey of the Development, such Homesites are subject to those easements rights set forth in Section 3.5.

Section 6.39 Water/Sewage.

Declarant shall make provisions with the appropriate entity for water for each Homesite prior to sale of that Homesite by Declarant. No private water wells for domestic water use may be drilled or maintained on the Property by anyone other than Declarant or the Association except as specifically authorized by Declarant or the Association in writing. Declarant shall make provisions for sewage collection for each Homesite with the appropriate entity prior to sale of any Homesite by Declarant. No septic tank shall be permitted on the Property. Shallow wells for irrigation use are specifically permitted.

Section 6.40 Occupancy Restrictions.

Except as otherwise approved by the Board in writing, no Homesite may be used or occupied as a primary residence by more than seven (7) Persons in the main structure, if any, nor may a Homesite be used or occupied by more than two (2) Persons who are not Family Members (as defined below) of the Owner of the Homesite. Any Person who rents or leases a Homesite is subject to the same occupancy restrictions as provided in this Section (i.e. – no more than seven (7) Persons in the main structure and two (2) Persons in any out building nor more than two (2) Persons who are not Family Members of the Person leasing or renting the Homesite may occupy or use the Homesite during the rental or lease term). For the purposes of this Section, "Family Members" shall include: (i) the Owner of the Homesite (or any Person who rents or leases a Homesite), (ii) the spouse of an Owner (or the spouse of any Person who rents or leases a Homesite) age 24 or younger, and (iv) the parents of the Owner or Spouse (or of any Person who rents or leases a Homesite).

Section 6.41 Declarant.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Declaration or the Bylaws, the provisions contained in this Article VI, as well as all other architectural control provisions or general covenants and restrictions, including but not limited to building setbacks contained in this Declaration, the Articles of Incorporation or the Bylaws, shall not apply to Declarant, or to any entities affiliated with Declarant or to any successor Declarants. This Section 6.41 may only be amended with the prior written consent of the Declarant, and, any successor Declarants, while Declarant or any successor Declarant still owns at least one (1) Homesite or Lot.

Section 6.42 Prohibition on Mining.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Declaration, the mining or extraction of any oil, gas or minerals of any type are prohibited on any portion of the Property.

Section 6.43 Buffers.

The Owners of all Homesite subject to buffers of any type (including but not limited to wetland buffers and buffers required for lots adjacent to any road rights-of-way as shown on any subdivision plat or other plats of the Property recorded by Declarant or its predecessors or in any recorded restrictive covenants) shall respect such buffers and shall not disturb such buffers in any manner without the express prior written consent of Declarant or the ARB. The Owner of any Homesite that disturbs any such buffers in any manner except as expressly allowed in writing by Declarant or the ARB and Jasper County or Army Corps of Engineers, as applicable, shall be subject to fines and other remedies deemed appropriate to Declarant or the Board, Jasper County or the Army Corps of Engineers, including but limited to being required to re-establish at such offending Owner's expense such buffers in a manner approved in writing by Declarant or the ARB.

Section 6.44 Natural Resource Preservation Areas.

Portions of the Property may be subject to buffers or other vegetative, landscaping, environmental, natural resource preservation, or wildlife control areas as shown on any plats of the Property or as established by any governing authority or authorities having jurisdiction over such matters. Such buffers and control areas may limit the improvements permitted to be constructed on any Lot affected thereby. The Declarant, the Association, when empowered, and the Owners of Lots upon which natural resource preservation areas are located or to which natural resource preservation areas are adjacent shall be prohibited from all land disturbance activities and any tree removal.

Section 6.45 Duplex, Townhome and Roof Maintenance

The Property will be developed as Duplexes and Townhome Buildings which are intended consist of two or more Homesites conveyed to separate Owners and which will have shared roof structures that need to be maintained in common. The Declarant or Associatoin, as the case may be, shall establish reserves for the replacement of the roof of each Duplex and Townhome Building and for other major expenses such as replacement of landscaping and painting.

- (a) **Roof Replacement.** The Association shall maintain the roof of each Townhome and Duplex Building against ordinary wear and tear and general exposure to the elements (which shall expressly exclude any matters constituting a construction warranty matter and/or claim with respect to any of the townhomes), including any shared roof structure. The entire roof of a Townhome and Duplex Building shall be replaced when it is approaching its normal life expectancy or when the roof requires repair from ordinary wear and tear or general exposure to the elements but the Association determines it would be more efficient to replace the roof.
- (b) **Reserves.** The Association shall establish and maintain (i) a roof reserve fund to be used for roof repair and replacement of the shared roofs of each Townhome and Duplex Building when it is approaching normal life expectancy or which requires repair from ordinary wear and tear or exposure to the elements (not including casualty damage), and (ii) reserves for other major building expenses necessary from ordinary wear and tear or general exposure to the elements, such as painting, and (iii) reserves for the

repair and replacement of landscaping, including irrigation and landscaping hardscape such as driveways, walkways, fences and privacy walls (again excluding damages resulting from casualty). However, each Owner shall be solely responsible for maintaining, repairing, or replacing any screen enclosures or improvements within screen enclosures (except for exterior portions of the Townhome and Duplex Buildings within screen enclosures).

- (c) Payment for Repairs and Replacement. The costs of any roof repair or replacement shall first be paid from the reserve funds of the Association. If such reserve funds are not sufficient to pay for such repair or replacement, the Association shall levy a special assessment to cover the cost, which shall be assessed in equal amounts among each Homesite of the subject Duplex or Townhome Building.
- (d) Insurance. Each Owner shall obtain full replacement property casualty insurance, including flood and earthquake coverage, for that Owner's Homesite. The policy should be an "all-risk" homeowner's policy in an amount sufficient to cover the full replacement cost of any repair or reconstruction in the event of damage or destruction from any casualty. The townhome and duplex unit/Homesite to be insured shall include all additions, alterations, appliances, fixtures, and improvements part of the townhome building. The policy shall make a "full value" replacement cost endorsement which will guarantee the full replacement cost limit of the townhouse. Each individual Owner shall furnish Certificates of Insurance each year to the Association's administrative office by December 30 for the upcoming year. If this certificate is not provided or has insufficient coverage, the Association may take action against such Owner, including the option at the Association's sole discretion to obtain appropriate insurance to cover the Homesite in question and to assess an individual assessment against the defaulting Owner, including those rights under Article VIII hereof. Each Owner has the responsibility to obtain individual coverage for damage to personal property, and as may be required by Owner's lender. The Association may at its own discretion obtain general liability insurance and other types of insurance to protect the Association.
- (e) Casualty. For each Townhome and Duplex Building, if the roof is damaged as a result of casualty ("Casualty" being any damage outside of that incurred by ordinary wear and tear or exposure to the elements, including without limitation damage from storms, fire, lightning, wind drive rain, floods, hail, or earthquakes, termites, mold, wood destroying organisms, bursting or leaking pipes, smoke, wild animals, faulty wiring, structural defects, equipment malfunctions, vehicles, trees or power surges), any Owner with knowledge thereof shall promptly notify the Association. The Owners of the Duplex or Townhome Building directly affected by such casualty damage shall promptly take reasonable steps to obtain emergency bracing and temporary covering for the roof as necessary to protect each applicable Structure. If such Owner fails to take reasonable steps, the Association in its sole discretion may elect to take steps on behalf of such Owners and may assess an individual assessment against the defaulting Owners for such expenses incurred by the Association.
- (f) Casualty Loss. Damage from casualty to a Homesite as well as damage to landscaping or hard scape shall be reported immediately to the Association by any Owner with knowledge thereof. Each Owner of a Home Site affected by loss or damage from a casualty shall be solely responsible for the cost of such repair or replacement of the loss or damage to such Owner's Homesite so that the Homesite is restored to substantially the same condition and location that existed prior to the casualty event. Such repair, replacement and/or restoration shall occur within a reasonable amount of time from the casualty loss and shall be completed in accordance with all applicable building codes in applicable standards, restrictions, and provisions of this declaration and the requirements of the ARB. To the extent there is insurance

coverage for the casualty, each Owner of a Homesite affected by loss or damage from a casualty shall proceed promptly the filing an adjustment with their Insurer of all claims arising under such insurance in accordance with the terms the requirements of the individual insurance policy. No work shall be started until the repair or replacement plans have been approved by the ARB or the Association. All such work or repair or reconstruction shall be carried through diligently to conclusion by such affected Owners. The affected Owners, by accepting a deed to their Homesite, agree to cooperate with one another and repairing or replacing damage to Homesites, Duplexes, and Townhome Buildings caused by casualty. Notwithstanding any other provision herein, in the event that a casualty event occurs and there is no insurance coverage or insufficient insurance proceeds to repair or replace the damage caused, the Owners of the Homesites affected by loss or damage from a casualty shall be solely responsible for the repair and replacement of all damage to their Homesite from the casualty. If any affected Owner fails to repair or replace loss or damage to a Homesite caused by a casualty as required hereunder, in addition to all of the rights provided for in this Declaration, the Association shall have the right to bring legal action against the defaulting Owner to force compliance, and shall be entitled to recover all court costs and reasonable attorneys' fees.

- (g) Owner Responsibility. Owners shall promptly report to the Association any water leakage or other known damage to a Duplex, Townhome Building, or Structure. If any Owner or his/her/its guests, tenants, licensees, agents, employees, or family members damage any portion of a Duplex, Townhome Building, or Structure, its roof, landscaping, or other common areas, whether a result of negligence, misuses, or an intentional act or omission, such Owner shall be liable for all costs of the repair of the damage. If such Owner shall fail to pay such costs, the Association may assess an individual assessment against the Owner for amounts paid by the Association. The Association may elect to seek compensation for damage from the guest, tenant, licensee, or other party who caused the damage, in which case the subject Owner shall be jointly and severally liable. The Association shall maintain a termite bond on the Duplex's, Townhome Buildings, and other Structures and shall assess such costs as a Regular Assessment.
- (h) Construction Warranties. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, all construction warranty matters and claims relating to a Duplex, Townhome Building, or Structure shall be handled solely between the Owners of the applicable Duplex, Townhome Building, or Structure and the parties with liability for such warranty claims. The Association shall have no responsibility in any way for warranty matters or claims relating to any of the Duplexes, Townhome Buildings, or Structures. Any situation, condition, matter, or claim relating to any of the Duplexes, Townhome Buildings, or Structuresof which the Association becomes aware and deems a warranty matter shall be referred by the Association to the Owner of the applicable Duplex, Townhome Building, or Structure, who shall have sole responsibility for handling such construction warranty matters or claims.
- (i) Costs. Except as specifically stated otherwise in this Declaration, the cost of services and maintenance provided for by the Association shall be shared equally among all of the Owners of the Duplexes and Townhome Buildings. Each Owner by accepting a deed to a Homesite or Lot acknowledges that (i) due to different amounts of exposures to the elements and various other factors, one or more of the Duplexes or Townhome Buildings may require more maintenance than the others, and (ii) the costs of maintaining landscaping for larger Duplexes or Townhome Buildings is greater than for smaller buildings, and (iii) notwithstanding the foregoing, it is in the best interest of the entire Association that all costs of services and maintenance be equally assessed against each Owner so that the Association will not be burdened with undue administrative hardship in performing the services and maintenance function.

- (j) **Easements.** Each Owner grants to the Association a nonexclusive easement for access of ingress and egress over his/her/its Homesite as may be reasonably necessary to perform maintenance, repairs, or replacement of any portion of the applicable Duplex or Townhome Building, provided that the Association shall repair in a good and workmanlike manner any damage caused in exercising such easement right.
- (k) Party Walls. Each wall within a Duplex or Townhome Building placed on the dividing line between two Homesites shall be a "Party Wall." To the extent they are consistent with this Section 6.45, the general rules of law regarding Party Walls and liability for property damage due to the negligence, willful acts, and omissions shall apply thereto. No alterations may be made to a Party Wall other than alterations solely to the interior surfaces, without the prior written consent of the adjoining Owner and the ARB. The cost of reasonable maintenance of a Party Wall shall be shared equally by the Owners of the adjoining Homesites. If a Party Wall is damaged or destroyed by fire or other casualty, the cost of repairs shall be paid by the affected Owners and the affected Owners shall work together in good faith to have the Party Wall promptly repaired or replaced as necessary. Any Owner who shares the Party Wall may restore it if the other affected Owner fails to cooperate in the repair or replacement, and shall be entitled to reimbursement from such Owner for that Owner's fair portion of the expense of such repair or replacement. If all Owners sharing a Party Wall do not promptly repair or replace a damaged or destroyed Party Wall, the Association or Declarant may, at their sole discretion, opt to repair the Party Wall and may, again at their sole discretion, opt to seek reimbursement from the applicable Owners via the exercise of fines, penalties, and assessments under Articles V and VIII, with all enforcement rights thereunder. If any Owner by a negligent or willful act causes the Party Wall to be exposed to the elements or excessive heat or cold, shall bear the whole cost of furnishing the necessary protection against such elements and of repairing the Party Wall from damage caused by such exposure. If any portion of any Homesite shall encroach upon any other Homesite or Lot as a result of settling of the Duplex or Townhome Building, alteration or repair to the Common Areas made by or with the consent of the Association, or as a result of repair or restoration of the Duplex, Townhome Building, or Homesite, or as a result of condemnation or eminent domain proceedings, a valid easement shall exist for such encroachment and for the maintenance of the same as long as the subject building or buildings stand.

ARTICLE VII: EASEMENTS, ZONING AND OTHER RESTRICTIONS

Section 7.1 Easements.

- (a) Declarant hereby expressly reserves to the Declarant, its successors and assigns forever, perpetual easements in, on, over and under any part of the Property or the Additional Property, include Homesites, Lots, Townhome Buildings, and Duplexes, for any purpose which Declarant deems necessary, including, by way of example, and not limitation, the following:
 - (i) the erection, installation, construction and maintenance of wires, lines, conduits and poles and the necessary or proper attachments in connection with the transmission of electricity, telephone, cable television and other utilities and similar facilities;
 - (ii) the erection, installation, construction and maintenance of storm-water drains, retention lagoons, land drains, public and private sewers, irrigation systems,

- pipelines for supplying gas, water and heat, and for any other public or quasi-public facility, service or function;
- (iii) slope control purposes, including the slopes of all lagoons/ponds and including the right to grade and plant slopes and to prevent the doing of any activity which might interfere with slopes or which might create erosion or sliding problems or which might change, obstruct or retard drainage flow;
- (v) the planting or re-planting of hedges, shrubbery, bushes, trees, flowers and plants of any nature; and
- (vi) the erection, installation, construction and maintenance of fences, walls, monuments, signs, etc. along streets in, around and along, and at entrances to, the Development and the right to landscape such areas, plant, re-plant and prune hedges, shrubbery, bushes, trees, flowers, grass and plants of any nature.
- (b) No Owner shall have any right to use any easement created by the Declarant in, on or over any portion of the Property unless such easement has been assigned by the Declarant to the Association.
- (c) The Declarant hereby expressly reserves to the Declarant, its successors and assigns, across the Property, and across each portion of any Additional Property subsequently submitted to this Declaration by annexation as provided in Article X hereof, perpetual easements appurtenant to all or any portion of the Property and to all or any portion of the Additional Property not subject to this Declaration for the following uses and purposes:
 - (i) an easement for ingress and egress by vehicular and pedestrian traffic over (1) such drives, roadways, walkways and paths as are shown on the plat or plats recorded in connection with the initial phase of the Property and such portions of the Additional Property as are submitted to this Declaration, and (2) such drives, roadways, walkways and paths as may be constructed in the future;
 - (ii) an easement for the purpose of installing, operating, maintaining and replacing wires, pipes, conduits and other structures and facilities necessary to the furnishing of gas, water, sewage, storm drainage, electricity, street lights, telephone, and other utilities and services, including the right to connect with and to use in common with the Owners in the initial phase of the Property and portions of the Additional Property subsequently submitted to this Declaration, the wires, pipes, conduits, and other structures and facilities furnishing such utilities and services to such Owners;
 - (iii) easements for accessing, maintaining and protecting all natural resource preservation areas, as designated by Declarant, located within the Property or portions of Additional Property subsequently submitted to this Declaration;
 - (iv) easements for accessing and maintaining all lagoons/ponds and maintenance easements adjacent to the lagoons, which are part of the stormwater system for the

Development and an easement for the purpose of creating and maintaining satisfactory drainage across Homesites or Lot in the development of up to ten (10) feet in width along each side line and up to ten (10) feet in width along the rear line of each Homesite or Lot; however, said easement shall not include any portion of a Homesite upon which the foundation of any dwelling is located; and

- (v) an easement for landscaping and maintenance purposes over and under that portion of each Homesite or Lot comprising the front yard for the purpose of maintaining and landscaping such portions of each Homesite or Lot. This right and easement to landscape and maintain the front yard of each Homesite or Lot shall not obligate the Declarant to maintain or landscape any portion of any Homesite or Lot, nor shall it relieve Owner from its obligation to maintain such areas as a portion of his Homesite or Lot. Any maintenance or landscaping performed shall be undertaken with a minimum of interference to the quiet enjoyment of the Homesite by the Owner. Declarant's rights under this Section 7.1(c)(iv) shall terminate for Declarant whenever Declarant shall voluntarily terminate such rights or whenever Declarant shall cease to own at least five (5%) of all Homesite within the Property, whichever shall first occur.
- (d) In addition to the above, the Declarant hereby grants a general easement in favor of utility, cable television and other such service companies across the initial phase of the Property, and across each portion of any Additional Property subsequently submitted to this Declaration by annexation as provided in Article X hereof, to maintain, repair, replace and service wires, pipes, conduits, street lights and other structures and facilities provided for the benefit of the Owners.
- The Declarant hereby expressly reserves a perpetual easement for the benefit of Declarant (e) and its successors and assigns for the use and enjoyment of the surface waters of those portions of any pond, Lagoon or Wetland submitted as part of the Property, as well as a perpetual easement for the maintenance of lagoons, ponds, or wetlands which are within the Development or which are made available for the use and enjoyment of the Owners within the Development in accordance with the terms of this Declaration and Rules and Regulations as may be adopted by the Board. The easement to maintain any Lagoon created hereby shall not relieve any Owner of a portion of a Lagoon from maintaining said area as a portion of his Homesite. The Declarant, its successors and assigns, shall be under no duty to maintain any portion of any Lagoons or Wetlands; however, such an easement is reserved in case maintenance is necessary to facilitate the use and enjoyment of the surface waters. Any maintenance performed shall be undertaken with a minimum of interference to the quiet enjoyment of Property adjacent to any Lagoon or Wetland. The easement area for maintenance shall extend to twenty (20) feet above the shoreline of the Lagoon or Wetland which shall be determined at any time by the water level of the Lagoon or Wetland is shown on the plat of record of the Property and shall include those portions of the Lagoon or Wetland which extend over any Homesites adjoining the Lagoon or Wetland. The easement for use and enjoyment created hereby will not include any portion of a Homesite, if any, above the water level, it being the intention of this easement of use and enjoyment to be limited to the waters of any Lagoon or Wetland. The right to use and enjoyment of

said water shall be subject to the restrictive covenants set forth in Article VI of this Declaration as well as those regulations which may be promulgated by the Board of the Association from time to time.

- (f) The Declarant hereby expressly reserves a perpetual easement for the benefit of the Declarant, its successors and assigns, over, across and through each Homesite or Lot that borders a Lagoon for the purpose of maintaining the landscaping from the shoreline of the Lagoon within the boundaries of the Homesite or Lot for an approximate width of thirty-eight (38) feet running along the entirety of the Homesite or Lot boundary line which lies adjacent to the Lagoon. Said easement being more clearly shown on the record plat of the Property as referenced herein.
- (g) The easements created in this Article VII are in addition to any easements or rights created elsewhere in this Declaration or in other easements or record. The provisions of this Article VII may not be amended without the written consent of the Declarant, its successors and assigns.

Section 7.2 Easement Area.

The words "Easement Area" as used herein shall mean those areas on any Homesite with respect to which easements are provided for in a recorded deed or grant of easement, or shown or noted on any filed or recorded map or plat relating thereto, or as otherwise set forth in Section 7.1.

Section 7.3 Entry.

The Declarant and its employees, agents, successors and assigns, shall have the right at all reasonable times to enter upon all parts of each Easement Area for any of the purposes for which such Easement Area is reserved without being deemed to have committed a trespass or wrongful act solely by reason of such entry and carrying out of such purposes. The Declarant and its employees, agents, successors and assigns shall be responsible for leaving each Homesite in good condition and repair following any work or activity undertaken by the same in an Easement Area pursuant to the provisions of Section 7.1.

Section 7.4 Zoning and Private Restrictions.

None of the covenants, restrictions or easements created or imposed by this Declaration shall be construed as permitting any action prohibited by applicable zoning laws, or by the laws, rules or regulations of any governmental body. In the event of any conflict between such laws, rules or regulations and the covenants, restrictions and easements created or imposed by this Declaration, the most restrictive provision shall govern and control. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if these Covenants are included as part of any zoning ordinance or resolution, the adoption of the same shall not prevent the later modification or amendment of these Covenants in accordance with the provisions for amendment contained in this Declaration.

Section 7.5 Landscaping.

In all utility easement areas, access to transformers, pedestals, and other above ground utility equipment cannot be impeded by additional fencing or landscaping other than that approved by Declarant and the affected utility company.

Section 7.8 Roads.

The Declarant hereby reserves for the benefit of the Association and all Owners, their guests and invitees and has granted, bargained, sold and released and by these presents does hereby grant, bargain, sell and release to the Association and all Owners, their guests and invitees a perpetual non-exclusive easement appurtenant to the Property (including all Additional Property annexed hereunder) for vehicular and pedestrian access of ingress and egress to and from all access points to the Property established by Declarant over all roads constructed on the Property, whether now existing or hereafter built. The easement granted by the Declarant herein shall be subject to the right of the Declarant to borrow money and encumber any roads and the right of the Declarant or the Association to adopt, enforce, and amend from time to time, reasonable, non-discriminatory rules and regulations pertaining to the use of all roads; provided, however, in no event will Declarant or the Association be permitted to charge the Owners or their guests and invitees any use charge to use such roads other than a reasonable charge for vehicle decals and a reasonable charge for any cards, strips, or other devices to be used in connection with any gates at the entrances of the Property, if any (however, in no event shall reserves that are part of the assessments payable by all Owners for road maintenance, repair, and replacement be deemed a use charge prohibited herein). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Association may impose reasonable charges for commercial vehicles to access the Property (excluding Declarant, Declarant designated Builders, and their subcontractors).

ARTICLE VIII: ENFORCEMENT

Section 8.1 Right of Enforcement.

This Declaration and the restrictions contained herein shall inure to the benefit of and shall be enforceable by (i) the Declarant so long as it owns any portion of the Property or maintains the right to annex Additional Property in accordance with Article X hereof, (ii) the Association, and (iii) each Owner, his legal representatives, heirs, successors and assigns; provided, however, no Owner shall have the right to enforce any provision of this Declaration for which the Declarant or the Association is seeking the enforcement of and no Owner shall interfere in any way with such enforcement efforts of the Declarant or the Association. In all enforcements of the provisions of this Declaration, the Declarant and the Association shall have the exclusive right to handle such enforcement proceedings without interference from any other party.

No Owner, his heirs, successors, or assigns, shall have the right to object, to challenge, or to commence any legal proceeding concerning this Declaration, the Bylaws, or any rules and regulations of the Association under any act, power, or authority now in force or hereafter to be enacted except after following such procedures as may be established by the Board by rule or regulation consistent with the provisions of this Declaration. The Board or a committee as may be appointed by the Board shall hear claims from Owners regarding alleged violations of the Declaration, Bylaws, and any rules and regulations (except for violations with respect to assessment obligations) of the Association. The Board or such committee shall hold a hearing on any such claim within forty-five (45) days after receipt by the Board of a written notice of claim and request for a hearing from an Owner. A decision shall be issued in writing by the Board or such committee (which decision may at the Board's or committee's discretion, but shall not be required, to include the rationale supporting the decision) within twenty (20) days after

the conclusion of the hearing, unless the parties involved agree to extend the timeframe for the decision. Unless the internal remedies provided by this section, or by any rules and regulations as may be promulgated by the Board shall be expressly waived by the Association or the Association fails or refuses to act, no legal proceeding shall be commenced by any Owner until such internal remedy is pursued to exhaustion.

Section 8.2 Right of Abatement.

- (a) Except where different notice provisions are provided in Article VI, in the event of a violation or breach of any restriction contained in this Declaration the Association shall give written notice by certified mail to the Owner setting forth in reasonable detail the nature of such violation or breach and the specific action or actions needed to be taken to remedy such violation or breach. If the Owner shall fail to take reasonable steps to remedy such violation or breach within fourteen (14) days after the mailing of such written notice, then the Association shall have the Right of Abatement. If any assessment, interest, cost or charge required by this Declaration is not paid within sixty (60) days after such assessment is due or such charge is imposed, the Association shall have the right to notify any or all Mortgagees having a security interest in the Owner's Homesite or Lot that such Owner is in default in the performance of his obligations under these Covenants, and of those actions taken or proposed to be taken by the Association as a result of the default.
- (b) The Right of Abatement, as used in this Section and in Article VI hereof, means the right of the Association, through its agents and employees, to enter at all reasonable times upon any Homesite or Lot, as to which a violation, breach or other condition to be remedied exists, and to take the actions specified in the notice to the Owner to abate, extinguish, remove, or repair such violation, breach or other condition which may exist thereon contrary to the provisions of this Declaration or the rules and regulations adopted by the Association, without being deemed to have committed a trespass or wrongful act solely by reason of such entry and such actions; provided such entry and such actions are carried out in accordance with the provisions of this Section or as otherwise provided in this Declaration, and with the cost thereof, including the costs of collection and reasonable attorneys' fees, together with interest thereon at the lower of the highest rate permitted by law or a rate to be established by the Board not to exceed 18% to be a binding personal obligation of such Owner enforceable in law, as well as a lien on such Owner's Homesite or Lot enforceable pursuant to the provisions of Section 8.5 hereof. Such lien shall be superior to any and all charges, liens, or encumbrances which may in any manner arise or be imposed upon the Homesite or Lot after such entry whether arising from or imposed by judgment or decree or by any agreement, contract, mortgage or other instrument, excepting only (i) such liens for taxes or other public charges as are by applicable law made superior, (ii) the liens created by Section 5.1 hereof, and (iii) the lien or charge of all first and second Mortgages of record (meaning any recorded Mortgages with first or second priority over other Mortgages) made in good faith and for value.

Section 8.3 Fines and Penalties and Creation of Lien.

(a) Except for nonpayment of any annual, specific, or special assessments, which are controlled by Section 5.6, in addition to all other remedies set forth in this Declaration, the

- Association, acting through its Board of Directors, may establish fines and penalties for any or all violations of these Covenants.
- (b) The Association, acting through its Board of Directors, shall have the authority to establish different degrees or categories of violations and to further establish fines or penalties which vary in amount, or method of application, from category to category. All fines within any one category shall be set at a standard amount and shall be applied by a standard method.
- (c) Except for violations of rules governing the use, operation and maintenance of the Common Property, no fine or penalty provided for herein shall begin to accrue unless the Owner has been given notice in accordance with Section 8.2(a). This provision shall not supersede any other provision of this Declaration requiring different notice.
- (d) Due to the recognition that fines and penalties are often not established until after a violation has occurred, the Association, acting through its Board of Directors, shall have the authority to assess any fines or penalties established in accordance with these provisions against any and all violations of these Covenants, regardless of when the violation occurred; however, no fines or penalties can begin accruing until after they are adopted and notice of the penalty has been given to the Owner.
- (e) Any fines or penalties assessed pursuant to this Section 8.3 for violations of these Covenants, including any fines or penalties assessed for violation of rules and regulations relating to the use, operation and maintenance of the Common Property, together with the cost of collection and reasonable attorneys' fees, shall be a binding personal obligation of the Owner enforceable in law, as well as a lien on such Owner's Homesite enforceable pursuant to the provision of Section 8.5 hereof. Such lien shall be superior to any and all subsequent charges, liens or encumbrances which may in any manner arise or be imposed upon the Homesite whether arising from or imposed by judgment or decree or by any agreement, contract, mortgage, or other instrument, excepting only (i) such liens for taxes or other public charges as are by applicable law made superior, (ii) the liens created by Section 5.1 hereof, and (iii) the lien or charge of all first and second Mortgages of record (meaning any recorded Mortgages with first or second priority over other Mortgages) made in good faith and for value.

Section 8.4 Specific Performance.

Except for the provisions and limitations of Section 8.1, nothing contained in this Declaration shall be deemed to affect or to limit the rights of the Declarant, the Association or any Owner to bring suit for and collect damages. However, it is hereby declared that it may be impossible to measure accurately the damages which will accrue to a beneficiary hereof, its transferees, successors or assigns, by reason of a violation of or failure to perform any of the obligations provided by this Declaration; and therefore, any beneficiary hereof shall be entitled to relief by way of injunction or specific performance, as well as any other relief available at law or in equity, to enforce the provisions hereof.

Section 8.5 Collection of Assessments and Enforcement of Lien.

If any assessment, interest, cost or other charge is not paid as required by this Declaration, the Association may bring either an action at law against the Owner personally obligated to pay the same, or an action to foreclose any lien created by this Declaration against any Homesite or Lot subject to the lien, or both, for the purpose of collecting such assessment, cost or charge, plus any interest thereon and costs of collection, including reasonable attorneys' fees.

Section 8.6 No Waiver.

The failure of the Declarant, the Association, or the Owner of any Homesite, his or its respective legal representatives, heirs, successors and assigns, to enforce these Covenants shall in no event be considered a waiver of the right to do so thereafter, as to the same violation or breach or as to any violation or breach occurring prior or subsequent thereto.

ARTICLE IX: DURATION AND AMENDMENT

Section 9.1 Duration and Perpetuities.

All covenants, restrictions and affirmative obligations set forth herein shall run with the land and shall be binding on all parties and persons claiming under them to specifically include, but not be limited to, the successors and assigns, if any, of Declarant, for a period of forty (40) years from the execution of this Declaration, subject to the right reserved unto Declarant, its successors and assigns, to add additional restrictive covenants with respect to the Property subject to this Declaration and the further right to limit or amend the application of these Covenants. After the initial forty (40) year period of duration, all said covenants, restrictions and obligations shall be automatically extended for successive periods of ten (10) years unless an instrument signed by a majority of the then Owners of Homesites or Lots has been recorded agreeing to terminate this Declaration, in whole or in part.

If any of the covenants, conditions, restrictions, easements or other provisions of these Covenants shall be unlawful, void or voidable for violation of the Rules Against Perpetuities, then such provisions shall continue only until twenty-one (21) years after the death of the survivor of those decedents of Her Majesty Queen Elizabeth II, the Queen of England, which are living as of the date this Declaration is executed.

Section 9.2 Amendment.

(a) By Declarant. So long as Declarant is the Class "B" Member, these Covenants may be amended unilaterally at any time and from time to time by Declarant (i) if such amendment is necessary to bring any provision hereof into compliance with any applicable governmental statute, rule or regulation or judicial determination which shall be in conflict therewith, (ii) if such amendment is necessary to enable any reputable title insurance company to issue title insurance coverage with respect to the Homesites or Lots subject to these Covenants, (iii) if such amendment is required by an institutional or governmental lender or purchaser of Mortgage loans, including, for example, the Federal National Mortgage Corporation, to enable such lender or purchaser to make or purchase Mortgage loans on the Homesites or Lots subject to these Covenants, (iv) if such amendment would enable any governmental agency, such as the Veterans Administration or reputable private mortgage insurance company to insure Mortgage loans on the Homesites and Lots subject to these Covenants, (v) if such amendment is necessary to correct a scriveners' error in the

drafting of this Declaration, (vi) if such amendment is for the purpose of deleting from this Declaration any portion of the Property owned by Declarant as provided in Article II of this Declaration, (vii) if such amendment is for the purposing of annexing Additional Property pursuant to Article X of this Declaration, or (viii) if such amendment is deemed necessary or desirable by Declarant; provided any such amendment shall not in Declarant's sole opinion materially adversely affect any existing Owner's rights under this Declaration or materially adversely affect the title to any Owner's Homesite or Lot.

Every Owner by accepting a deed to a Homesite or Lot acknowledges the right of the Declarant to unilaterally at any time and from time to time to amend these Restrictions and this Declaration as set forth above without any interference from the Owners or the Association or the Board and without any signature required on any such Supplemental Declaration to accomplish such amendment but Declarant's signature.

- (b) By Owners and Declarant. Except as otherwise provided in this Declaration, these Covenants may be amended at any time and from time to time by the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds (2/3) of the Owners present in person or by proxy at a special or annual meeting of the Owners, where a quorum is present; provided, however, such amendment by the Owners shall not be effective unless also signed by the Declarant, if the Declarant is the Owner of any real property subject to these Covenants or any portion of the Additional Property; and provided further, however, no amendment affecting the Declarant's right to add Additional Property or to delete property shall be effective unless also signed by the Declarant.
- (c) Effect. No amendment to the provisions of these Covenants shall materially and adversely alter, modify, change or rescind any right, title, interest or privilege herein granted or accorded to the holder of any Mortgage encumbering any Homesite or Lot affected thereby unless such holder shall consent in writing thereto. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nor the other provisions contained in this Declaration, no amendment to the Declaration, the Articles of Incorporation or the Bylaws, which modifies or affects the rights, privileges, options or exemptions of the Declarant, shall be effective unless consented thereto in writing by the Declarant. Any such amendment shall not become effective until the instrument evidencing such change has been filed for record in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County, South Carolina. When the written consent of a Mortgagor is required as set forth above, such written consent thereto shall also be filed with such amendment. Every purchaser or grantee of any interest in any real property now or hereafter subject to these Covenants, by acceptance of a deed or other conveyance thereof, thereby agrees that these Covenants may be amended as provided in this Section 9.2.

ARTICLE X: ANNEXATION

Section 10.1 Submission of Additional Property.

Declarant shall have the option and right from time to time, without the necessity of consent by the Association, the Board or the Owners, but subject to Section 10.2 of this Article, to submit all or portions of the Additional Property to this Declaration and thereby to cause the Additional Property, or such portions thereof as may be

submitted, to become part of the Property. This option may be exercised by the Declarant in accordance with the conditions and limitations set out in Section 10.2 of this Article, which are the only conditions and limitations on such right.

Section 10.2 Conditions of Annexation.

Any annexation as permitted in Section 10.1 of this Article shall be in accordance with the following terms and conditions:

- (a) The option to submit portions of Additional Property may be exercised at any time and from time to time until ten (10) years from the date of this Declaration is recorded; provided, however, that the Owners of Homesites to which two-thirds of the Class A votes in the Association appertain, exclusive of any vote or votes appurtenant to Homesites or Lots then owned by Declarant, may consent to the extension of such option.
- (b) Portions of the Additional Property may be added at different times, and there are no limitations fixing the boundaries of those portions or regulating the order in which any such portions may become part of the Property.
- (c) All Homesites or Lots created on portions of the Additional Property which are added to the Property will be restricted exclusively to residential purposes (subject to the right of Declarant or Builders to other uses as provided in this Declaration), in accordance with Article VI of this Declaration, unless otherwise used as Common Property. The exercise of the option to submit a portion of the Additional Property to the Declaration shall not bar further exercise of this option as to other portions or the balance of the Additional Property.
- (d) If the Additional Property or any portion thereof is subjected to this Declaration, Declarant reserves the rights to designate the boundaries of the Homesites, Lots, and Common Property, if any, of the Additional Property in accordance with Article II of this Declaration.
- (e) The option reserved by Section 10.1 of this Article may be exercised by the Declarant alone (without the consent of the Association, the Board, or any Owner) by the execution by the Declarant of an amendment to this Declaration which shall be filed for record in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County.
- (f) In addition to the procedure outlined hereinabove, the option reserved by Section 10.1 of this Article may be exercised with respect to any portions of the Additional Property, notwithstanding that such Additional Property may be owned by Persons, including any individual, individuals, corporations, partnerships or any other type of entity, other than Declarant. Declarant shall exercise this option by an amendment expressly submitting such property to this Declaration, which amendment shall be filed for record in the Office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County. Any such amendment shall contain a statement consenting to the annexation of any such Additional Property, together with a reference to the Declaration, (citing the specific Deed Book and Page in which such Declaration is recorded) executed by the owner or owners thereof submitting such Additional Property to

this Declaration. Upon exercise of the foregoing procedure, the provisions of this Declaration shall be understood and construed as embracing all of the Property, including the initial phase and such portions of the Additional Property as have become part of the Property by annexation in this manner.

(g) Should the option to add Additional Property or any portions thereof, not be exercised within the term specified herein or be otherwise released or terminated by Declarant, Declarant shall not be obligated to impose on the Additional Property or any portion thereof any covenants, conditions or restrictions whatsoever.

Section 10.3 Effect of Annexation.

- (a) From and after the date of annexation of any portion of any Additional Property, each Homesite and Lot so added to the Property and the Owners thereof, shall have the same vote, shall share the same obligations and responsibilities, and shall have the same rights and privileges afforded every other Homesite or Lot previously comprising part of the Property. Upon annexation of each portion of the Additional Property, as herein provided, the Association shall be deemed to have assumed, automatically, and without the necessity of consent by the Association, the Board or any individual Owner, the covenant to maintain the Common Property and the other obligations imposed by this Declaration, as amended from time to time, with respect to that portion of the Additional Property which is the subject of annexation.
- (b) Each Owner, by acceptance of a deed to a Homesite or Lot in the Property, and the Association, shall be deemed to have approved annexation in the manner provided in this Article X.

Section 10.4 Proposed or Future Development of Additional Property.

Notwithstanding any other provision contained in this Declaration, or any language contained upon any plat of survey of the Development, Declarant is under no obligation to submit any portion of the Additional Property to the Declaration, or to develop any portion of the Additional Property. Any references to "proposed" or "future" development are for the Declarant's reference only, and any portion of the Additional Property may be developed by Declarant as Declarant in its sole discretion sees fit.

Section 10.5 Withdrawal of Property.

Declarant reserves the right to amend this Declaration unilaterally at any time so long as Declarant holds an unexpired option to expand the Development pursuant to this Article, without prior notice and without the consent of any Person, for the purpose of removing any portions of the Development then owned by the Declarant from the provisions of this Declaration, including to the extent originally included in error or as a result of any changes whatsoever in the plans for the Development desired to be effected by the Declarant.

ARTICLE XI: MORTGAGEE PROVISIONS

The following provisions are for the benefit of holders of first Mortgages on Homesites and Lots in the Development. The provisions of this Article apply to both this Declaration and to the Bylaws notwithstanding any other provisions contained therein.

Section 11.1 Notices of Action.

An institutional holder, insurer, or guarantor of a first Mortgage, who provided written request to the Association (such request to state the name and address of such holder, insurer, guarantor and the Homesite or Lot number, therefore becoming an "eligible holder"), will be entitled to timely written notice of:

- (a) any condemnation loss or any casualty loss which affects a material portion of the Development or which affects any Homesite or Lot on which there is a first Mortgage held, insured or guaranteed by such eligible holder;
- (b) any delinquency in the payment of assessments or charges owned by an Owner of a Homesite or Lot subject to the Mortgage of such eligible holder if such delinquency has continued for a period of sixty (60) days; provided, however, notwithstanding this provision, any holder of a first Mortgage, upon request, is entitled to written notice from the Association of any default in the performance by an Owner of a Homesite or Lot of any obligation under the Declaration or Bylaws of the Association which is not cured within sixty (60) days;
- (c) any lapse, cancellation, or a material modification of any insurance policy maintained by the Association; or
- (d) any proposed action which would require the consent of a specified percentage of eligible Mortgagees.

Section 11.2 Right to Records.

Upon written request in accordance with Section 11.1, all eligible holders shall:

- (a) be entitled to attend and observe all meetings of Owners, but not meetings of the Board;
- (b) be furnished with copies of annual financial reports made to the Owners; and
- (c) be entitled to inspect the financial bonds and records of the Association during reasonable business hours.

Section 11.3 Insurance.

(a) <u>Policies</u>. At all times during the term of this Declaration, the Association, its successors and assigns, shall be required to keep any and all recreational facilities and any other improvements located on the Common Property insured to the extent deemed necessary by the Board by a reputable insurance company authorized to transact business in the State of South Carolina with (i) fire, vandalism, malicious mischief and extended coverage

insurance in an amount adequate to cover the cost or replacement of such improvement in the event of loss of any or all of such improvements, fixtures and contents thereof, and (ii) public liability insurance in such amounts as shall be determined by the Board of Directors as appropriate for the type of recreational activities which shall be allowed on the Common Property. Any such policies of insurance shall require that the certificate holders are and continue to be insured by giving thirty (30) days prior written notice of any cancellation of such policies.

- (b) <u>Destruction or Damage</u>. Immediately after the damage or destruction by fire or other casualty to all or any portion of any improvement covered by insurance written in the name of the Association, the Board or its duly authorized agent shall proceed with the filing and adjustment of all claims arising under such insurance and obtain reliable and detailed estimates of the cost of repair or reconstruction of the damaged or destroyed property. Repair or reconstruction, as used in this Section 11.3, means repairing or restoring the property to substantially the same condition and location that existed prior to the fire or other casualty.
- (c) Reconstruction. Any damage or destruction shall be repaired or reconstructed unless, within sixty (60) days after the casualty, at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the total Association vote entitled to vote thereon, and, for so long as the Declarant owns at least one (1) Homesite or Lot, the Declarant, otherwise agree. If for any reason either the amount of the insurance proceeds to be paid as a result of such damage or destruction, or reliable and detailed estimates of the cost of repair or reconstruction, or both, are not made available to the Association within such period, then the period shall be extended until such information shall be made available; provided, however, such extension shall not exceed one hundred and twenty (120) days. No Mortgagee shall have the right to participate in the determination of whether damage or destruction shall be repaired or reconstructed.
- (d) <u>Special Assessments</u>. If the damage or destruction for which the insurance proceeds are paid is to be repaired or reconstructed and such proceeds are not sufficient to defray the cost thereof, the Board shall, without the necessity of a vote of the Association's Members, levy a special assessment. Additional assessments may be made in like manner at any time during or following the completion of any repair or reconstruction. If the funds available from insurance exceed the costs of repair or reconstruction or if the improvements are not repaired or reconstructed, such excess shall be deposited for the benefit of the Association.
- (e) <u>No Reconstruction</u>. In the event that it should be determined by the Association in the manner described above that the damage or destruction shall not be repaired or reconstructed and no alternative improvements are authorized, then in that event, the Property shall be restored to its natural state and maintained as an undeveloped portion of the Community in a neat and attractive condition.
- (f) <u>Deductible Allocation</u>. The deductible for any casualty insurance policy carried by the Association shall, in the event of damage or destruction, be allocated among the persons who are responsible hereunder for maintenance of the damaged or destroyed property.

Section 11.4 No Priority.

No provision of this Declaration or the Bylaws gives or shall be construed as giving any Owner or other party priority over any rights of the first Mortgagee of any Homesite or Lot in the cases of distribution to such Owner of insurance proceeds or condemnation awards for losses to or a taking of the Common Property.

Section 11.5 Professional Management.

Any agreement for professional management of the Association, or any other contract providing services of the Declarant, may not exceed three (3) years. Any such agreement must provide for termination by either party without cause and without payment of a termination fee with ninety (90) days written notice.

Section 11.6 Notice to Association.

Upon request, each Owner shall be obligated to furnish to the Association the name and address of the holder of any Mortgage encumbering such Owner's Homesite or Lot.

Section 11.7 FHA/VA Approval.

As long as there is a Class "B" Membership, the following actions shall require the prior approval of the Federal Housing Administration or the Veterans Administration, if either such agency is insuring or guaranteeing a Mortgage on any Homesite or Lot: annexation of any property other than property which is defined as Additional Property, dedication of Common Property, mortgaging of Common Property, or material amendment of this Declaration.

Section 11.8 Amendment by Board.

Should the Veterans' Administration, the Federal Housing Administration, the National Mortgage Association, or the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation subsequently delete any of their respective requirements which may have necessitated the provisions of this Article XI or make such requirements less stringent, the Board, without approval of any Owner, may cause an amendment this Article XI to be recorded to reflect such changes.

Section 11.9 Applicability of Article XI.

Nothing contained in this Article shall be construed to reduce the percentage vote that must otherwise be obtained under the Declaration, Bylaws, or South Carolina law for any of the acts set out in this Article.

Section 11.10 Failure of Mortgagee to Respond.

Any Mortgagee who receives a written request from the Board to respond to or consent to any action shall be deemed to have approved such action if the Association does not receive a written response from the Mortgagee within thirty (30) days of the date of the Association's request.

ARTICLE XII: MISCELLANEOUS

Section 12.1 No Reverter.

No restriction herein is intended to be, or shall be construed as, a condition subsequent or as creating a possibility of reverter.

Section 12.2 Severability.

A determination by a court that any provision hereof is invalid for any reason shall not affect the validity of any other provisions hereof.

Section 12.3 Headings.

The headings of the Articles and Sections hereof are for convenience only and shall not affect the meaning or interpretation of the contents of this Declaration.

Section 12.4 Notices.

All notices, requests, objections, waivers, rejections, agreements, approvals, disclosures or consent of any kind made pursuant to this Declaration, whether by the Declarant, the Association, the ARB, the Owner, or any other Person, shall be in writing. Unless and until a different address is provided in writing to the party seeking to provide notice, all such writings shall be delivered, as may be appropriate, to the following addresses:

(a) Declarant: Forino Co., L.P.

3229 Argent Boulevard Unit E

Ridgeland, SC 29936

(b) Owners: Each Owner's address as registered

with the Association in accordance with this Declaration or the Bylaws.

Any written communication transmitted by the United States Mail, with sufficient postage affixed, shall be deemed received on the third (3rd) day following the day such written notice is deposited in the United States Mail.

Section 12.5 Interpretation.

Throughout this Declaration, the masculine gender shall be deemed to include the feminine and vice versa, and the singular shall be deemed to include the plural and vice versa. Use of "either... or" shall be interpreted to include one option, but not both. Use of "or" without using "either" shall be interpreted to include either option, or both. The term "shall" is mandatory and "may" is permissive.

Section 12.6 No Liability.

Declarant has, using best efforts and all due diligence, prepared and recorded this Declaration so that the Association and each and every Owner shall have the right and the power to enforce the terms and provisions of this Declaration against every all Owners. However, in the event that this Declaration is, for any reason

whatsoever, unenforceable by the Association or an Owner (or any other person) in a court of law or otherwise, Declarant shall have no liability of any kind as a result of such unenforceability, and each and every Owner, by acceptance of a deed conveying a Homesite or Lot, acknowledges that Declarant shall have no such liability.

Section 12.7 Leases.

- (a) Application. In order to assure a community of congenial Owners and thus protect the value of Homesites within the Development, the leasing of a Homesite, or any portion thereof, by any Owner (other than as provided herein for Declarant) shall be subject to the provisions contained in this Article so long as the Property is subject to the Restrictions. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Declaration, the provisions of this Section 12.7 shall not apply to Declarant or to any affiliates of Declarant or to any party exempted from these provisions by Declarant in writing.
- (b) Notice and Regulation. The Board in its discretion may require any Owner (excluding Declarant, any affiliates of Declarant, and any party exempted from these provisions by Declarant in writing) intending to lease his improved Homesite, or any portion thereof, to give written notice of such intention to the Board of Directors, stating the name and address of the intended lessee and such other information as the Board may reasonably require. The Board of Directors shall have the authority to make and enforce reasonable rules and regulations in order to enforce this provision, including the right to impose fines constituting a lien upon the Homesite being leased.
- Required Lease Provisions. The Board of Directors may set the minimum lease term for all (c) Owners (excluding Declarant, any affiliates of Declarant, and any party exempted from these provisions by Declarant in writing); however, regardless of whether or not the Board establishes such minimum, the minimum term of any lease shall not be set for less than six (6) months (i.e., all Owners (excluding Declarant, any affiliates of Declarant, and any party exempted from these provisions by Declarant in writing) may only rent Homesites for periods of six months or greater and may not rent Homesites for periods of less than six months; provided, however, such minimum period may be increased by the Board). All leases and lessees (except for leases of Declarant, any affiliates of Declarant, and any party exempted from these provisions by Declarant in writing) are subject to the provisions of the Declaration and Bylaws. The Owner must make available to the tenant a copy of this Declaration. Any leases of a Homesite, or a portion thereof, shall be deemed to contain the provisions of this Section 12.7, whether or not said provisions are expressly stated therein, and each Owner covenants and agrees that any lease of his Homesite shall contain the language of said provisions, and further, that if such language is not expressly contained therein, then such language shall be incorporated into the lease by existence of these Covenants on the Homesite. Any lessee, by occupancy of a Homesite, agrees to the applicability of this Declaration and its incorporation as part of the lease along with the following provisions:
 - (i) Lessee acknowledges and agrees that all promises deemed made by the lessee to the Association under this Article XII, Sections 12.7 of the Declaration are incorporated by reference and made a part of the applicable lease agreement and are made for the

benefit of the Association for the purpose of discharging lessor's duties to the Association through lessee's performance. In order to enforce those provisions made for the benefit of the Association, the Association may bring an action against lessee for recovery of damages or for injunctive relief, or may impose any other sanctions authorized by the Declaration and Bylaws, as they may be amended from time to time, or which may be available at law or equity, including but not limited to, all remedies available to a landlord upon breach or default of a lease agreement by a lessee. Failure by the Association to enforce any of its rights shall in no event be deemed a waiver of the right to do so thereafter; and

- (ii) Lessee shall comply strictly with all provisions of the Declaration, Bylaws, and with the rules and regulations adopted by the Association pursuant thereto, as any of the foregoing may be lawfully amended from time to time. Lessee shall control the conduct of his or her family and guests in order to assure compliance with the foregoing and shall indemnify and hold lessor and the Association harmless for any such person's failure to comply. Lessee acknowledges the violation by lessee or any occupant or person living with lessee of any provision of the Declaration, Bylaws, or rules and regulations adopted thereunder shall constitute a default under this lease. Lessee further acknowledges that the Association has the right to act on its own behalf, or where necessary on behalf of lessor, as lessor's attorney-in-fact, to seek any remedies which are available to a landlord upon breach or default of a lease agreement by lessee.
- (d) <u>Enforcement</u>. For the purpose of enforcing the provisions of Section 12.7, which shall be incorporated in the provisions of any leases of a Homesite, each Owner (excluding Declarant and its Members and their affiliates), by acceptance of a deed or other conveyance of a Homesite, hereby irrevocably appoints the Association, which may act by any one of its authorized officers, as his attorney-in-fact, to enforce said provisions and to take action, at law or equity, which could be taken by said owner against the lessee should lessee default in performance under the lease agreement. Further, each Owner acknowledges and agrees that any unpaid fines by a lessee shall constitute a lien against the Homesite of the Owner/lessor.
- (e) <u>Rights of Lessee</u>. Any lessee charged with a violation of the Declaration, Bylaws, or rules and regulations of the Association is entitled to the same rights to which the Owner is entitled as provided in this Declaration or the Bylaws.

[Signature Page to Follow.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Declarant has caused this Declaration to be duly executed and sealed this <u>24</u> day of <u>FEBRUARY</u>, 2025.

	DECLARANT:
Witness Jennyler 9226e Witness	By: John G. Smith Its: President
STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA) COUNTY OF JASPER)	ACKNOWLEDGMENT
I, the undersigned notary, do hereby certify that John G. Smith, the President of Forino Co., L.P., personally appeared before me this day and acknowledged the due execution of the foregoing instrument.	
Witness my hand and official seal this 24th day o	f February, 2025.
AUBLIC ATTENTION OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPER	Notary Public of South Carolina My Commission Expires: 05/30/2027

EXHIBIT "A"

Property Description

ALL those certain pieces, parcels, or lots of land shown and described as Lots 1-14, 29-32, 69-82, 110-129 on that certain plat entitled "A SUBDIVISION PLAT OF: 68 LOTS ROYAL OAKS SUBDIVISION" dated January 30, 2025, recorded February 4, 2025, in the office of the Register of Deeds for Jasper County, South Carolina in Plat Book 38 at Page 1054.

EXHIBIT "B"

Bylaws

BY-LAWS

<u>**OF**</u>

ROYAL OAKS COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION, INC.

ARTICLE I IDENTITY

The following By-Laws shall govern the operation of the Royal Oaks Community Association, Inc.

<u>Section 1.01</u>. Name. The name of the corporation is Royal Oaks Community Association, Inc., a non-profit corporation (hereinafter referred to as the "Community Association") organized and existing under the laws of the State of South Carolina.

<u>Section 1.02</u>. <u>Offices of the Community Association</u>. The offices of the Community Association shall be at the offices of Forino Co., L.P. (hereinafter referred to as the "Company"), at 3229 Argent Blvd. Unit E, Hardeeville, SC 29936, or at such other place as may be subsequently designated by the Board of Directors of the Community Association.

<u>Section 1.03</u>. The seal of the Community Association shall bear the name of the Community Association, the words "South Carolina," the words "non-profit corporation" and the year of incorporation.

ARTICLE II DEFINITIONS

<u>Section 2.01</u>. <u>General</u>. All terms used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the meaning ascribed to them in that certain Declaration of Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions for Royal Oaks dated February 24, 2025, and recorded in the Register of Deeds Office for Jasper County, South Carolina ("Declaration"), certain provisions of which Declaration may be repeated in full or in part and may be renumbered as they appear.

ARTICLE III MEMBERSHIP AND VOTING PROVISIONS

Section 3.01. Membership. The Company, and every person and entity, who is a record owner of a fee simple or undivided fee simple interest in any Homesite or Lot which is subject to the Declaration, shall be a Member of the Community Association; provided, however, that any such person or entity holding such title or interest merely as a security for performance of an obligation shall not be a Member of the Community Association. In the case of multiple ownership of any Homesite or Lot in Royal Oaks, there shall be a maximum of one (1) Member. In the event of such multiple ownership of any kind, including by a partnership or corporation, the name of the Owner designated as Member shall be submitted to the Company and/or Community Association each year, in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Community Association. Only the designated Member shall be entitled to access the facilities of the Community Association as a Member of the Community Association for the year of designation. Remaining Owners shall be entitled to access only in accordance with rules and regulations established by the Community Association, its successors and assigns, for guests.

<u>Section 3.02</u>. <u>Voting Rights</u>. The Community Association shall have two (2) types of regular voting memberships:

CLASS "A" - Class "A" Members shall include all those Members as described in Section 4.2 and 4.3(a) of Article IV of the Declaration, including the Company. A Class "A" Member shall have one (1) vote for each Lot or Non-Property Owner Membership owned by such Member.

CLASS "B" - Class "B" Members shall be the Company and any successors or assigns of Company's rights in the Declaration. The Company shall have one (1) vote, plus one (1) vote for each outstanding Class "A" vote held by any other person or entity. The Class "B" Membership and voting privileges shall cease and terminate for Company whenever the Company: (a) shall voluntarily give up its Class "B" Membership; or (b) Turnover Date, whichever shall first occur.

When any property entitling the Owner to Membership as a Class "A" Member of the Community Association is owned of record in the name of two or more persons or entities, whether fiduciaries, joint tenants, tenants in common, tenants in partnership or in any other manner of joint or common ownership, or if two or more persons or entities have the same fiduciary relationship respecting the same property, the individual Owner submitted to the Community Association as the designated Member shall be the only Owner entitled to vote.

Section 3.03. Members to Have Power of Referendum in Certain Instances. Where specifically provided for herein or in the Declaration, the Members, or some specific portion of the total membership, shall have the power to approve or reject certain actions proposed to be taken by the Community Association by referendum, excluding the levy by the Community Association of any Special Assessment which may not be approved or rejected by referendum. To constitute a quorum, the number of votes received by the Community Association must equal or exceed the quorum that would be required to be present at a meeting authorizing the action. The solicitations for vote shall include: i) the percentage of approvals needed to meet the quorum requirements; ii) the percentage of approvals necessary to approve each matter; and iii) specify the time by which a ballot must be received by the Community Association to be counted. In the event the quorum requirement is met and fifty-one (51%), or more, of the votes actually returned to the Community Association within the specified time shall be in favor of such action, the referendum shall be deemed to "pass" and the action voted upon will be deemed to have been authorized by the Members; provided, however, that if a higher percentage vote required to "pass" shall be specifically expressed herein, that higher percentage shall control in that instance. The Board of Directors may not undertake any action requiring a referendum without complying with the provisions thereof.

In the event of a dispute as to whether a referendum is required, the following action may be taken:

Within thirty (30) days after the adoption by the Directors of any action which is, in the opinion of the Members, subject to a referendum, a petition signed by not less than twenty-five percent (25%) of the total Membership of the Community Association may be filed with the Secretary of the Community Association requesting that any such action be either repealed or submitted to a vote of the Members.

Section 3.04. Quorum Required for Any Action Authorized at Regular or Special Meetings of the Community Association. The quorum required for any action that is subject to a vote of the Members at an open meeting of the Community Association (as distinguished from the referendum) shall be as follows:

The first time a meeting of the Members of the Community Association is called to vote on a particular action proposed to be taken by the Community Association, the presence at the meeting of Members or proxies entitled to cast thirty percent (30%) of the total vote of the Membership

shall constitute a quorum. If the required quorum is not forthcoming at any such meeting, the meeting shall be adjourned and a second meeting shall be called subject to the giving of proper notice under the provisions of Article IV, Section 4.04, and the required quorum at such meeting shall be the presence of Members or proxies entitled to cast twenty-five percent (25%) of the total vote of the membership of the Community Association. In the event the required quorum is not forthcoming at the second meeting, a third meeting may be called subject to the giving of proper notice and there shall be no quorum requirement for such third meeting. Unless otherwise provided, any reference hereafter to "votes cast at a duly called meeting" shall be construed to be subject to the quorum requirements established by this Section 3.06, and any other requirements for such "duly called meeting."

<u>Section 3.05</u>. <u>Proxies</u>. Votes may be cast in person or by proxy. All Members may vote and transact business at any meeting of the Community Association by proxy authorized in writing, provided; however, that proxies shall not be permitted for any action which is subject to a referendum, in which case the votes of all the Members polled shall be made by specially provided ballots which shall be marked, signed and mailed to the Community Association.

<u>Section 3.06.</u> <u>Majority Vote</u>. At a meeting at which a quorum is present, the vote of a majority of the Members present at the meeting, who are entitled to vote, shall be binding upon all Owners and Members for all purposes except where in the Declaration or in these By-Laws, or by Law, a higher percentage is required.

ARTICLE IV MEETING OF THE MEMBERSHIP

<u>Section 4.01</u>. <u>Place</u>. All meetings, annual and special, of the Community Association membership shall be held at the office of the Community Association, or at such other place and at such time as shall be designated by the Board of Directors of the Community Association and stated in the notice of meeting, and shall be open to all Owners and Members.

<u>Section 4.02</u>. <u>Record Date</u>. The Board of Directors shall fix a record date for determining Members entitled to notice of and Members entitled to vote at each annual or special meeting. Such record date shall be at least ten (10) but not more than forty (40) days before the meeting.

Section 4.03. Membership List. After a record date for a notice of a meeting has been fixed by the Board of Directors, a complete list of Members of the Community Association shall be prepared by the Secretary. This Membership list shall list the Members by classification of Membership and shall include the addresses and number of votes each Member is entitled to vote at the meeting. Such list shall be maintained in the office of the Community Association beginning the day after notice is given of the meeting for which the list was prepared and continuing through the meeting.

Section 4.04. Notices. Except as otherwise provided in the Declaration or these Bylaws, written notice of each meeting of the Members shall be given by, or at the direction of, the Secretary or person authorized or qualified to call the meeting, by mailing a copy such notice, with proper postage affixed, at least fourteen (14) days (but not more than thirty (30) days) before such meeting to each Member entitled to vote thereat, to the last known address of the person or entity who appears as Owner of record of each membership on the first day of the calendar month in which said notice is mailed. It shall be the obligation of every Member to immediately notify the

Secretary of the Community Association in writing of any change of address. Any person who becomes the Member following the first day in the calendar month in which said notice is mailed shall be deemed to have been given notice if notice was given to his predecessor-in-title. Such notice shall specify the place, day and hour of the meeting, and, in the case of a special meeting, the purpose of the meeting. Evidence of such notice having been given may consist of an affidavit of meeting evidencing that the requisite notice was posted at least fourteen (14) days prior to such meeting.

<u>Section 4.05</u>. <u>Quorum</u>. The presence at the meeting of Members entitled to cast, or the proxies entitled to cast, thirty percent (30%) of the total vote of each membership class shall constitute a quorum for any action except as otherwise provided in the Certificate of Incorporation, the Declaration, or these By-Laws and as more fully described in Section 3.04 hereinabove.

Section 4.06. Annual Meeting. The annual meeting shall be held at 9:00 A.M., Eastern Standard Time, on the 1st Monday of December, or such other day as the Board of Directors may determine, each year for the purpose of electing directors and transacting any other business authorized to be transacted by the Members; provided, however, that if that day is a legal holiday, the meeting shall be held at the same hour on the next secular day following. At the annual meeting, the Members shall elect new Members of the Board of Directors by plurality vote and in accordance with Article V of these By-Laws, and shall transact such other business as may properly be brought before the meeting.

Section 4.07. Special Meetings. Special meetings of the Members for any purpose or purposes, unless otherwise prescribed by statute, may be called by the President of the Community Association and shall be called by the President or Secretary of the Community Association at the request, in writing, or Members owning five percent (5%) or more of the interests in the Property, which request shall state the purpose or purposes of the proposed meeting. Business transacted at all special meetings shall be confined to the subjects stated in the notice thereof.

<u>Section 4.08.</u> Waiver and Consent. Whenever the vote of Members at a meeting is required or permitted by any provision of these By-Laws to be taken in connection with any action of the Community Association, the meeting and vote of Members may be waived if a majority of Members who would have been entitled to vote on the action if such meeting were held, shall consent in writing to such action being taken; however, notice of such action shall be given to all Members, unless all Members participated in the approval of such action.

Section 4.09. Adjourned Meetings. If any meeting of the Members cannot be organized or convened because a quorum does not exist, then the Members entitled to vote thereat or the person initially calling the meeting shall have the power to adjourn the meeting and to call a second meeting subject to the giving of proper notice and the required quorum at such second meeting shall be the presence of Members or proxies entitled to cast twenty-five percent (25%) of the total vote of the Membership of the Community Association. In the event the required quorum is not forthcoming at the second meeting, a third meeting may be called in the same manner as the second meeting subject to the giving of proper notice and there shall be no quorum requirement for such third meeting. This provision shall not apply when the proposed action is the amendment of the Declaration and the quorum requirement established by Section 9.2, Article IX of said Declaration shall govern in that instance.

ARTICLE V DIRECTORS

<u>Section 5.01</u>. <u>Composition of the Board of Directors</u>. The Community Association shall be governed by a Board of Directors consisting of three (3), five (5) or seven (7). Initially, the Board shall consist of three (3) members, with the number in subsequent years to be determined by the Board of Directors as provided for in these By-Laws or by the Community Association.

Section 5.02. Qualifications and Selection of Board Members. As long as the Company owns one or more Homesites, Lots and/or Dwelling Units or Memberships within the Property, the Company shall be entitled to elect at least one member of the Board of Directors, who need not be a Member of the Community Association or Owner of record of any Lot and/or Dwelling Unit. This Section 5.02 is further subject to the terms contained in Section 4.10 of the Declaration and shall not be interpreted in a manner inconsistent with the Declaration. After Turnover, a majority of the Board of Directors' members must be Owners of record of any Homesite, Lot and/or Dwelling Unit. All officers of a corporate Owner, for purposes of this Section 5.02 only, shall be deemed to be Members of the Community Association so as to qualify to serve as a director herein.

Section 5.03. Term of Office. The initial members of the Board of Directors who are appointed by the Company shall be appointed for a one (1) year term. Thereafter, at the first election of directors by the membership, the Members shall elect three (3) directors for a term of one (1) year, three (3) directors for a term of two (2) years, and one (1) director for a term of three (3) years; and at each annual meeting thereafter the Members shall elect directors to fill the expiring terms for a term of three (3) years. In the event the Board is expanded as permitted by these By-Laws, the terms of new members of the Board shall be staggered in a similar fashion as directed by the Board. The members of the Board shall hold office until their successors have been elected and hold their first meeting. Any and all of said Board members shall be subject to replacement, in the event of resignation or death, in the manner set forth in Section 5.05 of this Article.

Section 5.04. Removal. Any Director may be removed from the Board, with or without cause, by a majority vote of the Members of the Community Association at a meeting called for the purpose of removing the Director, provided the notice of the meeting stated that this was the purpose, or one of the purposes, of the meeting. A successor may then and there be elected to fill the vacancy thus created. Should the Community Association fail to elect a successor, the Board of Directors may fill the vacancy in the manner provided in Section 5.05 below.

Section 5.05. Vacancies on Directorate. If the office of any director or directors becomes vacant by reason of death, resignation, retirement, disqualification, removal from office or otherwise, a majority of the remaining members of the Board of Directors, though less than a quorum, as defined in Section 5.13 below, shall choose a successor or successors, who shall hold office for the balance of the unexpired term in respect to which such vacancy may be held at any regular or special meeting of the Board of Directors.

Section 5.06. Disqualification and Resignation of Directors. Any Director may resign at any time by sending a written notice of such resignation to the office of the Community Association, delivered to the Secretary. Unless otherwise specified therein, such resignation shall take effect upon receipt thereof by the Secretary. Commencing with the Board of Directors elected at such second annual meeting of the membership, the transfer of title of his property by a director shall automatically constitute a resignation, effective when such resignation is accepted by the Board of Directors. No director shall continue to serve on the Board of Directors should he be more than thirty (30) days delinquent in the payment as a Member of any assessment against his Property or Membership; and said delinquency shall automatically constitute a resignation, effective when such resignation is accepted by the Board of Directors.

Section 5.07. Nomination. Nomination of the members for the initial Board of Directors shall be made by the Company. Thereafter, nomination for election to the Board of Directors by the Members shall be made by a nominating committee. Nominations may also be made by a petition of not less than twenty-five (25) Members in good standing submitting such nomination in writing to any officer or director at least forty-eight (48) hours prior to the date and time set for the meeting at which the directors will be elected. The nominating committee shall consist of a chairman, who shall be a member of the Board of Directors, and two (2) or more Members of the Community Association who need not be members of the Board of Directors. The nominating committee shall be appointed by the Board of Directors at each annual meeting of the Members, to serve from the close of such annual meeting until the close of the next annual meeting and such appointment shall be announced at each annual meeting. The nominating committee shall make as many nominations for election to the Board of Directors as it shall in its discretion determine, but not less than the number of vacancies that are to be filled. Such nominations may be made only from among Members except as provided in Section 5.02 and shall be made in such categories of directorship as required by the provisions of Section 5.03 of these By-Laws.

Section 5.08. Election of Directors. Subsequent to the appointment of the initial Board of Directors by the Company, election to the Board of Directors shall be by secret written ballot. At such election the Members or their proxies may cast, in respect to each vacancy, as many votes as they are entitled to exercise under the provisions of the Declaration and these By-Laws. The persons receiving the largest number of votes for each category of directorship shall be elected.

Section 5.09. Regular Meetings. The Board of Directors may establish a schedule of regular meetings to be held at such time and place as the Board of Directors may designate. Notice of such regular meetings shall nevertheless be given to each director personally or by first-class mail, telephone or telegraph at least five (5) days prior to the day named for such meeting. All meetings of the Board of Directors, including special meetings, shall be open to all Owners and Members.

<u>Section 5.10</u>. <u>Special Meetings</u>. Special meetings of the Board of Directors may be called by the President, and in his absence, by the Vice President, or by a majority of the members of the Board of Directors, by giving five (5) days notice, in writing, to all of the members of the Board of Directors of the time and place of said meeting. All notices of special meetings shall state the purpose of the meeting.

<u>Section 5.11</u>. <u>Action Without a Meeting</u>. Action required or permitted by law, the Articles or these By-Laws, may be taken without a meeting if the action is taken by all members of the Board and evidenced by one or more consents describing the action taken, signed by each director, and included in the minutes filed in the corporate records reflecting the action taken.

Section 5.12. Directors' Waiver of Notice. Before or at any meeting of the Board of Directors, any director may waive notice of such meeting and such waiver shall be deemed equivalent to the giving of notice. The waiver must be in writing, signed by the director entitled to notice, and filed with the minutes or the corporate records. Attendance by a director at any meeting of the Board shall be a waiver of notice by him of the time and place thereof unless the director, upon arriving at the meeting or prior to the vote on a matter not noticed in conformity with these By-Laws, objects to lack of notice and does not thereafter vote for or assent to the objected action. If all the directors are present at any meeting of the Board, no notice shall be required and any business may be transacted at such meeting.

- Section 5.13. Quorum. At all meetings of the Board of Directors, a majority of the members of the Board of Directors shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business, and the acts of the majority of the members of the Board of Directors present at such meetings at which a quorum is present, shall be the acts of the Board of Directors, unless the vote of a greater number of Directors is required by the Articles or By-Laws or by law. If, at any meeting of the Board of Directors there be less than a quorum present, the majority of those present may adjourn the meeting from time to time. At each such adjourned meeting, any business which might have been transacted at the meeting, as originally called, may be transacted without further notice. The joinder of a director in the action of a meeting by signing and concurring in the minutes thereof, shall constitute the presence of such director for the purpose of determining a quorum.
- <u>Section 5.14</u>. <u>Attendance by Electronic Means</u>. Directors may participate in any regular or special meeting by any means of communication by which all directors participating may hear each other simultaneously during the meeting. The director so participating shall be deemed to be present in person at the meeting.
- <u>Section 5.15</u>. <u>Compensation</u>. No directors shall receive compensation for any service he may render to the Community Association. However, any director may be reimbursed for his actual expenses incurred in the performance of his duties.
- <u>Section 5.16.</u> <u>Powers.</u> The Board of Directors of the Community Association shall have the powers necessary for the administration of the affairs of the Community Association and may do all such acts and things as the Owners and Members are not directed to exercise or do by law or by the Declaration, this Community Association's Articles of Incorporation, or these By-Laws. These powers shall specifically include, but shall not be limited to, the powers granted to the Board by the Declaration and the following:
 - (a) To exercise all powers specifically set forth in the Declaration, in this Community Association's Articles of Incorporation, in these By-Laws, and all powers incidental thereto.
 - (b) To make assessments, collect said assessments, and use and expend the assessments to carry out the purposes and powers of the Community Association.
 - (c) To employ, dismiss and control the personnel necessary for the maintenance and operation of the Property and of the Common Property, including the right and power to employ attorneys, accountants, contractors and other professionals as the need arises.
 - (d) To make and amend rules and regulations respecting the operation and use of the Common Property.
 - (e) To contract for the management of the Property and to delegate to such contractor all of the powers and duties of the Community Association, except those that are required by the Declaration to have approval of the Board of Directors or Owners. To contract for the management or operation of portions of the Common Property to the separate management or operation thereof, and to lease or concession such portions.
 - (f) To make further improvements to the Common Property, both real and personal, and the right to purchase realty and items of furniture, furnishings, fixtures and equipment for the

foregoing, and the right to acquire and enter into agreements, subject to provisions of the Declaration, this Community Association's Articles of Incorporation and these By-Laws.

- (g) To designate one or more committees which, to the extent provided in the resolution designating said committee, shall have the powers of the Board of Directors in the management and affairs and business of the Community Association. Such committee shall consist of at least three (3) Members. The committee or committees shall have such name or names as may be determined from time to time by the Board of Directors, and said committee(s) shall keep regular minutes of their proceedings and report the same to the Board of Directors, as required. The foregoing powers shall be exercised by the Board of Directors or its contractor or employees, subject only to approval by Members when such is specifically required.
- (h) To borrow money to meet the financial needs of the Community Association and to mortgage the property of the Community Association and to pledge revenues of the Community Association as security for such loans made to the Community Association, the proceeds of which loan shall be used by the Community Association in performing its authorized functions.
- <u>Section 5.17</u>. <u>Duties</u>. The duties of the Board of Directors shall specifically include, but shall not be limited to the duties imposed upon it by the Declaration and the following:
 - (a) To cause to be kept a complete record of all its acts and corporate affairs and to present a statement thereof to the Members at the annual meeting of the Members, or any special meeting when such statement is requested in writing by one-fourth (1/4) of the membership.
 - (b) To supervise all officers, agents and employees of this Community Association, and to see that their duties are properly performed.
 - (c) As more fully provided in the Declaration, to:
 - (i) fix the amount of the annual assessment against each membership type as defined in the Declaration not later than the first calendar quarter in each year;
 - (ii) send written notice of each assessment to every Member subject thereto as soon as practicable after the fixing hereof; and
 - (iii) enforce the lien rights against any property for which assessments are not paid within thirty (30) days after due date or to bring an action at law against the Member personally obligated to pay the same.
 - (d) To issue, or to cause an appropriate officer to issue, upon demand by any person, a certificate setting forth whether or not any assessment has been paid. A reasonable charge may be made by the Board for the issuance of these certificates. If a certificate states that an assessment has been paid, such certificate shall be conclusive evidence of such payment.
 - (e) To procure and maintain adequate liability and hazard insurance on property owned by the Community Association in the form and amount required by the Declaration.

- (f) To cause all officers or employees of the Community Association having fiscal responsibilities to be bonded, with fidelity bonds in the form and amount required by the Community Association, and to require the Community Association to pay the premium on such bonds.
- (g) To cause the Common Property to be adequately maintained.
- (h) To review and amend, if appropriate, the proposed annual budget as prepared by the Treasurer.

Section 5.18. Liability of the Board of Directors; Indemnification. Except as required under the laws of the State of South Carolina, the Board of Directors shall be indemnified pursuant to Section 33-31-850, et seq. of the South Carolina Nonprofit Corporation Act of 1994, if the director conducted himself in good faith and reasonably believed, in the case of conduct in his official capacity with the corporation, that his conduct was in the best interests of the Community Association. In all other cases, a director will be indemnified if his conduct was at least not opposed to the best interests of the Community Association. In the case of a criminal proceeding, the director will be indemnified if he had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful. A director shall not be liable to the Members or the Community Association for any mistake of judgment, negligence, or otherwise, except for their own individual willful misconduct or bad faith. To the extent permitted under the laws of the State of South Carolina, the Community Association shall indemnify and hold harmless each of the members of the Board of Directors against all contractual liability to others arising out of contracts made by the Board of Directors on behalf of the Community Association unless any such contract shall have been made in bad faith or contrary to the provisions of the Declaration, of these By-Laws, or of law. It is intended that that members of the Board of Directors shall have no personal liability with respect to any contract made by them on behalf of the Community Association. It is understood and permissible and shall not be deemed to be self dealing for the Company to contract with corporations owned or controlled, or affiliated with, the Company. It is also intended that the liability of any Member arising out of any contract made by the Board of Directors or out of the aforesaid indemnity in favor of the members of the Board of Directors shall be limited to such proportions of the total liability thereunder as his interest in the Common Property bears to the interests of all Members and Owners in the Common Property. Every agreement made by the Board of Directors, or by any managing agent, or by any management firm, as the case may be, are acting only as agent for the Members and shall have no personal liability thereunder (Except as Owners or Members), and that each Members' and Owners' liability thereunder shall be limited to such proportion of the total liability thereunder as his interest in the Common Property bears to the interests of all Members and Owners in the Common Property.

ARTICLE VI OFFICERS

<u>Section 6.01</u>. <u>Elective Officers</u>. The principal officers of the Community Association shall be a President, a Vice President, a Secretary and a Treasurer, and such other officers as the Board may from time to time by resolution create, all of whom shall be members of the Board of Directors. One person may hold more than one of the aforementioned offices.

<u>Section 6.02</u>. <u>Election of Officers</u>. The election of officers shall take place at the first meeting of the Board of Directors following each annual meeting of the Members.

<u>Section 6.03</u>. <u>Appointive Officers</u>. The Board of Directors may appoint Assistant Secretaries and Assistant Treasurers and such other officers as the affairs of the Community Association may require, who need not be members of the Board of Directors, each of whom shall hold office for such period, have such authority, and perform such duties as the Board of Directors may from time-to-time determine.

Section 6.04. Resignation and Removal. Any officer may be removed from office with or without cause by the Board of Directors. Any officer may resign at any time by giving written notice to the Board of Directors, the President or the Secretary. Such resignation shall take effect on the date of receipt of such notice or at any later time specified therein, and unless otherwise specified therein, the acceptance and/or acknowledgement of acceptance of such resignation shall not be necessary to make it effective.

<u>Section 6.05</u>. <u>Vacancies</u>. A vacancy in any office may be filled by appointment by the Board of Directors. The officer appointed to such vacancy shall serve for the remainder of the term of the officer he replaces.

Section 6.06. The President. The President shall be the chief executive officer of the Community Association and shall preside at all meetings of the Members and of the Board of Directors. He shall have executive powers and general supervision over the affairs of the Community Association and other officers and shall see that orders and resolutions of the Board are carried out. The President shall sign all leases, mortgages, deeds and other written contracts and instruments and shall co-sign all checks and promissory notes. The President shall enforce these By-Laws and perform all duties incident to his office, which may be delegated to him from time to time by the Board of Directors.

<u>Section 6.07</u>. The Vice President. The Vice President shall take the place of and perform all of the duties of the President in his absence or when the President is unable to act. He shall have such other duties as may be required of him from time to time by the Board of Directors of the Community Association.

<u>Section 6.08</u>. The Secretary. The Secretary shall issue notices of all Board of Directors meetings and all meetings of the Members. The Secretary shall have charge of all of the Community Association's books, records and papers except those kept by the Treasurer and shall authenticate the records of the Community Association when necessary. The Assistant Secretary shall perform the duties of the Secretary when the Secretary is absent.

Section 6.09. The Treasurer. The Treasurer, or the Assistant Treasurer in the Treasurer's absence, shall:

- (a) have custody of the Community Association's funds and securities, except the funds payable to any management firm, and shall keep full and accurate accounts of receipts and disbursements in books belonging to the Community Association, and shall deposit all monies and other valuable effects in the name of and to the credit of the Community Association, in such depositories as may be designated from time to time by the Board of Directors;
- (b) disburse the funds of the Community Association as may be ordered by the Board of Directors in accordance with these By-Laws, making proper vouchers for such disbursements, and render to the President and Board of Directors at the regular meetings of the Board of Directors, or whenever they may require it, an account of all of his transactions as the Treasurer and of the financial condition of the Community Association;

- (c) collect the assessments and maintenance fees and promptly report the status of collections and of all delinquencies to the Board of Directors;
- (d) give status reports to potential transferees on which reports the transferees may rely;
- (e) in conjunction with the Community Association's accountant and such other persons as the Board of Directors may designate, shall prepare and annual budget for consideration, modification, if appropriate, and ultimate approval by the Board of Directors.

The duties of the Treasurer may be fulfilled by a management firm or professional employed by the Community Association, in which event such management firm shall have custody of the books of the Community Association as it determines is necessary for the performance of such treasurer duties and the foregoing may include any books required to be kept by the Secretary of the Community Association.

ARTICLE VII MAINTENANCE AND ASSESSMENTS

Section 7.01. Payment of Assessments. As more fully provided in the Declaration, each Member is obligated to pay to the Community Association annual and special assessments which are secured by a continuing lien upon the property or Membership against which the assessment is made. Any assessments which are not paid on the date when due shall be subject to a late charge of eighteen percent (18%) per year (or the maximum interest rate allowable by law) on the delinquent amount until the assessment and any accrued late charges and collection charges are paid in full. The Community Association may bring an action at law against the Member personally obligated to pay the same or foreclose the lien against the property, and interests, costs, and reasonable attorney's fees of any such action shall be added to the amount of such assessment. No Member may waive or otherwise escape liability for the assessments provided herein by nonuse of the Common Property or abandonment of his Lot.

Section 7.02. Depositories. The funds collected as Assessments shall be deposited in such banks and depositories as may be determined by the Company or Board of Directors of the Community Association from time to time upon resolutions approved by the Company or Board of Directors. Such funds shall be withdrawn only upon checks and demands for money signed by such officer or officers of the Company or Community Association as may be designated. Obligations of the Community Association shall be signed by at least two officers of the Community Association as may be designated by the Board of Directors; provided, however, that the provisions of any agreement between the Community Association and any management firm or professional relative to the subject matter in this Section shall supersede the provisions hereof.

Section 7.03. Fidelity Bonds. At the option of the Board of Directors, the Treasurer and all officers who are authorized to sign checks and all officers and employees of the Community Association and any contractor handling or responsible for Community Association funds, including any management firm, be bonded in such amount as may be determined by the Board of Directors. The premiums on such Bonds shall be paid by the Community Association. Such bonds shall be in an amount sufficient to equal the monies an individual handles or has control of via a signatory or a bank account or other depository account. Notwithstanding the foregoing, however, the management firm or professional, as to funds in its possession and/or control, shall determine, in its sole discretion, the amount of and who is to be bonded, if any, among its employees.

<u>Section 7.04</u>. <u>Fiscal Year</u>. The fiscal year for the Community Association shall begin on the 1st day of January of each year; provided, however, that the Board of Directors is expressly authorized to change to a different fiscal year in accordance with the provisions and regulations from time to time prescribed by the Internal Revenue Code of the United States of America, at such time as the Board of Directors deems it advisable.

Section 7.05. Application of Payments and Commingling of Funds. All sums collected by the Company or Community Association from assessments and maintenance fees may be commingled in a single fund or divided into more than one fund, as determined by the Company or Board of Directors of the Community Association. All assessment payments and maintenance fees by a Member or Owner shall be applied as to interest, delinquencies, costs and attorney's fees, other charges, expenses and advances as provided herein and in the Declaration and general or special assessments, in such manner and amounts as the Board of Directors determines in its sole discretion.

Section 7.06. Acceleration of Assessment Installments Upon Default. If a Member or Owner shall be in default in the payment of an installment upon any assessment, the Board of Directors may accelerate the remaining monthly or quarterly installments for the fiscal year upon notice thereof to the Member or Owner; and, thereupon, the unpaid balance of the assessment shall become due upon the date stated in the notice, but not less than fifteen (15) days after delivery of or the mailing of such notice to the Member or Owner.

<u>Section 7.07</u>. <u>Audits</u>. An audit of the accounts of the Community Association will be made upon request of a majority of the Members in and at such times as the Board of Directors deems necessary.

<u>Section 7.08</u>. <u>Application of Surplus</u>. Any payments or receipts to the Community Association, whether from Members, Owners or otherwise, paid during the fiscal year in excess of the common expenses of the Community Association shall be kept by the Community Association and applied against the Community Association's expenses for the following year.

<u>Section 7.09</u>. <u>Transfer of Ownership</u>. The transfer of ownership of a Lot, Dwelling Unit, Development Parcel or other properties shall carry with it the proportionate equity of that Members' ownership in the Community Association escrow account set aside to provide a contingency fund for the maintenance and repair of the Common Property or other common expenses.

ARTICLE VIII COMPLIANCE AND DEFAULT

Section 8.01. Violations. In the event of a violation (other than the non-payment of an assessment) by an Owner or Member of any of the provisions of the Declaration or these By-Laws, the Community Association, by direction of its Board of Directors, may notify the Member or Owner by written notice of said breach, transmitted by mail, and if such violation shall continue for a period of seven (7) days from date of notice, the Community Association, through its Board of Directors, shall have the right to treat such violation as an intentional, inexcusable and material breach of the Declaration and these By-Laws, and the Community Association may then, at its option, have the following elections:

(a) An action at law to recover for its damage, on behalf of the Community Association or on behalf of the other Owners and Members.

- (b) An action in equity to enforce performance on the part of the Owner or Member; or
- (c) An action in equity for such equitable relief as may be necessary under the circumstances, including injunctive relief.

Any violations which are deemed by the Board of Directors to be a hazard to public health may be corrected immediately as an emergency matter by the Community Association, and the cost thereof shall be charged to the Owner or Member as a specific item, which shall be a lien against the said Property and/or Membership with the same force and effect as if the charge were a part of the common expenses.

<u>Section 8.02</u>. <u>Costs and Attorneys' Fees</u>. In any proceeding arising because of an alleged default by an Owner or Member, the prevailing party shall be entitled to recover the costs of the proceeding and such reasonable attorneys' fees as may be determined by the court.

<u>Section 8.03</u>. <u>No Waiver of Rights</u>. The failure of the Community Association or of an Owner or Member to enforce any right, provision, covenant or condition which may be granted by the Declaration, Articles of Incorporation or these By-Laws shall not constitute a waiver of the right of the Community Association, the Member or the Owner to enforce such right, provision, covenant or condition in the future.

Section 8.04. Election of Remedies. All rights, remedies and privileges granted to the Community Association or any Owner or Member, pursuant to any terms, provisions, covenants or conditions of the Declaration, Articles of Incorporation or these By-Laws shall be deemed to be cumulative and the exercise of any one or more shall not be deemed to constitute an election of remedies, nor shall it preclude the party thus exercising the same from exercising such other and additional rights, remedies or privileges as may be granted to such other party by the Declaration, Articles of Incorporation or these By-Laws or at law or in equity.

<u>Section 8.05</u>. <u>Statement of Common Charges</u>. The Board of Directors shall, for a reasonable fee, promptly provide any purchaser of any property or Membership, Owner, Member or Institutional Lender so requesting the same in writing, with a written statement of all unpaid common charges due from any appropriate Owner or Member and the purchaser's liability therefore shall be limited to the amount as set forth in the statement. Any Institutional Lender may pay any unpaid common expenses payable with respect to Property in which it owns an interest and upon such payment such Institutional Lender shall be entitled to have a lien on such Property for the amounts paid of the same rank as the lien of its encumbrance.

Section 8.06. Transfer of Property. All Owners shall notify the Community Association and any Institutional Lender who requests notice in writing, of any transfer, by sale or otherwise, of property within ten (10) days of the date of transfer. Said notice shall include such information and be in the form that the Community Association shall prescribe from time to time. The Community Association may send all necessary notices to the person shown as Owner or Member in its records, and said notice shall be binding as to any other Owner or Member where the Community Association has not been notified as provided therein.

ARTICLE IX FUNCTIONS OF ASSOCIATION

<u>Section 9.01</u>. Ownership and Maintenance of Common Property and Open Space. The Community Association shall be authorized, though not required, to own and maintain Open Space and Common Property and equipment, furnishings, and improvements devoted to the following uses:

- (a) for roads or roadways, and parkways along said roads or roadways throughout the Property;
- (b) for walking paths or trails and bicycle paths throughout the Property;
- (c) for a private security force and fire protection including a security station, maintenance building and/or guardhouse, security equipment, and fire fighting equipment; and building used in maintenance functions;
- (d) for emergency health care including an ambulance and the equipment necessary to provide such emergency care;
- (e) for providing any of the services which the Community Association is authorized to offer under the Declaration:
- (f) for purposes set out in deeds or long-term leases by which Open Space or Common Property are conveyed or leased to the Community Association;
- (g) for lagoons, playing fields, historic parks, wildlife areas, fishing facilities, Open Space and other recreational facilities of any nature;
- (h) community meeting facilities serving the Property;
- (i) for insect and pest control within the Property; and
- (i) for drainage facilities serving the Property.

<u>Section 9.02</u>. <u>Ownership and Maintenance of Common Property</u>. The Community Association may be authorized to own and maintain the Common Property within Royal Oaks.

Section 9.03. Review of Applications for Non-Property Owner Memberships. After the Turnover Date, the Community Association shall be authorized to review applications for Non-Property Owner Membership in the Community Association. All applications for membership shall be subject to approval and acceptance by the Board of Directors or a membership committee appointed by the Board. Any person may apply for membership in the Community Association by completing and executing a membership application. The Board may grant or withhold membership approval in its sole discretion. The Board shall consider applications for membership without regard to race, religion, creed, color, sex, national origin or physical disability. After review of the prospective member's application, the Community Association will notify the applicant of the applicant's approval or non-approval for membership and the availability or non-availability of a Non-Property Owner Membership.

<u>Section 9.04.</u> <u>Authorized Services</u>. The Community Association shall be authorized but not required to provide the following services:

- (a) clean-up and maintenance of all roads, lagoons, Open Space and other Common Property within the Property, and also all public properties which are located in a reasonable proximity to the Property such that their deterioration would affect appearance of the Property as a whole;
- (b) landscaping of roads and parkways, walking paths and other Common Property;
- (c) lighting of the Property;
- (d) security functions, including but not limited to the employment of security guards, maintenance of electronic and other security devices and control centers for the protection of persons and property within the Property, and assistance in the apprehension and prosecution of persons who violate the laws of South Carolina within the Property;
- (e) fire protection and prevention;
- (f) garbage and trash collection and disposal;
- (g) insect and pest control to the extent that it is necessary or desirable in the judgment of the Board of Directors of the Community Association to supplement the service provided by the State and local governments;
- (h) the services necessary or desirable in the judgment of the Board of Directors of the Community Association to carry out the Community Association's obligations and business under the terms of the Declaration.
- (i) the stocking of ponds, lakes and lagoons located within the Property;
- (j) to take any and all actions necessary to enforce all covenants and restrictions affecting the Property and to perform any of the functions or services delegated to the Community Association in any covenants or restrictions applicable to the Property;
- (k) to set up and operate the ARB as provided for in the Declaration;
- (l) to conduct recreation, sport, craft, and cultural programs of interest to Members and Owners, their children and guests;
- (m) to provide safety equipment for storm emergencies;
- (n) to construct improvements on Open Space for any of the purposes or as may be required to provide the services as authorized in this Article;
- (o) to provide administrative services including, but not limited to: legal; accounting and financial; and communication services informing Members of activities, notice of meetings, referendums, etc., incident to the above listed services;

- (p) to provide liability and hazard insurance covering improvements and activities on the Open Space and Common Property, independently or in collaboration with the Company; and
- (q) to maintain, operate and govern the swim facilities, community pavillion and other community recreational amenities in the Property once they are made available to the Community Association, including the promulgation of Rules and Regulations for the administration thereof. Prior to the conveyance, the Company shall have the sole responsibility to promulgate the said Rules and Regulations, including the policy on guest play for all such facilities.

In the event the Company is unable or unwilling to perform any of the Services listed above in a manner satisfactory to the Board of Directors of the Community Association, the Community Association shall and is hereby authorized to perform such services.

Section 9.05. Obligation of the Community Association. The Community Association shall not be obligated to carry out or offer any of the functions and services specified or implied in the Declaration except to the extent funds are available to defray the cost thereof. Except as herein expressly mandated, the functions and services to be carried out or offered by the Community Association at any particular time shall be determined by the Board of Directors of the Community Association taking into consideration the funds available to the Community Association and the needs of the Members. Special assessments shall be submitted to the Members at a duly called meeting, and may not be submitted for referendum. As more fully described in the Declaration, such special assessment must be approved by three-fourths (3/4) of the vote at a duly called meeting of the Members. The functions and services which the Community Association is authorized to provide may be added or reduced at any time upon the affirmative vote of fifty-one percent (51%) or more of those voting in a referendum conducted by the Board of Directors under the procedures set forth herein.

Section 9.06. Mortgage and Pledge. The Board of Directors of the Community Association shall have the power and authority to borrow money for use by the Community Association, to mortgage the property of the Community Association and to pledge the revenues of the Community Association as security for such loans made to the Community Association provided that such loans shall be used by the Community Association only in performing its authorized functions. The Company may, but shall not be obligated to, make loans to the Community Association, subject to the approval by the Company of: (i) the use to which such loan proceeds will be put, (ii) the method by which such loans will be repaid, (iii) the maximum loan amount; and (iv) the interest rates. Notwithstanding anything in the Declaration or these By-Laws to the contrary, the Community Association shall not be allowed without the consent of the Company to reduce the limits of the minimum regular annual assessments at any time there is outstanding any amount due to the Company as repayment of any loans made by the Company to the Community Association.

ARTICLE X AMENDMENTS TO THE BY-LAWS

The By-Laws may be altered, amended or added to at any duly called meeting of the Members, provided:

(1) Notice of the meeting shall state that the purpose, or one of the purposes, of the meeting is to consider the adoption, amendment or repeal of By-laws and shall contain a statement of the proposed Amendment or a copy or summary of the proposal.

- (2) If the Amendment has received the approval of the majority Board of Directors, then it shall be approved upon the affirmative vote of the majority of Members.
- (3) Notwithstanding the foregoing, these By-Laws may only be amended with the written approval, when required, of the parties specified in the Declaration to which these By-Laws are attached. The system of administration may at any time be modified at a duly held meeting of the Community Association by the affirmative vote of not less than seventy-five percent (75%) of the Members entitled to vote.
- (4) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Company, so long as it is a Class "B" Member under the Declaration, reserves the right at any time to amend the portion of the By-Laws if such amendment is in such manner as a lending institution or public body may require or in such manner as the Company may determine to be necessary to carry out the purposes of the development, or if such amendment is deemed necessary or desirable by the Company, provided that such amendment shall not in Company's sole opinion materially impair the voting rights of Members.

ARTICLE XI LIABILITY SURVIVES TERMINATION OF MEMBERSHIP

The termination of membership in the Community Association shall not relieve or release any such former Member from any liability or obligation incurred under or in any way connected with the Community Association during the period of such membership. Neither shall termination of Membership impair any rights or remedies which the Community Association may have against such former Member arising out of or in any way connected with ownership of Property or Membership in the Community Association and the covenants and obligations incident thereto.

ARTICLE XII PARLIAMENTARY RULES

<u>Roberts Rules of Order</u> (latest edition) shall govern the conduct of the Community Association's meetings when not in conflict with the Declaration or these By-Laws.

ARTICLE XIII LIENS

Section 13.01. Protection of Property. All liens against the Common Property or any portion thereof, other than for mortgages, taxes or special assessments shall be satisfied or otherwise removed within thirty (30) days of the date the lien attached. All taxes and special assessments upon the Common Property shall be paid before becoming delinquent, as provided in the Declaration, Articles of Incorporation and these By-Laws, or by law, whichever is sooner.

<u>Section 13.02</u>. <u>Notice of Lien</u>. An Owner shall give notice to the Community Association of every lien upon his property, other than for mortgages, taxes and special assessments within five (5) days after the attaching of the lien.

<u>Section 13.03</u>. <u>Notice of Suit</u>. Owners shall give notice to the Community Association of every suit or other proceeding which will or may affect title to his property or any part of the Common Property, such notice to be given with five (5) days after the Owner receives notice of such suit or proceeding.

<u>Section 13.04</u>. <u>Failure to Cooperate</u>. Failure to comply with this Article concerning liens will not affect the validity of any judicial sale.

ARTICLE XIV RULES AND REGULATIONS

Section 14.01. Establishment of Rules and Regulations. Subject to the provisions hereof and the provisions of the Declaration, the Community Association may establish reasonable rules and regulations concerning the use of Lots, easement areas, Open Space and the Common Property and facilities located thereon. The Community Association shall furnish copies of such rules and regulations and amendments thereto to all Owners and Members prior to the effective date of such rules and regulations and amendments thereto. Such rules and regulations shall be binding upon the Owners, Members, their families, tenants, guests, invitees, servants and agents, until and unless any such rules or regulations are specifically overruled, cancelled or modified by the Board of Directors of the Community Association or in a regular or special meeting of the Community Association by the vote of the Members, in person or by proxy, holding a majority of the total votes in the Community Association; provided that in the event of such vote prior to Turnover such action must also approved by the Company.

<u>Section 14.02</u>. <u>Authority and Enforcement</u>. Subject to the provisions of the Declaration, upon the violation of the Declaration, the By-Laws, or any rules and regulations duly adopted hereunder, including, without limitation, the failure to timely pay any assessments, the Board of Directors of the Community Association shall have the power to:

- (a) impose reasonable monetary fines on the Owner or Member guilty of such violation which shall also constitute an equitable charge and a continuing lien upon the properties of such Property;
- (b) suspend a Member's right to vote in the Community Association; and
- (c) suspend an Owner's or Member's right of ingress and egress and the Board of Directors of the Community Association shall have the power to impose all or any combination of these sanctions.

An Owner or Member shall be subject to the foregoing sanctions in the event of such a violation by such Owner or Member, his family, guests, tenants or invitees, or by his co-Owners. Any such suspension of rights may be for the duration of the infraction and for any additional period thereafter, not to exceed sixty (60) days as to a Member who is also an Owner.

<u>Section 14.03</u>. <u>Procedure</u>. Except with respect to the failure to pay assessments, the Board of Directors of the Community Association shall not impose a fine, suspend voting rights, or infringe upon or suspend any other rights of an Owner or Member for violations of the Declaration, the By-Laws, or any rules and regulations of the Association, unless and until the following procedure is followed:

- (a) Written demand to cease and desist from an alleged violation shall be served upon the person responsible for such violation specifying:
 - (i) the alleged violation;
 - (ii) the action required to abate the violation; and
 - (iii) a time period of not less than five (5) days during which the violation may be abated without further sanction, if such violation is a continuing one, a statement that any further violation of the same provision of this Declaration, the By-Laws, or of the rules and regulations of the Association may result in the imposition of sanctions after notice and hearing.
- (b) If the violation continues past the period allowed in the demand for abatement without penalty, or if the same violation subsequently occurs within twelve (12) months of such demand, the Board of Directors of the Community Association may serve such person with written notice of a hearing to be held by the Board of Directors in executive session. The notice shall contain:
 - (i) the nature of the alleged violation;
 - (ii) the time and place of the hearing, which time shall be not less than ten (10) days from the giving of the notice;
 - (iii) an invitation to attend the hearing and produce any statement, evidence and witnesses on his behalf; and
 - (iv) the proposed sanction to be imposed.
- (c) The hearing shall be held in executive session of the Board of Directors pursuant to the notice and shall afford the alleged violator a reasonable opportunity to be heard. Prior to the effectiveness of any sanction hereunder, proof of notice and the invitation to be heard shall be placed in the minutes of the meeting. Such proof shall be deemed adequate if the officer, director or other individual who delivers such notice enters a copy of the notice together with a statement of the date and manner of delivery. The notice requirement shall be deemed satisfied if an alleged violator appears at the meeting. The minutes of the meeting shall contain a written statement of the results of the hearing and the sanction imposed, if any.

ARTICLE XV MISCELLANEOUS MATTERS

<u>Section 15.01</u>. <u>Gender; Number</u>. The use of the masculine gender in these By-Laws includes the feminine gender, and when the context requires the use of a singular, includes the plural.

Section 15.02. Definitions. The definitions contained in the Declaration also apply to these By-Laws.

<u>Section 15.03</u>. <u>Execution of Documents</u>. The President or Vice President and Secretary or Assistant Secretary are all responsible for preparing, executing, filing and recording amendments to the Declaration and By-Laws and shall be authorized to execute any other document which the Community Association from time to time may be required to execute.

<u>Section 15.04</u>. <u>Notices</u>. All notices required by these By-Laws shall be hand-delivered or sent by first-class or certified mail to the Community Association at the address of the President; to Owners at the address of the resident or at such address as may have been designated by such resident Owner from time to time in writing to the Community Association. All notices forwarded to the Community Association shall be deemed to have been given when mailed or delivered except notice of changes of address, which shall be deemed to have been given when received.

<u>Section 15.05</u>. <u>Captions</u>. The captions contained in these By-Laws are inserted as a matter of convenience and for reference and in no way define, limit or describe the scope of these By-Laws or the intent of any provisions of the By-Laws.

<u>Section 15.06</u>. <u>Invalidity</u>. The invalidity of any part of these By-Laws shall not impair or affect, in any manner, the validity and enforceability or effect of the balance of these By-Laws.

<u>Section 15.07</u>. <u>Conflict</u>. These By-Laws are set forth to comply with the requirements of the South Carolina nonprofit Corporation Act of 1994. In the event of any conflict between these By-Laws and the provisions of such statute or the Declaration, the provisions of such statute or the Declaration, as the case may be, shall control.

<u>Section 15.08</u>. <u>Waiver</u>. No restriction, condition, obligation or covenant contained in these By-Laws shall be deemed to have been abrogated or waived by reason of failure to enforce the same, irrespective of the violation or breaches thereof which may occur.